

Learning to cope with trips: retention and generalisability of fall-resisting skills across the adult lifespan

Matthias König

https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9785-3058

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of the London South Bank University for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy by Publication

April 2020

Supervision and support

Supervisors

Prof. Dr. Kiros Karamanidis Dr. Gaspar Epro

Independent School Panel Review member

Dr. John Seeley

External advisor

Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Potthast (German Sport University Cologne, Germany)

Examination team

Prof. Dr. Katya Mileva (London South Bank University, United Kingdom)

Dr. Sebastian Bohm (Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Germany)

Dr. Darren James (Chair; London South Bank University, United Kingdom)

Funding

The studies presented in this dissertation were performed within a postgraduate scholarship from the German Social Accident Insurance (Deutsche Gesetzliche Unfallversicherung) and School of Applied Sciences of the London South Bank University, which is gratefully acknowledged.





Statutory declaration

Hereby I declare that this thesis and the work presented in it is my own original work except where acknowledged within the text. This material has not been submitted either in whole or in part for a degree at this or in any other institution. All used and paraphrased material from other sources are clearly indicated as references. I further declare that I took the guidelines for qualified scientific work of the London South Bank University into account.

London, April 15th 2020

Matthias König

Acknowledgements

This work would not have been possible without the advice and support of many people around me, to which I would like to express my biggest thanks.

Kiros, thank you for all the great support and opportunities you have given me. You really were a true mentor at every stage on my way to the completion of my PhD - From starting as an intern in your group in 2015, over the supervision of my master thesis, our move to London to now, you have always directed me and provided me with the best support I could have imagined. I remember, as I started getting frustrated writing on my first manuscript, you once performed the comparison of our work with that of a stone carver who has to remove even the tiniest edge that his work is perfectly smooth. Well, I hated it at the time, but today I often catch myself using the same comparison and I am incredibly grateful to you for sharing your attitude and passion for working and writing in science with me.

Our group, which really has become family to me over these last years. **Gaspar**, thank you! You have *always* been there for me as a colleague and friend, no matter what time, no matter where and no matter how stressed you were. I know no one else, who has so many things running in parallel and still is there for his friends in the way you are. You always grounded me when needed and remembered me that there are more important things in life than work for which I am extremely grateful. Oled alati osa meie perest. **Chris**, I will never forget how you welcomed me with Christina and Alex in your brand new home as I had to move back to Cologne to do my measurements. I really enjoyed staying with you guys and, despite it was only for a few months, you made it feel like home to me. Thank you for your friendship and all your patient native-speaker support and great input which often made things so clear suddenly. **Julian**, we have spent a lot of time working in the lab together and it is clear that all the measurements and processing would not have been possible without your endless effort you put into the project, for which I cannot thank you enough. I was always impressed how full of energy one can be with only three hours sleep between measurements! **Andrei**, thank you for your friendship

and your support with recruiting for my final study. I really enjoyed working next to you and our discussions about almost everything. **Micha**, thank you for all your hard work and support, especially in the beginning of my measurements. You joined Julian and me planning and building-up the lab, despite already having started your job at Lanserhof, just to help get my measurements running!

John, I have greatly enjoyed our interactions over the last few years and have learned a lot from you. Your enthusiasm for science and above all, your open-minded view on things and capability to link the different disciplines have always inspired me – Thank you!

Thanks to all at the **Institute of Biomechanics and Orthopaedics of the German Sport University Cologne** for their accommodation and collaboration. **Wolfgang**, thank you for all of the support you and the institute have given me. Also special thanks to **Sina** and **Igor**, for helping me learn and understand Vicon!

Alessandro and Diamantis, thank you both for your great support and input during my last manuscript and the opportunity to include such an inspiring topic like synergies in my studies!

Many thanks to **all of the participants** in the research within this dissertation, without their time and effort this project would not have been possible.

Examination team, **Katya**, **Sebastian** and **Darren**, thank you for dedicating your time and expertise to the evaluation of my dissertation and your participation in the viva.

The financial support provided by the School of Applied Sciences of the London South Bank University and postgraduate scholarship from the German Social Accident Insurance (Deutsche Gesetzliche Unfallversicherung) is very much appreciated. My thanks to the advisory team, Dr. Christoph Wetzel, Olaf Mewes, Orhan Ceylan and Dr. Marc Wittlich, for their faith and support! I have really appreciated our discussions, which have always reminded me of the general aim research should have, which is to eventually benefit individuals or groups in their daily lives.

Finally, I would like to thank my family for their kindness, love and support. Wolfgang und **Petra**, DANKE dafür, dass Ihr mich auf diesem Weg begleitet habt und mir immer das Gefühl gegeben habt für mich da zu sein. Vor allem aber dafür wie Ihr und Carolin mich von Anfang an in Eurer Familie willkommen geheißen habt! Sabine und Olli, für die ganze Unterstützung während der letzten Jahre. Ihr wart für mich immer ein Vorbild und habt mir gezeigt, meinen beruflichen Weg zu finden und auch zu gehen. Mama und Papa, dafür, dass Ihr immer an mich geglaubt und bei all meinen Entscheidungen unterstützt habt. Ich weiß, dass ich ohne Eure Hilfe und die Werte, die Ihr mir immer vermittelt habt (zielstrebig und diszipliniert zu sein und, auch wenn es schwer wird, immer nach vorn zu schauen) niemals an diesem Punkt angelangt wäre und dafür bin ich Euch sehr dankbar! Jenni, für Deine liebevolle und selbstlose Unterstützung und Art Dinge zu betrachten kann ich Dir gar nicht genug danken. Vom ersten Tag dieser Arbeit an hast Du mein Projekt mitgetragen als wäre es Dein eigenes. Du hast mir den Rücken freigehalten, sodass ich mich nur auf meine Arbeit konzentrieren musste und mich sogar darin bestärkt nach London zu gehen, obwohl das hieß dass wir jetzt noch weiter voneinander entfernt waren. Und wenn ich Zweifel hatte hast Du Sie wieder verfliegen lassen. Nur durch Deine unendliche Liebe und Kraft und Unterstützung habe ich diesen Weg bestreiten können und dafür werde ich Dir auf immer dankbar sein – Ich liebe Dich!

Summary

Daily-life locomotion constantly challenges our neuromotor system, requiring adjustments in motor strategies to cope with external perturbations (e.g. a trip), control stability and avoid falls. Though knowledge about the effectiveness of perturbation-based interventions for improving fall-resisting skills in older adults has grown considerably, the effects of age and different protocol parameters on the adaptability (i.e adaptation, retention, generalisability) of the balance control system are not well established. This dissertation examined the adaptability and specificity of fall-resisting skills across the adult lifespan, with the perspective that the insight gained could improve both the effectiveness and efficiency of the assessment and training of fall-resisting skills. Four studies were conducted, comprising of both cross-sectional and longitudinal (14 weeks) designs. The first part of the dissertation focused on the specificity of the assessment of reactive dynamic stability control and the second part on adaptability to trip-perturbation exposure and how this varies with practice dose or age (i.e. young, middle-aged, old). Firstly, a gradual, age-related decline in reactive stepping performance was confirmed for different stepping modes. More importantly, it appears that volitional stepping characteristics have limited potential for discriminating between individuals or groups with quite different balance recovery capabilities. Therefore, volitional stepping tasks may not be sensitive enough for clinical application. Secondly, although the adaptability of reactive gait stability control during a single bout of trip-perturbations remains highly effective across the adult lifespan (which could counteract the initially poorer ability to cope with sudden balance loss in older age), retention of these improvements over several months seems to be diminished with ageing and dependent on a specific number of perturbations. Finally, the robust adaptations in stability control could not benefit recovery performance in an untrained reactive balance task, suggesting task specificity of learning. Profound differences in the spatiotemporal organisation of muscle activation patterns, i.e. muscle synergies, indicate a diverging modular control to different perturbations, possibly preventing inter-task generalisation of adaptations in stability control.

Zusammenfassung

Während alltäglicher Bewegungen ist unser neuromotorisches System ständig dazu angehalten Änderungen in der Bewegungsstrategie in Folge von externen Störungen (oder Perturbationen, z.B. stolpern) vorzunehmen, die Stabilität des Körpers zu kontrollieren und so Stürzen vorzubeugen. Obwohl unser Wissen über die Effektivität sog. perturbationsbasierter Trainingsinterventionen zur Verbesserung von Fähigkeiten zur Sturzvermeidung im Alter in der Vergangenheit stetig gewachsen ist, ist der Einfluss des Alters einer Person sowie verschiedener Trainingsparameter auf die Anpassungsfähigkeit (d. h. Adaptation, Beibehaltung, Transfer) des Systems zur Stabilitätskontrolle noch weitgehend unbekannt. Diese Dissertation untersuchte die Anpassung und Spezifität von Fähigkeiten zur Sturzvermeidung über die Erwachsenenlebensspanne mit dem Ziel, die Effektivität und Effizienz von Maßnahmen zur Analyse und Verbesserung von Fähigkeiten zur Sturzvermeidung zu erhöhen. Insgesamt wurden vier Studien durchgeführt, wovon jeweils zwei ein Quer- bzw. Längsschnittdesign über 14 Wochen aufweisen. Der erste Teil der Dissertation zielte dabei auf die Spezifität von Maßnahmen zur Untersuchung der reaktiven dynamischen Stabilitätskontrolle und der zweite Teil auf den Einfluss des Alters (jung, mittelalt, alt) und der Trainingsdosis auf etwaige Anpassungen infolge wiederholter Stolperperturbationen. Die Ergebnisse bestätigten, unabhängig von den Untersuchungsbedingungen, eine altersbedingte Abnahme in der Fähigkeit einen effektiven, reaktiven Schritt auszuführen. Außerdem konnte gezeigt werden, dass die Eigenschaften eines willkürlich ausgeführten Schritts nur bedingt in der Lage zu sein scheinen, zwischen Personen bzw. Gruppen mit unterschiedlicher reaktiver Stabilitätskontrolle zu unterscheiden. Somit erscheinen Tests zur Analyse willkürlicher Bewegungseigenschaften in diesem Kontext als nicht sensitiv genug für die klinische Anwendung. Im zweiten Teil konnte gezeigt werden, obwohl dass die Anpassungsfähigkeit der reaktiven Stabilitätskontrolle in Folge wiederholter Stolperperturbationen über die Erwachsenenlebensspanne effektiv erhalten bleibt (und der reduzierten Fähigkeit Älterer auf einen plötzlichen Stabilitätsverlust zu reagieren entgegenwirkt), sich die Beibehaltung dieser Anpassungen über mehrere Monate mit dem

Alter reduziert und abhängig von einer bestimmten Anzahl an Perturbationen ist. Die Anpassungen in der Stabilitätskontrolle hatten darüber hinaus keinen positiven Effekt auf die Wiederherstellung der Stabilität während eines anderen (untrainierten) Tests der reaktiven Stabilitätskontrolle, was auf eine Spezifität der Lerneffekte hinweist. Deutliche Unterschiede in der räumlich-zeitlichen Organisation der Muskelaktivierungsmuster (*muscle synergies*) verweisen auf Unterschiede in der modularen Kontrolle der Bewegungsantwort auf unterschiedliche Perturbationen, was einem Transfer von Anpassungen in der Stabilitätskontrolle zwischen unterschiedlichen Bewegungsaufgaben vorbeugen könnte.

Table of contents

Supervision and support	II
Statutory declaration	III
Acknowledgements	IV
Summary	VII
Zusammenfassung	VIII
1. Introduction and outline	1
2. Aims of the dissertation	
3. First Study Volitional step execution is an ineffective predictor performance after sudden balance loss across the age range	of recovery 20
3.1. Abstract	21
3.2. Introduction	
3.3. Methods	24
3.3.1. Participants and experimental design	24
3.3.2. Volitional step task	24
3.3.3. Balance recovery step task	25
3.3.4. Data collection and processing	27
3.3.5. Statistics	27
3.4. Results	
3.4.1. Comparison of volitional and balance recovery stepping responses age groups	nses amongst 28
3.4.2. Comparison of the single- and multiple stepper subgroups	
3.5. Discussion	

3.	.6.	Conclusions	35
3.	.7.	Availability of data and materials	35
3.	.8.	Competing interests	36
3.	.9.	Acknowledgements	36
3.	.10.	Authors' contributions	36
3.	.11.	References	36
4.	Sec trip	ond study Retention of improvement in gait stability over 14 weeks due -perturbation training is dependent on perturbation dose	e to 40
4.	.1.	Abstract	41
4.	.2.	Introduction	42
4.	.3.	Methods	43
4.	.4.	Results	45
4.	.5.	Discussion	47
4.	.6.	Disclosure of Interest	50
4.	.7.	Acknowledgements	50
4.	.8.	References	50
4.	.9.	Supplementary material 1: Appendix to Methods	53
4.	.10.	Supplementary Data References	54
5.	Thi ada	rd study Retention and generalizability of balance recovery respon ptations from trip-perturbations across the adult lifespan	nse 55
5.	.1.	Abstract	56
5.	.2.	New & Noteworthy	56
5.	.3.	Introduction	58
5.	.4.	Methods	60

5.4	1. Participants	60
5.4	2.2. Reactive balance tasks	61
5.4	3. Analysis of gait stability after unexpected trip perturbation	61
5.4	.4. Analysis of inter-task transfer	64
5.4	5. Statistics	66
5.5.	Results	67
5.5	1. Changes in gait stability control to repeated trip perturbations	67
5.5	2.2. Retention of improvement in gait stability control over 14 weeks	69
5.5	3. Dynamic stability changes for the lean-and-release task	
5.6.	Discussion	72
5.6	5.1. Balance recovery response and its adaptability to trip perturbati	on 73
5.6	5.2. Retention of recovery response adaptations after single-session participation training	perturbation 75
5.6	5.3. Transfer of recovery response adaptations to the untrained lean- task	-and-release 77
5.6	.4. Limitations	80
5.6	5.5. Conclusions	80
5.7.	Disclosure of Interest	81
5.8.	Acknowledgements	
5.9.	Author contributions	81
5.10.	References	
6. For the	urth study The inter-task generalisation of stability performance e common synergies among different responses	depends on 87
6.1.	Abstract	

6.2.	Introduction	39
6.3.	Methods) 0
6.3	8.1. Participants and experimental design	<i>)</i> 0
6.3	8.2. Gait perturbation task9	<i>91</i>
6.3	8.3Lean-and-release transfer task9	<i></i>
6.3	8.4. Step cycle assessment9	<i>э</i> з
6.3	8.5. Modular organisation assessment9	9 5
6.3	8.6. Statistical analysis	 99
6.4.	Results)0
6.4	4.1. Dynamic stability changes to different types of perturbation)0
6.4	4.2. Modular organisation of recovery responses to different types of perturbation	on)2
6.5.	Discussion)3
6.6.	Data Availability Statement	1
6.7.	References	1
6.8.	Acknowledgements11	14
6.9.	Author contributions	14
6.10.	Additional Information11	15
7. Ma	ain findings and discussion	16
7.1.	Comparison of volitional and balance recovery stepping tasks for fall-resistin skills assessment	ng 16
7.2.	Retention and generalisability of recovery response adaptations to repeated triperturbation	р- 17
7.3.	Main conclusions 12	21

8.	References	131
	7.5.3 Implementing fall-resisting skills assessment and training	128
	7.5.2 Gaining knowledge on fall-resisting skills learning	126
	7.5.1 Implications for assessing fall-resisting skills	126
7	7.5. Practical relevance and perspectives for future research	125
7	7.4. Limitations	122

1. Introduction and outline

Daily-life locomotion is a challenging task. While walking along an uneven, bricked sidewalk, stepping over a curb to cross the street or negotiating stairs, one faces countless situations that can interrupt movement, requiring our neuromotor system to adjust its motor strategies to cope with external perturbations (e.g. a trip), control stability and avoid falls. This dissertation examined the adaptability and specificity of fall-resisting skills across the adult lifespan, with the perspective that the insight gained could improve both the effectiveness and efficiency of the assessment and training of fall-resisting skills. Therefore, the present dissertation incorporates four studies to assess (i) the effects of age and testing condition on relevant performance outcomes for reactive dynamic stability control, (ii) its long-term adaptability to single session trip-perturbation training for different age groups and practice doses and (iii) the generalisability of adaptations beyond the accustomed trip-perturbation task.

The ability to manage successful and safe locomotion in a changing environment is commonly defined as gait adaptability. Key to this process is the continuous integration of sensory input and musculoskeletal mechanics by the central nervous system to produce appropriate motor action (Scott 2004). When taking the example of a sudden trip over a curb, effectiveness of the sensory systems can be considered early determinants for the quality of the recovery response (Nielsen and Sinkjaer 2002; Nutt et al. 1993; Sousa et al. 2012). Different afferents will need to be processed quickly by the cerebral cortex, brainstem or directly by the spinal cord (Jacobs and Horak 2007) and translated into muscle action via activation of α -motoneurons. This process seems to be accomplished easily in young adults, as indicated by the fact that external disturbances to gait lead to a fall in less than 6% of the cases in this age group (Heijnen and Rietdyk 2016). With increasing age, however, all these entities show a remarkable decline, which may affect older adults' motor performance. Briefly, manifold declines in vision, audition, vestibular function, proprioception and touch sensitivity have been reported (for a recent overview see Paraskevoudi et al. 2018), which may have a negative effect on sensing balance loss

Introduction and outline

and guiding coordinated movement. Further, a longitudinal *in vivo* brain-imaging study has identified a non-uniform, age-related loss in volumes of specific brain regions (Raz et al. 2005) which appear to play a role in perturbed movement (Kerr et al. 2017). Tissuebased analyses of brain atrophy (i.e. gray matter or white matter volume) observed similar degeneration patterns (Allen et al. 2005; Ge et al. 2002; see Lockhart and DeCarli 2014 for a review). Rosano et al. (2008) have directly evaluated these brain structural changes in relation to functional motor performance of older adults and found significant associations between spatio-temporal gait characteristics (i.e. step length, double support time) and gray matter volume in sensorimotor and frontoparietal brain regions. Given evidence that the response to a trip may involve spinal reflex pathways (Lam et al. 2003; Pang et al. 2003; Zhong et al. 2012), one must consider age-related changes in the spinal cord circuitry as well. Several studies could observe slower stretch reflexes or reduced stretch reflex forces (Carel et al. 1979; Koceja 1993) and lower H-reflex amplitudes or maximal M-waves in older adults (deVries et al. 1985; Kido et al. 2004; Raffalt et al. 2015; see Geertsen et al. 2017 for a detailed overview on spinal cord circuitry changes in age). The latter may be mediated by the loss of spinal motor neurons with ageing (Kawamura et al. 1977; Tomlinson and Irving 1977). The loss of spinal motoneurons is paralleled further by reductions in muscle fiber size and number (Aagaard et al. 2010), which in turn may lead to a decline in muscle capacities (e.g. reduction in lower extremity muscle strength, maximal mechanical power generation and rate of force development; Frontera et al. 1991; Häkkinen and Häkkinen 1991; Izquierdo et al. 1999; Karamanidis and Arampatzis 2006; Skelton et al. 1994; Thom et al. 2005; Winegard et al. 1996). Notably, this age-related deterioration in muscle capacities has been shown to start already in middle age (i.e. approximately the age range between 40 and 60 years of age; Alcazar et al. 2020; Asmussen and Heebøll-Nielsen 1962; Lindle et al. 1997) and has often been linked to altered motor strategies (Karamanidis et al. 2006; König et al. 2018; Kulmala et al. 2014) and reduced mobility levels in older adults (Bean et al. 2002; Rantanen and Avela 1997; Suzuki et al. 2001). Additionally, a previous study of our group found diminished recovery responses to a sudden laboratory-induced trip in older adults with lower plantarflexor muscle strength compared to their stronger counterparts (Epro et al.

2018a). In summary, the overall degradation of various sites within our complex neuromotor system with ageing may limit older peoples' capability to cope effectively with sudden external challenges to gait, such as a trip, making them more prone to fall.

As a matter of fact, ageing shows a significant association with the incidence of falls (Peel et al. 2002; Schumacher et al. 2014; Talbot et al. 2005), with about 20% of all indoor falls and 60% of all outdoor falls in older adults result from a slip or stumble during walking (Luukinen et al. 2000). Recent data for the U.S. and Europe indicate that approximately every fourth to every third at the age of 65 or older is affected by a fall at least once in a year (Bergen et al. 2016; Palumbo et al. 2016; Rapp et al. 2014). This is significant for both individuals and society as a fall can have severe consequences for an older person, such as various clinical conditions, disability or even mortality (Burns and Kakara 2018; Terroso et al. 2014), causing huge economical burden (Burns et al. 2016; Florence et al. 2018; Stevens et al. 2006). Note that an inclined incidence rate for bone fractures could be identified already around middle age, though the aetiology of fractures (e.g. osteoporotic change and falls) did not form part of this study (Donaldson et al. 1990). Concerningly, when looking at the demographic shift towards an increasingly older population and higher life expectancy in both developed and developing countries (United Nations 2017), one can assume a continuation of the worldwide trend towards increasingly higher numbers of fall-related injuries (Do et al. 2015; Hartholt et al. 2010; Hong et al. 2016; Kannus et al. 2000; Olij et al. 2019; Orces and Alamgir 2014). Also, even when not leading to injury, subsequent fear of falling can cause lower physical activity levels and lower social participation, substantially affecting an individual's quality of life (Stenhagen et al. 2014; Yardley et al. 2002). In summary, falls in general, and more precisely falls during ambulation, represent a major concern nowadays not only for an individual's quality of life, but also for public health, providing an incentive to identify effective, as well as time- and cost-efficient, intervention strategies aimed at reduction of falls in individuals or groups who have impaired balance control capability.

Before tailored fall-resisting skills assessment and training can be applied, one must define the conditions for a 'stable' system and determine the mechanisms by which

stability is achieved. In mechanical terms, stability or instability of the body configuration results from the relative position of the body's centre of mass (CoM) to its limits of stability, i.e. the base of support (BoS, roughly the area under and between the feet; Woollacott and Shumway-Cook 1996). In other words, stability will be achieved if the vertical projection of the body's CoM lies within the BoS as it is usually the case during quiet stance (Winter 1995). Note that for dynamic situations such as gait, however, it has been pointed out previously that the velocity of the CoM has to be accounted for (Hof et al. 2005; Pai and Patton 1997; Townsend 1985). Thus, the majority of valid metrics to analyse gait stability or the ability to recover from large perturbations, such as a trip, are centred around the relationship between the CoM and BoS during movement (for an overview of currently available measures see Bruijn et al. 2013). A common parameter to quantify the dynamic stability of the body is the margin of stability (MoS), i.e. the horizontal distance between the anterior boundary of the BoS and the extrapolated CoM, calculated as (Hof 2008; Hof et al. 2005):

$$X_{COM} = COM + \frac{V_{COM}}{\sqrt{\frac{g}{L}}}$$

where X_{CoM} is the extrapolated centre of mass, CoM is the horizontal position of the centre of mass, V_{CoM} is the horizontal centre of mass velocity and the denominator is the eigenfrequency of the inverted pendulum, with g representing the gravitational acceleration and L the pendulum length. Hof et al. (2005) specifically outlined three constraints on the validity of the "extrapolated centre of mass concept" that are related to the description of human walking by the inverted pendulum model: (i) the balance problem can be described completely by the movement of the whole-body CoM; (ii) the excursions of the CoM are small with respect to the pendulum length; (iii) the pendulum length from the ankle joint axis of rotation to the CoM remains constant. For this concept, instability beyond that of the characteristic inverted pendulum-like behaviour of gait occurs, if the motion state of the CoM cannot be compensated by establishing a new BoS with the next step (Bruijn and van Dieën 2018; Figure 1), i.e. the MoS is negative. However, this definition of stability implies that the stability limits of the body are not fixed but can be modified according to the specific body mechanics or task need (Rogers et al. 1996). With this in mind, the general mechansims of gait stability control may be considered as basis for an effective fall risk assessment and reduction.



Figure 1: Schematic of the extrapolated centre of mass concept during gait (Hof 2008; Hof et al. 2005). X_{CoM} is the extrapolated centre of mass, CoM is the horizontal position of the centre of mass, V_{CoM} is the horizontal centre of mass velocity, g is the gravitational acceleration and L the length of the inverted pendulum (i.e. the distance between the CoM and the ankle joint centre of rotation in the sagittal plane). The anteroposterior margin of stability (MoS) is calculated as the horizontal distance between the anterior boundary of the base of support (BoS_{max}) and the extrapolated CoM. Note that positive MoS values indicate stable body configuration (A), whereas negative MoS values indicate unstable body configuration (B), which require compensatory motor actions, such as rapid stepping, to control stability.

As early as the 1970's and 1980's the quasi-automatic responses of the legs produced by the neuromotor system to sudden perturbation to balance were already examined and discussed in the scientific literature (Berger et al. 1984; Nashner 1979, 1980; Quintern et al. 1985). Today several concepts to categorize balance recovery mechanisms for standing balance exist according to their nature of support (Maki and McIlroy 1997) or evoked

motor responses (Hof 2007). Both concepts outline responses where the body stays in place (e.g. movement of the centre of pressure under the feet) or changes its support strategy (e.g. grasping or stepping), whereby the latter are not to be seen as "strategies of last resort", but are often initiated even when the CoM is not close to the stability limits (Maki and McIlroy 1997). In the context of large mechanical perturbations to gait (i.e. high CoM displacement), such as a trip or slip, an effective increment of the BoS through stepping has been identified as being key to dynamic stability control (Hof et al. 2005; Maki and McIlroy 2006; Wang et al. 2017, 2020). In the specific case of a trip, such stepping responses can occur either in the perturbed leg (i.e. elevating strategy) or contralateral leg (i.e. lowering strategy) depending on whether the perturbation occurred early or late in the swing phase respectively (Eng et al. 1994). Note that all the above mechanisms imply a *reactive* control of stability, i.e. immediate feedback-driven responses to perturbation, though adjustments to gait to control stability can take place also in a *predictive* manner (e.g. Bhatt et al. 2006; Bierbaum et al. 2010; Bohm et al. 2012; McCrum et al. 2016; Wang et al. 2012, 2019a). Predictive adjustments to gait are made based on prior experience and/or knowledge of the external environment (e.g. shortening step length or increasing step height before an expected perturbation), whereas reactive adjustments (e.g. rapid compensatory stepping after an unexpected perturbation) rely upon continuous sensory feedback received during locomotion (Lam et al. 2006; MacLellan and Patla 2006; Marigold and Patla 2002; Pai et al. 2003). Given the unpredictable nature of most daily-life falls and hence limited possibilities to pre-plan motor responses, this dissertation focusses on the assessment and training of reactive stability control mechanisms, but the potential involvement of predictive motor adjustments to balance recovery from our applied perturbation setup is discussed in the *Limitations* (section 7.4) of this dissertation.

Given the significance of reactive stepping for maintaining stability, it may be a crucial factor in the assessment of fall-resisting skills and important for the development and evaluation of fall prevention programmes. As the topic of stability control crosses different fields, both fundamental and applied, such measures to identify individuals or

groups with diminished stepping responses likely differ between different contexts. Tests can be based on various outcomes such as pure reaction times to a sensory trigger or whether a person falls after a given mechanical perturbation. For example, Carty et al. (2014) found in their prospective study that the recovery stepping performance after a simulated forward fall in the laboratory is an independent predictor of future fall risk in older adults. On the other hand, tests that are often used in physical therapy or geriatric settings involve volitional stepping to a non-destabilizing mechanical cue (i.e. "step execution test"; Halvarsson et al. 2012; Melzer et al. 2007), showing markedly longer stepping reaction times in old age (Kurz et al. 2013; Luchies et al. 2002; Melzer and Oddsson 2004) and slower intentional stepping in people with a history of falls (Lord and Fitzpatrick 2001). Thus, while both balance recovery and volitional stepping have been associated with fall risk (Okubo et al. 2017), their specific assessment may target different capacities of the neuromotor system (Luchies et al. 1999; see Tisserand et al. 2015 for a review). Knowledge of the task inherent to volitional motor control tests implies that the triggered motor responses can benefit from anticipation and be optimised by the participants, unlike most stepping actions evoked by sudden postural threats in daily life. In other words, there is no clear evidence on the extent to which tasks assessing fallresisting skills are tailored to resemble daily life challenges to balance, i.e. as to whether volitional stepping can be used to estimate a person's balance recovery behaviour (Study 1). Answers to that question may be crucial to the subsequent application of tailored interventions to reduce falls in older adults.

Long-term training interventions over several months or years, combining different exercises to benefit muscle strength/power, flexibility, mobility or balance, have been shown to potentially reduce the incidence of falls (Campbell et al. 1999; Chang et al. 2004; Guirguis-Blake et al. 2018; Hamed et al. 2018; Sherrington et al. 2008, 2017; Shubert 2011) and/or fall-related injury in older adults (El-Khoury et al. 2013; Tricco et al. 2017; Zhao et al. 2017). The latest meta-analysis on exercise-based fall prevention from the Cochrane Library indicates reduced fall rates (23%) and less people experiencing falls (15%) through physical exercise with high-certainty evidence (Sherrington et al.

Introduction and outline

2019). However, it is important to point out here that these intervention programmes usually require consistent participation over longer time periods [e.g. Guirguis-Blake et al. (2018) report intervention durations of on average 12 months with a most common frequency of three exercise sessions a week], which raises the question of feasibility, in particular when dealing with older individuals. In fact, despite the predictable health benefits of physical activity and exercise, inactivity and lack of motivation are unfortunately very common among older adults (Hui and Rubenstein 2006). Together with the reportedly high drop-out rates once physical activity has been commenced (Schmidt et al. 2000; see Dishman et al. 1985 for a discussion of barriers and opportunities), these results suggest that higher efficiency is needed to increase fall prevention effectiveness. In this context, Grabiner et al. (2014) proposed the use of more *task-specific* interventions as an adjunct or an alternative to the conventional exercisebased approaches. Here, the exercise itself would mimic the actual task for which the training is conducted, in this case the reactive recovery stepping responses to slip- or triplike events, rather than targeting surrogate variables associated with stability control (e.g. muscle strength). Such repeated exposure to unexpected mechanical perturbations during stance or gait is generally termed as "perturbation-based balance training" (Gerards et al. 2017). Notably, it has been demonstrated by our group and others that, although the ability to cope with sudden gait perturbations appears to be initially reduced in middle and older age (Süptitz et al. 2013), coping capabilities can be improved even up to old age within only a single gait perturbation training session (Bhatt et al. 2006; Bierbaum et al. 2011; Epro et al. 2018a; Okubo et al. 2018, 2019; Pai et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2019a, 2019b; see Karamanidis et al. 2020 for a current review on the topic). Moreover, such experimental protocols have revealed retention of adaptations to gait stability control over prolonged time periods (i.e. several months to years; Bhatt et al., 2012; Epro et al., 2018b; Liu et al. 2017; McCrum et al. 2018; Pai et al., 2014a) without any ancillary training sessions, leading to a reduced real-life fall risk at least for the practiced perturbation mode (Rosenblatt et al. 2013). Given this growing body of evidence that fall prevention interventions using specific postural disturbances seem to be both effective and efficient

for fall-resisting skills improvement, there is also critical need to identify the most effective practice dose.

In this dissertation, a perturbation paradigm is used that delivers large-magnitude trip-like perturbations during treadmill walking and has been shown to cause acute (Epro et al. 2018a) and long-term changes in aged human balance control (Epro et al. 2018b). In these previous experiments, eight separate perturbation trials per training session were used. However, it remains largely unknown whether such retention effects may also be observed after single trip exposure i.e. whether the retention in recovery response adaptations over months is dependent on trip-perturbation dose (Study 2). This is of particular importance not only for further reduction in expenditure of time, but also for potential application of perturbation training in frail, clinical populations or groups limited in their tolerance of higher perturbation doses. Furthermore, the results from that previous study (Epro et al. 2018b) indicate that adaptations observed after several months were significantly smaller than the acute effects from a single perturbation training session (i.e. there was partial retention). Since only older adults were investigated here, this raises the question whether the observed decay in training effects over time is inherent to such single session perturbation training or is dependent from an individual's age. Support for this hypothesis comes from results in slipping, showing more rapid reduction of improvements in stability control from slip-perturbation training in older compared to younger adults after merely a short wash-out period (Pai et al. 2010). Combining these results with earlier studies demonstrating that locomotor adaptations in general may be smaller and/or occur at a lower rate in older age (Bierbaum et al. 2011; Bohm et al. 2012; Bruijn et al. 2012; McCrum et al. 2016), one has reason to believe that, although adaptability in the balance control system is preserved, various aspects of learning (i.e. adaptation rate, retention) may be diminished with increasing age (Study 3). Knowledge on the dynamics of learning and forgetting in different groups or individuals is required for tailored recommendations in fall prevention.

Considering that falls in daily life can result from a variety of postural threats, generalisability (i.e. the ability to transfer acquired motor strategies beyond the

accustomed context of a given task) may be an important feature of fall-resisting skill learning. Partial transfer of adaptations in stability control has been reported previously, at least between different conditions of the same perturbation task, i.e. from training gaitslips on the treadmill to a 'novel' overground slip, or from simulated slips on a moveable platform to an untrained slip on an oily surface (Bhatt and Pai 2009a; Lee et al. 2018; Parijat and Lockhart 2012; Wang et al. 2019c; Yang et al. 2013, 2018). In other words, our neuromotor system seems to be able to generalise previously learned responses during walking to new challenges when the characteristics of the gait perturbation (e.g. direction, type) are similar. It remains largely unknown, however, whether such transfer of adaptations can occur also between two different perturbation tasks (i.e. *inter-task* generalisability) and whether this is affected by ageing (**Study 3**). To allow for a more comprehensive answer to this question, one must also define factors that determine task similarity or difference which perhaps facilitate or limit the generalisability of learning – and this is where muscle synergies come into play.

It is commonly accepted in the literature that functional movements may be generated by small sets of synergistically-active muscles, i.e. muscle synergies (Bizzi and Cheung 2013; Bizzi et al. 1991, 2008; Lee 1984; Mussa-Ivaldi et al. 1994; Singh et al. 2018; Tresch et al. 1999, 2002), which appear partially inborn and subsequently tuned and augmented throughout development, matching changes in locomotion biomechanics (Dominici et al. 2011). For example, it has been demonstrated that characteristic gait phases in adults correlate well with distinct groups of active muscles (Ivanenko et al. 2004; Janshen et al. 2017; Santuz et al. 2018). Evidence from animal (d'Avela and Bizzi 2005; d'Avela et al. 2003; Torres-Oviedo et al. 2006) and human studies (Krishnamoorthy et al. 2003; Oliveira et al. 2012; Santuz et al. 2017a; Torres-Oviedo and Ting 2007) indicate similar results across variety of muscles and motor tasks, such as running, jumping, swimming, kicking or even postural control and recovery from sudden perturbation to balance. The advantage of such motor control is that it solves the "degrees of freedom problem" of the neuromotor system (Bernstein 1967), by breaking down an endless number of output variables, i.e. possible combinations of individual muscle

activations, to merely few muscle synergies generating a specific movement. This ability to choose from an abundance of "motor equivalent" solutions may explain the adaptability and robustness of biological systems (Ting et al. 2015). For researchers, the reduction in assessable output variables makes muscle synergies a suitable tool to analyse movement construction and adaptation phenomena.

Muscle synergies can be extracted from electromyographic (EMG) signals using different factorisation approaches (e.g. principal component analysis, factor analysis, independent component analysis and non-negative matrix factorisation; Tresch et al. 2006) of which non-negative matrix factorisation appears to be suited best in terms of the non-negative nature of muscle activations (Lee and Seung 1999). The general idea behind this technique is that high-dimensional non-negative data, such as complex muscle activation patterns, is compactly reduced by the linear combination of two sets of coefficients, which can be expressed as (Lee and Seung 1999):

$$V(t) \approx V_R(t) = WH(t)$$

The muscle activation matrix V can be approximated by the reconstructed matrix V_R , resulting from the linear combination of the motor modules (Gizzi et al. 2011; Santuz et al. 2017b) matrix W with the dimensions m *x* r and the motor primitives (Dominici et al. 2011; Santuz et al. 2017b) matrix r *x* n, with m representing the number of recored muscles, n the number of recorded time points and r the number of synergies. Note that the motor module matrix contains the time-invariant muscle weightings, i.e. the contribution of each muscle to a specific synergy, and the motor primitive matrix contains the time-dependent coefficients of the factorisation, i.e. the timing of basic activation patterns (Figure 2). Based on the assumption that motor primitives can be scaled and summed, the original set of EMG data can be reconstructed (Figure 2). For that purpose, the computation is repeated several times until the minimum number of synergies necessary to represent the original muscle activation matrix is identified (Lee and Seung 1999). The reconstruction quality is defined by means of the coefficient of determination (Santuz et al. 2017b; Cheung et al. 2005).



Figure 2: Schematic of muscle synergies (Dominici et al. 2011; Santuz et al. 2018). Simulated example of reconstructed muscle activations of seven muscles (m_1-m_7) as the linear combination of the time-invariant muscle weightings (i.e. motor modules) and time-dependent muscle activation patterns (i.e. motor primitives) of only three muscle synergies (Syn_1-Syn_3) . The level of approximation of the original EMG data set, or reconstruction quality, is defined by means of the coefficient of determination.

Several studies have extracted muscle synergies from EMG signals using non-negative matrix factorisation to analyse adaptations in the modular organisation of the motor system in the face of various internal (e.g. proprioceptive loss or ageing; Santuz et al. 2019, 2020) or external perturbations (e.g. uneven or slippery flooring; Martino et al. 2015; Santuz et al. 2018), showing a widening in the time-dependent component of muscle synergies (i.e. motor primitives), implying a more robust motor control strategy (Kitano 2004). In this dissertation, the muscle synergy concept is used to examine the degree of similarity between different reactive balance tasks and whether this may be related to generalisability of learning from trip-perturbation training (**Study 4**). The foundation of the hypothesis is the fact that some synergies for balance control appear to be shared across different tasks, whereas others seem to be specific to match a particular

biomechanical demand (Chvatal et al. 2011; Chvatal and Ting 2013; Torres-Oviedo and Ting 2010). Unravelling neuromotor correlates of responses to different perturbations seen at the macro level may help to broaden our understanding of the factors facilitating or limiting learning in the human balance control system.

Based on this background, the first objective (Study 1) was to analyse the relationship between volitional and balance recovery stepping measures for a large subject pool (n =97) of different ages (i.e. young, middle-aged and older adults) in a cross-sectional design. In particular, we wished to assess whether volitional step characteristics can discriminate between individuals showing single- or multiple-stepping behaviour after sudden balance loss, i.e. between individuals with high and low balance recovery capabilities. The main concern of this experimental setup is the extent to which tasks assessing fall-resisting skills are tailored to resemble daily life challenges to balance. Two reactive stepping tasks were analysed: a volitional single step in the anterior direction in response to a mechanical stimulus to the heel and a recovery stepping response after sudden anterior balance loss in a lean-and-release protocol. The results showed shorter reaction times and faster stepping responses across all participants (on average 40%) after sudden balance loss compared to volitional stepping. The participants were classified into two groups (singlestepper and multiple-stepper) based on their recovery stepping behaviours for the leanand-release task, which revealed a clear decline in the ability to cope with sudden balance loss with increasing age, with 24/26 older, 15/43 middle-aged and none of the younger adults required two or more steps to regain balance. Multiple steppers showed shorter step lengths (23%) and lower maximal step velocities (12%) compared to single-steppers for the lean-and-release task only and reduced rates of increase in BoS for both of the stepping tasks (14% for balance recovery and 11% for volitional stepping). Furthermore, in examining the relationship between the results of the two tasks, only weak to moderate correlations were found for step velocity and rate of increase in BoS. Prevention of falls will require sensitive, yet clinically applicable measures to identify those with limited capacity to recover from balance perturbations and to apply tailored interventions. However, these results appear to indicate that volitional step execution tasks are of restricted use in this regard, pointing towards a task-specificity in fall-resisting skills assessment.

Secondly, the adaptability of such reactive recovery response mechanisms was analysed for a specific challenge to balance resembling one of the most common causes of falls in older adults, namely tripping while walking. In two separate investigations of the same longitudinal study (Study 2 and 3) we analysed the effects of (i) practice dose and (ii) age on adaptation to gait stability control and its retention over several months from single session gait-trip perturbation training. The results of this second part of the dissertation have significance for our understanding of the dynamics of the human neuromotor system in relation to both acute external influences (perturbations) and to longer-term internal (ageing) constraints, which may allow tailored recommendations for fall prevention. It is also important to establish whether these learning effects can transfer between different tasks, considering that real-life falls can result from a variety of postural threats. Therefore, we further analysed whether an improvement in balance recovery mechanisms from perturbation training transfers to an untrained reactive balance task and, if so, whether this is affected by ageing. To achieve this, young, middle-aged and older adults completed two tasks. The primary task involved treadmill walking, either unperturbed (control; n = 39) or perturbed (eight unexpected trip-like perturbations; training; n = 39). A single retention test trip was repeated after 14 weeks. To test for a potential dose effect a group of middle-aged (n = 9) performed only a single trip to both measurement time points. The secondary transfer task, before and after treadmill walking or training, involved sudden loss of balance in a lean-and-release protocol. Note that the lean-andrelease task is similar to the trip-perturbation task in the stability control mechanisms required, i.e. establishing a new BoS in the anterior direction and reducing the anterior velocity of the CoM, possibly facilitating transfer of adaptations. As main outcome parameter served the anteroposterior MoS at foot touchdown. The results showed that, although the ability to cope with the trip-perturbation task was initially reduced in older age (more recovery steps required to regain positive MoS compared to younger adults but not middle-aged adults), all age groups increased their MoS for the first recovery step

Introduction and outline

over the course of the eight perturbations to a similar extent (up to 70%). Moreover, there was a significant retention of recovery response adaptations over 14 weeks without training, though there was a decay over time found for older adults which could not be observed in younger adults (middle-aged showing a tendency for decay: p = 0.076). Thus, although adaptability in reactive gait stability control remains highly effective as age increases, retention of learning over time appears to be reduced with ageing. Notably, a single trip exposure in a separate group of middle-aged adults caused no retention effects at all, suggesting that perturbation practice dose must exceed a threshold in order to induce long-term adaptive changes in the human balance control system. Despite the robust adaptations in stability control from multiple gait perturbations in all three age groups and the similar stability control mechanisms required, improvements for the untrained leanand-release transfer task from before to after the treadmill protocol were not superior compared to those of age-matched controls not undergoing the trip-perturbation training. Thus, critical factors in neuromotor control (e.g. spatiotemporal organisation of muscle activation patterns or muscle synergies) may still discriminate perturbation types, possibly explaining failure in inter-task generalisation. Note that the experimental design of this study (i.e. the transfer task was performed twice, before and after the treadmill protocol) may not permit a general conclusion regarding the generalisability of learning in the balance control system since one may not disentangle potential transfer of recovery response adaptations from a "single trial effect" for the lean-and-release task (Ringhof et al. 2019).

The final study of this dissertation (**Study 4**) put its focus on the transfer of adaptations from trip-perturbation training using an alternative cross-sectional design and by taking into account neuromotor factors potentially regulating learning generalisability within the balance control system. Specifically, this study examined the consistency in modular organisation of motor responses to different perturbations, i.e. treadmill gait-trips and sudden loss of balance in a lean-and-release protocol. Participants (n = 57; age range 19-53 years) were randomly assigned either to a perturbation (n = 39; eight unexpected trip-like gait perturbations) or a control group (n = 18; unperturbed walking only). After the

treadmill protocol, all participants performed a single lean-and-release. The anteroposterior margin of stability (MoS) was calculated at foot touchdown as difference of the anterior boundary of the base of support and the extrapolated centre of mass. For the perturbation group, the muscle activation of 13 ipsilateral leg muscles was recorded and muscle synergies were extracted using non-negative matrix factorisation for recovery responses to either perturbation type. After eight trip-perturbations participants significantly increased their MoS during the first recovery step (p < 0.001), yet the perturbation group did not show superior improvement to the untrained lean-and-release transfer task compared to controls (p = 0.44). This confirms our previous findings in that adaptations in stability control from single session perturbation training seem highly taskspecific. The number of muscle synergies was four in recovery from tripping and three for the lean-and-release. However, only one synergy appeared to be shared between the two perturbation types, revealing profound differences in the spatiotemporal organisation of muscle activation patterns. The results indicate a diverging modular control to different perturbations, possibly preventing inter-task generalisation of adaptations in stability control.

2. Aims of the dissertation

Falls and the consequences of falls are a major health risk for our ever-growing older populations. Despite the fact that knowledge about the effectiveness of perturbation-based balance training for improving slip- and trip-resisting skills in older adults has considerably advanced over the last decades, the effect of age and different protocol parameters on the adaptability (i.e adaptation, retention, generalisability) of the balance control system is yet not well established. This dissertation examined the adaptability and specificity of fall-resisting skills across the adult lifespan, with the perspective that the insight gained could improve both the effectiveness and efficiency of the assessment and training of fall-resisting skills. Four studies were conducted, comprising of both cross-sectional and longitudinal (14 weeks) designs, with the first study focusing on the specificity of assessment of performance outcomes for reactive dynamic stability control and the last three studies examining its adaptability to trip-perturbation exposure across the adult lifespan. More concisely, the **first study** aimed

 (i) to investigate the relationship between volitional and balance recovery stepping measures in young, middle-aged and older adults, i.e. whether volitional step characteristics can discriminate between individuals showing high and low recovery stepping performance (cross-sectional study).

Based on the available literature it was hypothesised that there are only moderate correlations between volitional and balance recovery stepping characteristics, and that volitional step execution tests are limited in predicting reactive balance recovery performance. This would also imply that when improvement of reactive balance control strategies are the goal, one might benefit more from specific, exercise-based approaches resembling unpredictable daily life challenges to balance (e.g. sudden trips or slips during walking) than from the general improvement of task-related volitional motor control strategies.

Aims of the dissertation

Hence, in order to address the questions about the adaptability of the balance control system across the adult lifespan, the **second** and **third study** aimed

- (ii) to examine the effects of practice dose (one vs. eight perturbation trials) and age (young vs. middle-aged vs. old) on the retention of adaptations in stability control following single-session gait-trip perturbation training over 14 weeks (longitudinal study), and
- (iii) to investigate whether adaptations in stability control made during repeated gait-trip perturbation exposure benefit the recovery performance during an untrained reactive balance (lean-and-release) task in young, middle-aged and older adults.

With regard to the existing literature, the overall hypothesis of this pair of studies was that older adults are capable of long-term adaptation in their reactive gait stability control if perturbation practice dose exceeds a certain threshold (>1 trial). However, the adaptation may occur at a lower rate, decay at a faster rate and transfer less effectively to an untrained task than for the young and middle-aged. In particular, the latter thereby appears to be an important determinant for the effectiveness of interventions aimed at the reduction of daily life falls, as these may result from a variety of postural threats.

Hence, to investigate this aspect of learning more thoroughly, a **fourth study** was conducted with the aim

(iv) to examine whether inter-task generalisability of adaptations relates to the modular organisation of the motor system in balance recovery responses during different perturbation tasks, i.e. repeated treadmill gait-trips and sudden loss of balance in a lean-and-release protocol.

It was hypothesised that the motor system uses different modular organisation in recovery responses to tripping and the lean-and-release task, preventing positive transfer of adaptations to stability control. The results of this study provide novel insight into

particular factors potentially regulating learning generalisability within the balance control system.

The four conducted studies are presented separately in the following chapters, as submitted to the corresponding journal (including the reference list) with the citation style maintained as prescribed from the respective journal.

3. First Study | Volitional step execution is an ineffective predictor of recovery performance after sudden balance loss across the age range

Julian Werth^{*}, Matthias König^{*}, Gaspar Epro, John Seeley, Wolfgang Potthast, Kiros Karamanidis

*Joint first authors

Key words: Aged; falls; reactive balance; motor control; geriatrics

Corresponding author: Matthias König (Sport and Exercise Science Research Centre, School of Applied Sciences, London South Bank University, 103 Borough Rd, London SE1 0AA, United Kingdom)

Version submitted to journal (*under review*)

3.1. Abstract

Rapid stepping to preserve stability is a crucial action in avoiding a fall. It is also an important measure in the assessment of fall-resisting skills. We asked whether volitional step execution is correlated with recovery stepping performance after sudden balance loss for adults of different ages. In particular, we investigated whether volitional step performance can discriminate between individuals with high and low balance recovery capabilities, i.e. between those making single versus multiple steps after balance perturbation. Healthy adults (28 young, 43 middle-aged and 26 older; 24 ± 4 , 52 ± 5 and 72 ± 5 years respectively) performed a single step in the anterior direction volitionally in response to a mechanical stimulus to the heel. In a secondary stepping task, participants experienced sudden anterior balance loss in a lean-and-release protocol. For both tasks an optical motion capture system was used to assess stepping kinematics. We found shorter reaction times and faster stepping responses across all participants after sudden balance loss compared to volitional stepping (average 41%; p < 0.001). There was a significant age-related decline in recovery stepping performance after sudden balance loss: 24/26 older, 15/43 middle-aged and none of the younger adults required two or more steps to regain balance (p < 0.001). Multiple- compared to single-steppers had significantly shorter step lengths (average 23%) and lower maximal step velocities (12%) for the leanand-release task (p < 0.01). Multiple steppers also had reduced rates of increase in base of support for both of the stepping tasks (14% for balance recovery and 11% for volitional stepping). Furthermore, in examining the relationship between the results of the two tasks, only weak to moderate correlations were observed for step velocity and rate of increase in base of support ($0.36 \le r \le 0.52$; p < 0.001). Thus volitional step execution appears to be of limited usefulness for research or clinical practice aimed at the assessment of reactive balance recovery capability, an assessment essential to the targeted reduction of falls in older adults.

3.2. Introduction

Falls have become a major public health issue as they can lead to severe clinical conditions, disability or even death in a growing elderly population (Burns & Kakara, 2018; Terroso, Rosa, Marques & Simoes, 2014) and result in substantial medical costs (Florence, Bergen, Atherly, Burns, Stevens & Drake, 2018). This seems even more significant given that the prevalence of fall-related injuries is already increasing by middle-age (i.e. by about the fifth decade of life; Donaldson, Cook & Thomson, 1990). Even when a fall does not cause injury, subsequent fear of falling can lead to lower physical activity levels and lower social participation, substantially affecting quality of life (Stenhagen, Ekström, Nordell & Elmståhl, 2014). Most falls in older adults result from balance loss due to incorrect shift of body weight or external hazards (Robinovitch et al., 2013; Yang, van Schooten, Sims-Gould, McKay, Feldman & Robinovitch, 2018). A major challenge for falls prevention is to establish methods that allow identification of individuals at higher fall risk who have impaired balance control capability.

The well-established condition for stable stance is that the vertical projection of the body's centre of mass (CoM) lies within the boundary of the base of support (BoS, roughly the area under and between the feet; Woollacott and Shumway-Cook 1996). Disturbances to posture involve rapid compensatory stepping responses to establish a new BoS and recover balance (Hof, 2007; Maki & McIlroy, 1997; Nashner, Woollacott & Tuma, 1979). Notably, recovery stepping performance after a sudden forward fall in a lean-and-release protocol can predict future fall risk in older adults (Carty et al., 2014), and reactive step training can produce a clinically relevant reduction in falls incidence (~50%; Okubo, Schoene & Lord, 2016 for a review). The capacity to effectively increase the BoS in a reactive manner in order to preserve stability is a crucial assessment of fall-resisting skills and important for the development and evaluation of fall prevention programmes.

Previous studies focusing on volitionally-controlled stepping actions to a nondestabilizing cue showed markedly longer stepping reaction times in older compared to younger adults (Kurz, Berezowski & Melzer, 2013; Luchies et al., 2002; Melzer &
Oddsson, 2004), which coincides with a higher falls risk for the older group. Moreover, the same experimental protocols revealed slower intentional stepping in people with a history of falls (Lord & Fitzpatrick, 2001). In these studies, however, even when the required weight shift was not known prior to the task (i.e. which stepping leg was to be used), the instructed stepping actions could be well anticipated and controlled by the participants. Given the unpredictable nature of daily life falls, one might argue that valid fall-resisting skills assessment rather must involve low levels of task certainty as for sudden postural threats, and provoke reactive stability control mechanisms. Data from a previous investigation (Luchies, Wallace, Pazdur, Young & DeYoung, 1999) do indeed suggest that the performance during a volitional step task fails to estimate older adults' ability to respond quickly to sudden balance loss due to differences in task characteristics (see Tisserand et al., 2015 for a review), i.e. the ecological validity of volitional stepping is limited. There is no clear evidence as to whether volitional stepping can be used to estimate a person's balance recovery behaviour, and hence to identify individuals or groups at higher fall risk.

The present study aimed to examine the relationship between volitional and balance recovery stepping measures for a large subject pool (n = 97) of varying age. In particular, we wished to assess whether volitional step characteristics can discriminate between individuals showing single- or multiple-stepping behaviour after sudden loss of balance in a lean-and-release protocol, i.e. between high and low recovery stepping performance. We hypothesized that: (i) there are only moderate correlations between volitional and balance recovery stepping characteristics; and (ii) volitional step execution tests are limited in predicting reactive balance recovery performance. Our concern is the extent to which falls risk assessment tasks are tailored to resemble daily life challenges to balance.

3.3. Methods

3.3.1. Participants and experimental design

Twenty eight young, forty three middle-aged and twenty six older adults took part in this study (16/28 men, 24 ± 4 yr; 20/43 men, 52 ± 5 yr; 13/26 men, 72 ± 5 yr; mean \pm standard deviation is used throughout). The heights and body masses for the groups were: 177.1 ± 4.6 cm and 70.1 ± 10.7 kg for the young; 173.7 ± 11.1 cm and 75.8 ± 13.0 kg for the middle-aged; and 169.8 ± 8.4 cm and 76.0 ± 14.0 kg for the older adults. Exclusion criteria consisted of any neurological or musculoskeletal impairments of the lower limbs (e.g. joint pain during movement). The participants were generally healthy and reported comparable physical activity levels (7.0 ± 3.4 , 6.4 ± 3.9 and 6.6 ± 3.2 h/week for young, middle-aged and older adults respectively). Our participants took part in two different reactive stepping tasks – a volitionally-controlled anterior step to a tap cue on the heel and a secondary lean-and-release task to test balance recovery performance (Figure 1). The study was approved by the ethics committee of the German Sport University Cologne (ethical approval number 141/2017) and met all requirements for human experimentation in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. All participants provided written informed consent after initial briefing.

3.3.2. Volitional step task

In order to examine volitional stepping, the participants had to perform a rapid forward step in response to a mechanical cue (see also Halvarsson, Franzén, Olsson & Ståhle, 2012; Melzer, Shtilman, Rosenblatt & Oddsson, 2007; Figure 1A). At the beginning of the test the participants stood on a force plate (60 x 90 cm; Kistler, Winterthur, Switzerland) with their feet shoulder-width apart, keeping a neutral posture. The experimenter then applied a distinct manual tap cue, using a standard reflex hammer, to the heel of the preferred leg for step initiation (Melzer & Oddsson, 2004). Participants were instructed to step forwards as quickly as possible after sensing the heel tap over a predefined target line (25% of individual body height). The mechanical cue did not cause

pain or disturb balance enough to initiate a fall. To control for task predictability, the heel tap was applied only after any anticipatory movements had subsided, i.e. antero-posterior and medio-lateral weight shift regulation (recorded via real-time centre of pressure on the force plate). Target step length was chosen in order to require proper stepping actions of the participants, as opposed to small adjustments of foot position. With this arrangement the foot always landed on a second force plate (60 x 90 cm; Kistler, Winterthur, Switzerland) mounted in front of the first. In order to ensure novelty of the task, no practice trials were conducted.



Figure 1: Stepping tasks. (**A**): volitional stepping in response to a tap cue on the heel. Minimum anterior step length was set at 25% of the individual body height for this task. (**B**): balance recovery stepping after sudden release from a forward inclined position (the lean-and-release task). Lean angles were normalized to individual body weights in order to standardize the level of balance loss.

3.3.3. Balance recovery step task

Balance recovery performance related to sudden anterior balance loss was analysed using a lean-and-release protocol (Figure 1B). The task protocol has been described previously in detail (Karamanidis & Arampatzis, 2007; Karamanidis, Arampatzis & Mademli, 2008;

König, Epro, Seeley, Potthast & Karamanidis, 2019). Briefly, the participants stood on the first force plate as described in *Volitional step task* (section 2.2) and, keeping their feet flat on the ground, were gradually inclined forward via a horizontal inextensible cable attached at one end to a belt around the participant's pelvis and at the other end to a custom-built pneumatic release system (see also Do, Breniere & Brenguier, 1982; Thelen, Wojcik, Schultz, Ashton-Miller & Alexander, 1997). The gradual inclination was terminated when a lean angle was achieved that corresponded to a recording of $23 \pm 3\%$ of body weight on a load cell placed in series with the supporting cable. After any anticipatory movements had subsided (i.e. antero-posterior and medio-lateral weight shift adjustments, checked via real-time cable loads and centre of pressure on the force plate), the cable was suddenly released without warning after a random time interval of 10 to 30 s. The participants were told to attempt to restore balance within a single recovery step when released, using the limb of their choice (Madigan & Lloyd, 2005). The recovery limb always landed on the second force plate mounted in front of the first one (see also section 2.2 Volitional step task). No practice trials were conducted to ensure novelty of the task. The exact forward lean was chosen according to our previous results of the reduced ability of older adults to regain balance within a single recovery step from cable loads of more than 23% body weight (Karamanidis et al., 2008). Participants were protected by a full-trunk safety harness connected to an overhead track, allowing for full range of motion in anterior and lateral directions while preventing contact of the body with the ground (with the exception of the feet).

Recovery stepping behaviours were classified as single- or multiple-step according to our previous description (Karamanidis & Arampatzis, 2007). Briefly, participants were classified as single-steppers if only one step was required to regain balance or if a follow-up step of the contralateral limb did not exceed the anterior displacement of the recovery limb. Accordingly, multiple-step behaviour was defined as involving any additional step of the recovery limb or if the participant took a contralateral step exceeding the anterior displacement of the recovery limb. Furthermore, multiple-step behaviour was deemed to have occurred if a participant made use of the safety harness support (i.e. > 20% of body

weight, determined by a second load cell incorporated into the harness suspension cable; Cyr & Smeesters, 2009).

3.3.4. Data collection and processing

In order to determine the spatio-temporal step characteristics for the two tasks a sixcamera motion capture system (Vicon Motion Systems, Oxford, UK; 120 Hz) was used. One retroreflective marker (25 mm diameter) was attached to each of the forefeet. For further processing the 3D-coordinates of the markers were smoothed using a fourth-order digital Butterworth filter with a cut-off frequency of 20 Hz. For each stepping task three events were identified as follows. (a) Test initiation, i.e. the instant of the tap cue or the release of the participant from the inclined position. The former initiation was registered by a contact sensor attached to the striking surface of the reflex hammer; the latter by a component of the pneumatic brake-and-release system. In both cases an analogue TTL signal (at 1080 Hz) was simultaneously delivered to the Vicon system. (b) Foot take-off, defined as the instant at which the forefoot marker of the stepping limb reached a threshold velocity of 0.2 m/s in the anterior direction. (c) Foot touchdown, defined as the instant at which vertical ground reaction force exceeded a threshold level of 20 N. Based on the identified events, reaction time (b-a) and swing time (c-b) were derived for each trial. The maximal step velocity during swing time and the rate of increase in BoS (anterior forefoot marker displacement of the stepping limb from take-off to touchdown divided by swing time) were also calculated.

3.3.5. Statistics

The distribution normality of variables was checked before applying statistical analysis using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test with implemented Lilliefors correction, revealing that all analyzed parameters conformed to normal distributions (p > 0.05). (i) To examine the volitional and balance recovery stepping responses amongst the three age groups (young, middle-aged and older), separate two-way repeated-measures ANOVAs were used to detect differences in reaction time, maximal step velocity and rate of increase in

BoS (age and step task as factors). In case of significant main effects or interactions, Duncan post-hoc corrections were applied. Note that a target step length was used for the volitional step task (25% of individual body height) and hence the effect of age on step length was only assessed by means of one-way ANOVA for the lean-and-release task. (ii) The participants were classified into two groups (single-stepper and multiple-stepper) based on their recovery stepping behaviours for the lean-and-release task. Differences in the number of single or multiple steppers between age groups were analyzed using separate chi-squared (χ^2) tests of independence. Independent samples t-tests were used to examine differences between single- and multiple-steppers in step length (lean-andrelease task only), reaction time, maximal step velocity and rate of increase in BoS for the two stepping tasks. Furthermore, Pearson product-moment correlation coefficients were computed for reaction time, maximal step velocity and rate of increase in BoS to identify the relationship between volitional and balance recovery stepping responses. The level of significance was set at $\alpha = 0.05$, with all results presented as mean and standard deviation. All statistical analyses were conducted using Statistica software (Release 10.0; Statsoft Inc, Tulsa, OK, USA).

3.4. Results

3.4.1. Comparison of volitional and balance recovery stepping responses amongst age groups

Assessment of volitional and recovery stepping responses revealed statistically significant task effects for reaction time, maximal step velocity and rate of increase in BoS [F(1,94) = 203.88, 1295.30 and 1643.60 respectively; p < 0.001], independent of age. All participants (n = 97) showed longer reaction times and slower stepping responses for volitional step execution compared to lean-and-release stepping (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Spatio-temporal characteristics of volitional (VOL) and balance recovery stepping responses (REC). Data are given for reaction time (**A**), maximal step velocity (**B**), rate of increase in BoS [Δ BoS; (**C**)] and step length (**D**) in young (n = 28), middle-aged (n = 43) and older adults (n = 26). Values are expressed as means with SD error bars. Statistically significant differences at the level p < 0.05: * = between stepping tasks; † = compared to young adults; ‡ = compared to young and middle-aged adults.

Regarding the comparison of stepping responses amongst the three age groups, we found a statistically significant age effect for maximal step velocity [F(2,94) = 7.95; p < 0.001], independent of stepping task, with lower velocities for older compared to both younger age groups ($0.001 \le p \le 0.004$; Figure 2). There was a significant age x task interaction for rate of increase in BoS [F(2,94) = 3.29; p = 0.04], with lower rates for older compared to younger adults for both stepping tasks (p < 0.001). However, lower rates for older adults

compared to middle-aged adults were found only for balance recovery stepping (p < 0.001). Furthermore, middle-aged adults showed lower rates of increase in BoS (p = 0.02) compared to younger adults for the volitional step task (Figure 2). Step length comparison was performed for the lean-and-release task only (note that minimum step length was predefined for the volitional step task) and revealed a significant age effect [F(2,94) = 11.64; p < 0.001], with lower step lengths for older compared to both younger age groups (Figure 2). Significant positive weak-to-moderate correlations between results for the two stepping tasks were found for maximal step velocity and rate of increase in BoS over all analyzed participants (n = 97; $0.36 \le r \le 0.52$; p < 0.001; Figure 3).

3.4.2. Comparison of the single- and multiple stepper subgroups

Thirty-nine participants (fifteen middle-aged and twenty-four older adults) were classified as multiple-steppers after sudden loss of balance in the lean-and-release protocol (all of the younger adults regained balance within a single step). Hence there was an age-related decline in the ability to cope with the task across the adult lifespan (12.38 $\leq \chi^2 \leq$ 46.52; *p* < 0.001). Accordingly, only middle-aged and older adults were considered for subgroup comparisons (single-stepper versus multiple-stepper).

Assessment of stepping characteristics for the two pooled groups of middle-aged and older adults revealed statistically significant differences between single- and multiple-steppers for the recovery stepping response in the lean-and-release protocol. In detail, multiple-steppers showed lower maximal step velocities [t(67) = 5.64; p < 0.001], lower rates of increase in BoS [t(67) = 6.29, p < 0.001] as well as shorter step lengths [t(67) = 6.43; p < 0.001] compared to single-steppers (Figure 4). However, for the volitional step execution task such differences could only be observed for the rate of increase in BoS [t(67) = 2.72; p = 0.01; Figure 4].



Figure 3: Relationship between volitional (VOL) and balance recovery stepping responses (REC). Data are given for reaction time, maximal step velocity and rate of increase in BoS (Δ BoS) in young (n = 28), middle-aged (n = 43) and older adults (n = 26).



Figure 4: Spatio-temporal characteristics of volitional (VOL) and balance recovery stepping responses (REC) for the pooled groups of single- and multiple-steppers (n = 30 and n = 39 respectively). Data are given for reaction time (**A**), maximal step velocity (**B**), rate of increase in BoS [Δ BoS; (**C**)] and step length (**D**) with values expressed as means with SD error bars. Note that none of the younger adults failed to regain balance within a single step and therefore were not considered for subgroup comparison. * represents a statistically significant group effect ($0.001 \le p \le 0.01$).

3.5. Discussion

We aimed to examine the relationship between volitional and balance recovery stepping in young, middle-aged and older adults. In particular, we wished to understand whether volitional step characteristics serve to discriminate between groups or individuals with high or low recovery stepping performance after sudden loss of balance. Our hypotheses were confirmed in that (i) volitional step characteristics showed only poor correlation with balance recovery stepping and hence (ii) volitional stepping seems to have limited predictive value of an individual's recovery performance to sudden balance disturbance. Reduction in the incidence of falls will require targeted interventions that focus on individuals particularly at risk and hence will require methods, operated within a clinical setting, for identifying those with limited recovery capacities for sudden balance loss. Our results appear to indicate that volitional step execution is of quite limited usefulness in this regard.

Although the two stepping tasks appear to share distinct motor control subtasks aimed at appropriate modification of the BoS in the anterior direction, the stepping actions were remarkably slower (on average by 41%) for the volitional stepping response for all age groups. Moreover, our observed correlations between the two stepping tasks ($0.36 \le r \le$ 0.52; p < 0.001) can be classified as poor to moderate associations, indicating that only 13% to 27% of the variance in volitional step characteristics can be related to the variance in balance recovery stepping performance for the analysed subject pool (n = 97). These results support earlier findings that demonstrate that the performance during a volitional step task fails to estimate older adults' ability to respond quickly to sudden balance loss (Luchies et al., 1999). Thus, in contrast to non-destabilizing mechanical cueing, initial perceptual information evoked by postural disturbance seems to be linked directly to the mobilization of subsequent rapid stepping responses. It is likely therefore that the two types of task require different capabilities of the human neuromotor system. Faster motor output during compensatory limb movements can be explained by reliance principally on lower brainstem and spinal circuits, as suggested by the retained capacity for righting actions in decerebrate and complete-spinalized cats (Honeycutt & Nichols, 2010; Zhong et al. 2012) and the occurrence of corrective stumbling responses in human infants before independent walking (Lam, Wolstenholme, van der Linden, Pang & Yang, 2003). In contrast, there is emerging evidence for at least some involvement of the cerebral cortex in reactive balance control (see Bolton, 2015 and Jacobs & Horak, 2007 for reviews). Identification of circuits involved in operation of the more demanding lean-and-release

task cannot be determined from the present experimental setup but the issue should be examined in future investigations.

We compared subgroups of our participants based on recovery stepping performance (Figure 4). The pooled group of multiple-steppers (n = 39) showed diminished balance recovery stepping performance, i.e. they had lower step lengths, reduced step velocities and lower rates of increase of BoS compared to single-steppers (n = 30). Multiple-steppers may therefore be predisposed to higher fall risk (Carty et al., 2014). It is worth noting that we did not find differences in reaction time (time from instant of release to foot take-off) between these groups. This indicates that alterations in balance recovery capabilities do not seem to relate to diminished neuromotor control for step initiation rather to timing of muscle activation during the reactive stepping response. Similar results were found for the volitional step execution task, but only for the rate of increase of BoS were there statistically significant differences between single- and multiple-steppers. It appears therefore that volitional stepping characteristics have limited potential for discriminating between individuals with quite different reactive balance capabilities and therefore that such volitional tasks may not be sensitive enough for application in clinical practice. The limited predictive capacity of volitional stepping in relation to recovery stepping performance is reflected also in the relatively lower effect size for the difference in rate of increase of BoS for volitional stepping with Cohen's d being 0.70 (versus 1.51 for recovery stepping). That being said, volitionally-controlled stepping may be promising for application to frail, clinical populations or groups who are limited in their performance capabilities and/or tolerance of larger postural threats. Volitional stepping may be a helpful addition to tasks tailored to resemble daily life challenges to balance within more holistic approaches to falls risk assessment. For example, a previous study (Lord & Fitzpatrick 2001) was able to detect longer volitional step execution times for fallers compared to non-fallers.

Our results show a diminished reactive stepping performance for older adults due to an age-related reduction in the ability to increase effectively the BoS, irrespective of task complexity. Interestingly, this reduction appears to be detectable already by middle age.

These results are in line with diminished balance recovery responses to tripping during walking in people over 40 years of age reported previously (König et al., 2019; Süptitz, Catalá, Brüggemann & Karamanidis, 2013). Reduced ability of older adults to effectively increase the BoS has been associated with muscle weakness (Karamanidis et al., 2008), though a deterioration in stability control seen for middle-aged and older adults may relate to a diminished neuromuscular control with aging rather than a general decline in leg extensor muscle strength (Arampatzis, Karamanidis & Mademli, 2008).

A potential limitation of the present study relates to predefinition of step length for volitional step execution. This may affect comparability of stepping responses. However, based on our observations from pilot studies (unpublished data), participants were not asked to place their foot at a fixed distance, rather to step over a normalized minimum target line thus provoking proper stepping actions, as opposed to small adjustments of foot position. In order to overcome this potential drawback, swing times were normalized to individual step length for both tasks. We believe therefore that our results are only affected in absolute terms and that the comparison of data sets remains valid.

3.6. Conclusions

In conclusion, we found only poor correlation between volitionally-controlled and balance recovery stepping responses over a wide range of age, suggesting that the magnitude of postural disturbance may directly affect an individual's reactive stepping performance. Therefore these results point to task-specificity in fall-resisting skills assessment and volitional step execution tasks appear to be of restricted use for clinical practice. Effective estimation of differences in reactive balance recovery capability is required for prevention of majority incidence of falls in older adults.

3.7. Availability of data and materials

The datasets used and/or analysed during the current study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

3.8. Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

3.9. Acknowledgements

We thank Thomas Förster and Jürgen Geiermann and their teams for technical assistance. M.K. was funded by a postgraduate scholarship from the German Social Accident Insurance (Deutsche Gesetzliche Unfallversicherung).

3.10. Authors' contributions

M.K. and K.K. conceived and designed the research; J.W. and M.K. performed the experiments; J.W., M.K., G.E. and K.K. analyzed data; J.W., M.K., G.E., J.S., W.P. and K.K. interpreted the results of experiments; J.W., M.K. and K.K. prepared figures; J.W. and M.K. drafted the manuscript; J.W., M.K., G.E., J.S., W.P. and K.K. edited and revised the manuscript; J.W., M.K., G.E., J.S., W.P. and K.K. approved the final text.

3.11. References

- Arampatzis, A., Karamanidis, K., & Mademli, L. (2008). Deficits in the way to achieve balance related to mechanisms of dynamic stability control in the elderly. *Journal of biomechanics*, 41, 1754-1761. doi: 10.1016/j.jbiomech.2008.02.02
- Bolton, D. A. (2015). The role of the cerebral cortex in postural responses to externally induced perturbations. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 57, 142-155. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015.08.014
- Burns, E., & Kakara, R. (2018). Deaths from falls among persons aged≥ 65 years—United States, 2007–2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 67, 509. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6718a1
- Carty, C. P., Cronin, N. J., Nicholson, D., Lichtwark, G. A., Mills, P. M., Kerr, G., ... & Barrett, R. S. (2014). Reactive stepping behaviour in response to forward loss of balance predicts future falls in community-dwelling older adults. *Age and ageing*, 44, 109-115. doi: 10.1093/ageing/afu054
- Cyr, M. A., & Smeesters, C. (2009). Maximum allowable force on a safety harness cable to discriminate a successful from a failed balance recovery. *Journal of biomechanics*, 42, 1566-1569. doi: 10.1016/j.jbiomech.2009.04.003

- Do, M. C., Breniere, Y., & Brenguier, P. (1982). A biomechanical study of balance recovery during the fall forward. *Journal of Biomechanics*, 15, 933-939. doi: 10.1016/0021-9290(82)90011-2
- Donaldson, L. J., Cook, A., & Thomson, R. G. (1990). Incidence of fractures in a geographically defined population. *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health*, 44, 241-245. doi: 10.1136/jech.44.3.241
- Florence, C. S., Bergen, G., Atherly, A., Burns, E., Stevens, J., & Drake, C. (2018). Medical costs of fatal and nonfatal falls in older adults. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 66, 693-698. doi: 10.1111/jgs.15304
- Halvarsson, A., Franzén, E., Olsson, E., & Ståhle, A. (2012). Relative and absolute reliability of the new "Step-Ex" step-execution test in elderly people with and without balance problems. *Disability and rehabilitation*, 34, 1986-1992. doi: 10.3109/09638288.2012.665129
- Hof, A. L. (2007). The equations of motion for a standing human reveal three mechanisms for balance. *Journal of biomechanics*, 40, 451-457. doi: 10.1016/j.jbiomech.2005.12.016
- Honeycutt, C. F., & Nichols, T. R. (2010). The decerebrate cat generates the essential features of the force constraint strategy. *Journal of neurophysiology*, 103, 3266-3273. doi: 10.1152/jn.00764.2009
- Jacobs, J. V., & Horak, F. B. (2007). Cortical control of postural responses. *Journal of neural* transmission, 114, 1339. doi: 10.1007/s00702-007-0657-0
- Karamanidis, K., & Arampatzis, A. (2007). Age-related degeneration in leg-extensor muscle– tendon units decreases recovery performance after a forward fall: compensation with running experience. *European journal of applied physiology*, 99, 73-85. doi: 10.1007/s00421-006-0318-2
- Karamanidis, K., Arampatzis, A., & Mademli, L. (2008). Age-related deficit in dynamic stability control after forward falls is affected by muscle strength and tendon stiffness. *Journal of electromyography and kinesiology*, 18, 980-989. doi: 10.1016/j.jelekin.2007.04.003
- König, M., Epro, G., Seeley, J., Potthast, W., & Karamanidis, K. (2019). Retention and generalizability of balance recovery response adaptations from trip perturbations across the adult life span. *Journal of neurophysiology*, 122, 1884-1893. doi: 10.1152/jn.00380.2019
- Kurz, I., Berezowski, E., & Melzer, I. (2013). Frontal plane instability following rapid voluntary stepping: effects of age and a concurrent cognitive task. *Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biomedical Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 68, 1402-1408. doi: 10.1093/gerona/glt040
- Lam, T., Wolstenholme, C., van der Linden, M., Pang, M. Y., & Yang, J. F. (2003). Stumbling corrective responses during treadmill-elicited stepping in human infants. *The Journal of physiology*, 553, 319-331. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003.043984
- Lord, S. R., & Fitzpatrick, R. C. (2001). Choice stepping reaction time: a composite measure of falls risk in older people. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 56, M627-M632. doi: 10.1093/gerona/56.10.m627
- Luchies, C. W., Wallace, D., Pazdur, R., Young, S., & DeYoung, A. J. (1999). Effects of age on balance assessment using voluntary and involuntary step tasks. *Journals of Gerontology*

Series A: Biomedical Sciences and Medical Sciences, 54, M140-M144. doi: 10.1093/gerona/54.3.m140

- Luchies, C. W., Schiffman, J., Richards, L. G., Thompson, M. R., Bazuin, D., & DeYoung, A. J. (2002). Effects of age, step direction, and reaction condition on the ability to step quickly. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 57, M246-M249. doi: 10.1093/gerona/57.4.m246
- Madigan, M. L., & Lloyd, E. M. (2005). Age and stepping limb performance differences during a single-step recovery from a forward fall. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 60, 481-485. doi: 10.1093/gerona/60.4.481
- Maki, B. E., & McIlroy, W. E. (1997). The role of limb movements in maintaining upright stance: the "change-in-support" strategy. *Physical therapy*, 77, 488-507. doi: 10.1093/ptj/77.5.488
- Melzer, I., & Oddsson, L. I. (2004). The effect of a cognitive task on voluntary step execution in healthy elderly and young individuals. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 52, 1255-1262. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2004.52353.x
- Melzer, I., Shtilman, I., Rosenblatt, N., & Oddsson, L. I. (2007). Reliability of voluntary step execution behavior under single and dual task conditions. *Journal of neuroengineering and rehabilitation*, 4, 16. doi: 10.1186/1743-0003-4-16
- Nashner, L. M., Woollacott, M., & Tuma, G. (1979). Organization of rapid responses to postural and locomotor-like perturbations of standing man. *Experimental Brain Research*, 36, 463-476. doi: 10.1007/BF00238516
- Okubo, Y., Schoene, D., & Lord, S. R. (2017). Step training improves reaction time, gait and balance and reduces falls in older people: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *British journal of sports medicine*, 51, 586-593. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2015-095452
- Robinovitch, S. N., Feldman, F., Yang, Y., Schonnop, R., Leung, P. M., Sarraf, T., ... & Loughin, M. (2013). Video capture of the circumstances of falls in elderly people residing in long-term care: an observational study. *The Lancet, 381*, 47-54. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61263-X
- Stenhagen, M., Ekström, H., Nordell, E., & Elmståhl, S. (2014). Accidental falls, health-related quality of life and life satisfaction: a prospective study of the general elderly population. *Archives of gerontology and geriatrics*, 58, 95-100. doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2013.07.006
- Süptitz, F., Catalá, M. M., Brüggemann, G. P., & Karamanidis, K. (2013). Dynamic stability control during perturbed walking can be assessed by a reduced kinematic model across the adult female lifespan. *Human movement science*, 32, 1404-1414. doi: 10.1016/j.humov.2013.07.008
- Terroso, M., Rosa, N., Marques, A. T., & Simoes, R. (2014). Physical consequences of falls in the elderly: a literature review from 1995 to 2010. *European Review of Aging and Physical Activity*, 11, 51-59. doi: 10.1007/s11556-013-0134-8
- Thelen, D. G., Wojcik, L. A., Schultz, A. B., Ashton-Miller, J. A., & Alexander, N. B. (1997). Age differences in using a rapid step to regain balance during a forward fall. *The Journals*

of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences, 52, M8-M13. doi: 10.1093/gerona/52a.1.m8

- Tisserand, R., Robert, T., Chabaud, P., Livet, P., Bonnefoy, M., & Chèze, L. (2015). Comparison between investigations of induced stepping postural responses and voluntary steps to better detect community-dwelling elderly fallers. *Neurophysiologie Clinique/Clinical Neurophysiology*, 45, 269-284. doi: 10.1016/j.neucli.2015.07.003
- Woollacott, M. H., & Shumway-Cook, A. (1996). Concepts and methods for assessing postural instability. *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity*, 4, 214-233. doi: 10.1123/japa.4.3.214
- Yang, Y., van Schooten, K. S., Sims-Gould, J., McKay, H. A., Feldman, F., & Robinovitch, S. N. (2018). Sex differences in the circumstances leading to falls: Evidence from real-life falls captured on video in long-term care. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 19, 130-135. doi: 10.1016/j.jamda.2017.08.011
- Zhong, H., Roy, R., Nakada, K., Zdunowski, S., Khalili, N., de Leon, R., & Edgerton, R. (2012). Accommodation of the spinal cat to a tripping perturbation. *Frontiers in physiology*, *3*, 112. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2012.00112

4. Second study | Retention of improvement in gait stability over 14 weeks due to trip-perturbation training is dependent on perturbation dose

Matthias König, Gaspar Epro, John Seeley, Philip Catalá-Lehnen, Wolfgang Potthast, Kiros Karamanidis

Key words: Falls, perturbation training, gait, dynamic stability, motor learning

Corresponding author: Matthias König (Sport and Exercise Science Research Centre, School of Applied Sciences, London South Bank University, 103 Borough Rd, London SE1 0AA, United Kingdom)

This is a post-peer-review, pre-copyedit version of an article published in *Journal of Biomechanics* (2019) 84, 243-246 (Content used with permission). The final version is available online at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiomech.2018.12.011

4.1. Abstract

Perturbation training is an emerging approach to reduce fall risk in the elderly. This study examined potential differences in retention of improvements in reactive gait stability over 14 weeks resulting from unexpected trip-like gait perturbations. Twenty-four healthy middle-aged adults (41-62 years) were assigned randomly to either a single perturbation group (SINGLE, n = 9) or a group subjected to eight trip-like gait perturbations (MULTIPLE, n = 15). While participants walked on a treadmill a custom-built brake-andrelease system was used to unexpectedly apply resistance during swing phase to the lower right limb via an ankle strap. The anteroposterior margin of stability (MoS) was calculated as the difference between the anterior boundary of the base of support and the extrapolated centre of mass at foot touchdown for the perturbed step and the first recovery step during the first and second (MULTIPLE group only) perturbation trials for the initial walking session and retention-test walking 14 weeks later. Group MULTIPLE retained the improvements in reactive gait stability to the perturbations (increased MoS at touchdown for perturbed and first recovery steps; p < 0.01). However, in group SINGLE no differences in MoS were detected after 14 weeks compared to the initial walking session. These findings provide evidence for the requirement of a threshold trip-perturbation dose if adaptive changes in the human neuromotor system over several months, aimed at the improvement in fall-resisting skills, are to occur.

4.2. Introduction

Falls are a major cause of injuries and disability in the elderly population (Terroso et al., 2014). According to epidemiological studies increased fall risk becomes detectable by middle-age (i.e. about 50 years of age; Donaldson et al., 1990). Most falls in the elderly result from tripping during walking (Berg et al., 1997; Talbot et al., 2005), causing sudden loss of balance in the forward direction. To avoid falling, such unstable body dispositions require reactive postural adjustments in order to control the position and velocity of the centre of mass (CoM) relative to the base of support (BoS; Bhatt et al., 2006; Bierbaum et al., 2011; MacLellan and Patla, 2006). Improving such compensatory gait adjustments may be beneficial for fall prevention.

Perturbation training has emerged as a promising approach to reduce falls in the elderly (Gerards et al., 2017; McCrum et al., 2017) since several studies demonstrate significant improvements in reactive response in older adults after repeated exposure to various laboratory-induced mechanical gait perturbations (Bierbaum et al., 2011; Epro et al., 2018a; Lee et al., 2018; Pai et al., 2010). These improvements in reactive gait stability in the elderly can be retained over several months (Bhatt et al., 2012; Pai et al., 2014a) or even years (Epro et al., 2018b) without any additional training. This provides evidence that repeated externally induced gait perturbations may be an appropriate stimulus for the aged central nervous system to develop enhanced and retainable balance control strategies through refined neuromuscular coordination reducing fall risk (Pai et al., 2014b).

Previous studies showed that such reactive balance improvements can occur after merely a single perturbation exposure (Marigold and Patla, 2002; Pai et al., 2010). Though such a single trial effect seems promising, in particular for application with frail older adults, it has only rarely been investigated whether reactive gait stability improvements acquired through single perturbation exposure can be retained over a prolonged time-period (e.g. several months) in populations which are at higher fall risk. In contrast, retention of the robust effects obtained from multi-trial perturbation training sessions are already well established (Bhatt et al., 2012; Epro et al., 2018b; Pai et al., 2014a). However, to our knowledge only Liu et al. (2017) examined this topic, demonstrating that a single slip perturbation exposure can cause long-term retention effects.

In a previous study we were able to show retention in gait stability improvements over 14 weeks following a single bout of eight unexpected trip-like gait perturbations (Epro et al., 2018b). As a continuation, in this study we aimed to examine whether such retention effects may also be observed after single trip exposure i.e. whether the retention in gait stability improvements over 14 weeks is dependent on trip-perturbation dosage for a group of middle-aged.

4.3. Methods

Twenty-four healthy middle-aged adults (41-62 years; 12 of them men), with no known neurological or musculoskeletal impairments, took part in this study. The participants were randomly divided into two groups: (1) MULTIPLE, the reference group, (eight gait-perturbations initially and after 14 weeks; n = 15); and (2) SINGLE (a single gait perturbation initially and again after 14 weeks; n = 9). The two groups underwent equivalent periods of treadmill walking (20-25 min). The study was approved by the ethics committee of the German Sport University Cologne in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. All participants provided written informed consent after initial briefing.

About seven days prior to the initial measurement session all participants underwent treadmill familiarisation (h/p/cosmos pulsar 4.0; Nussdorf-Traunstein, Germany) consisting of ten minutes walking at 1.4 m s⁻¹. For perturbations, all participants again walked at a standardised velocity of 1.4 m s⁻¹ on a treadmill and received either one or eight unexpected gait perturbations using a custom-built brake-and-release system described previously (Epro et al., 2018ab; see supplementary material 1 for more detailed description). Note that our applied perturbation paradigm imposes *artificial* trips that may not fully replicate real-life trip situations (see supplementary material 2 for a typical

recovery response to the perturbation). Therefore, in this manuscript the perturbation will be referred to as a "trip-like gait perturbation".

In order to assess dynamic stability (specifically MoS) each participant was analysed before (Pre) and after 14 weeks (Post14w). Arrangements to assess dynamic stability control during treadmill walking have been described previously (Epro et al., 2018ab; McCrum et al., 2014; Süptitz et al., 2012, 2013). Briefly, a reduced kinematic model (Suptitz et al., 2013), consisting of five retro-reflective markers (radius 16 mm) placed at the seventh cervical vertebra and the greater trochanter and forefoot of the left and right legs, was tracked using a 10-camera motion capture system (120 Hz; Nexus 2.6.1; Vicon Motion Systems, Oxford, UK). The time-courses for the 3D coordinates of the markers were smoothed using a fourth-order digital Butterworth filter (cut-off frequency 20 Hz). The anteroposterior MoS was calculated at each foot touchdown (TD) for baseline gait, the perturbed step (Pert) and the first six recovery steps after perturbation (RecolL-Reco6R) as the difference between the anterior boundary of the base of support (anteroposterior position of the toe projection to the ground) and the extrapolated centre of mass (Hof et al., 2005). TD was determined using two 2D accelerometers (1080 Hz; ADXL250; Analog Devices, Norwood, MA, USA) attached over the tibia of each leg (Suptitz et al., 2012). Our reduced kinematic model has been validated previously (Suptitz et al., 2013) as appropriately assessing MoS for unperturbed and perturbed walking and for wide ranging age groups, showing significant correlations with a full-body kinematic model (average across trials r = 0.90, p < 0.01).

Independent samples t-tests were used to assess potential differences in age, height and body mass between groups. A two-way repeated-measures ANOVA with factors group (MULTIPLE and SINGLE) and time point (first perturbation trial at baseline (T1_{Pre}) and after 14 weeks (T1_{Post14w})) was conducted to determine retention of improvements in MoS during unexpected trip-like gait perturbation, separately for TD Pert and TD Reco1L. Note that only T1_{Pre} and T1_{Post14w} were considered for further analysis as the aim of this study was principally to examine retention effects following different perturbation training protocols rather than trial-to-trial adaptation within one session. The focus here was set solely on the first perturbation trials since trial-to-trial adaptation has been shown previously for healthy middle-aged adults (McCrum et al., 2014). Note that in order to check for acute effects in MoS after single trip exposure (without possibly affecting retention by adding another perturbation in group SINGLE) a two-way repeated-measures ANOVA with factor trial (first and second perturbation trial at initial training session, T1_{Pre} and T2_{Pre} respectively) and step (TD Pert and TD Reco1L) was conducted for group MULTIPLE. A further two-way repeated-measures ANOVA (factors: group, trial) was implemented for unperturbed gait (average of 12 consecutive steps of unperturbed walking with ankle strap attached, assessed prior to the first perturbation). In a case of significant main effect or interaction Bonferroni post-hoc correction was applied. The level of significance was set at $\alpha = 0.05$. All results in text and figures are presented as mean (SD). All statistical analyses were conducted using Statistica software (Release 10.0; Statsoft Inc, Tulsa, OK, USA).

4.4. **Results**

There were no significant differences in age (51.1 (6.0) years vs. 54.3 (4.0) years), body height (171.9 (12.0) vs. 180.1 (12.9) cm) and body mass (76.7 (14.0) vs. 79.3 (14.9) kg) between the two groups (MULTIPLE vs. SINGLE). One participant from group MULTIPLE was not able to cope with the task by grasping the treadmill handrails to prevent a fall after the novel trip-like gait perturbation (T1_{Pre}); hence only 23 participants were considered for analysis of dynamic stability. For baseline walking (12 consecutive steps), the two-way repeated-measures ANOVA revealed no statistically significant effects for MoS for time point (T1_{Pre} and T1_{Post14w}) or group (MULTIPLE and SINGLE). Considering post 14 weeks, the analysis of MoS at TD Pert and TD Reco1L revealed a statistically significant time point x group interaction for both analysed steps ($F_{1,21}$ = 4.29, p = 0.05 and $F_{1,21} = 9.66$, p = 0.01 for TD Pert and TD Reco1L respectively), indicating that the time effect on MoS was dose specific. Post-hoc tests revealed significantly higher MoS values (0.001 < p < 0.01) at TD Pert and Reco1L for T1_{Post14w} compared to T1_{Pre} for group MULTIPLE (see figure 1). In contrast, no statistically significant increases in MoS after 14 weeks were found for any of the analysed steps in group SINGLE (see figure 1). Regarding acute MoS changes, the two-way repeated-measures ANOVA revealed a significant trial ($F_{1,13} = 7.22$, p = 0.02) and step effect ($F_{1,13} = 18.55$, p < 0.001) with higher MoS at TD Pert and TD Reco1L for T2_{Pre} compared to T1_{Pre} and TD Reco1L compared to TD Pert for both trials (see figure 2).



Figure 1: Margin of stability (MoS) during unperturbed walking (Base), for touchdown at perturbation (Pert) and for the following six recovery steps after the perturbation (Reco1L-Reco6R) in group MULTIPLE (n = 14) and group SINGLE (n = 9). Data are given for the first trip-like gait perturbation trial at the initial training session and post 14 weeks (T1_{Pre} and T1_{Post14w}, respectively). Values are expressed as means with SD error bars. T_M represents a statistically significant time point effect for group MULTIPLE (p < 0.01). L: Left leg. R: Right leg.



Figure 2: Margin of stability (MoS) during unperturbed walking (Base), for touchdown at perturbation (Pert) and for the following six recovery steps after the perturbation (Reco1L-Reco6R) in group MULTIPLE (n = 14), after the first (T1_{Pre}) and second (T2_{Pre}) trip-like gait perturbation trials at the initial training session. Values are expressed as means with SD error bars. * represents a statistically significant trial effect (p < 0.05). # represents a statistically significant difference to Pert (p < 0.001). L: Left leg. R: Right leg.

4.5. Discussion

We aimed to examine potential differences in retention of improvements in gait stability over 14 weeks in response to single- and multiple-dose trip-like gait perturbation training. The results partly support our hypothesis that higher retention effects may be attained through a higher perturbation dose as significant improvements in the reactive response to an unexpected trip-like gait perturbation after 14 weeks were found only in the group that completed eight perturbation trials (group MULTIPLE). No retention effects were found after a single trip exposure (group SINGLE), indicating that there is (under our conditions) a threshold for perturbation dose for provocation of adaptive changes in the human neuromotor system over several months.

Margin of stability at TD of the perturbed step and first recovery step was significantly less negative (more stable body configuration) after 14 weeks compared to the initial session in group MULTIPLE (eight perturbation trials). These results are in accordance with our earlier findings (Epro et al., 2018b), showing retention in gait stability improvements over 14 weeks following a single bout of trip-like gait perturbations in older women. Thus, although middle- and older-aged adults have a higher fall risk, they are still able to improve their reactive responsiveness through repeated exposure to unexpected perturbations and retain those improvements over a period of months. Since for single trip exposure we found no significant differences in MoS between the two measurement time points for any of the analysed steps it is likely that a single perturbation may have been too low to facilitate learning effects lasting for several months. This supports previous findings seen in slipping, showing that in younger adults a single slip exposure without additional sessions was not sufficient to yield retention effects in gait stability over four months (as compared to a higher perturbation dose comprising 24 slips; Bhatt and Pai, 2009). Taken together, these results indicate that perturbation dose must exceed a threshold in order to induce retention of improvements in gait stability over several months acquired during single-session treadmill training.

Repetitive exposure to unexpected trip-like perturbations may promote adaptation of the central nervous system to sudden mechanical changes in the environment. The current study was focused on reactive (feedback-driven) response to unexpected gait perturbations. Even though predictive (feedforward-driven) adjustments of gait may occur after repeated perturbations (Bierbaum et al., 2010; McCrum et al., 2016), we found no differences in dynamic stability parameters at TD of the step immediately before the perturbation and baseline walking for any of the perturbation trials (unpublished data), indicating that the observed gait stability improvements were predominantly feedback-driven. Whether the observed adaptive changes to the perturbations in group MULTIPLE are driven foremost by the modulation of spinal reflexes as previously seen in human infants (Lam et al., 2003; Pang et al., 2003) or by automatic supraspinal postural responses (Jacobs and Horak, 2007) cannot be determined from the current findings, though the issue should be examined in future investigations.

In addition, when analysing the initial first two perturbation trials in group MULTIPLE, MoS was significantly improved in the second compared to the first trial. Therefore, we could assume short-term adaptive changes after single trip exposure in group SINGLE without possibly affecting retention by adding another perturbation. Finally, our finding that single trip exposure in group SINGLE failed to facilitate adaptive changes in reactive gait stability over 14 weeks does not support previous results seen for slipping (Liu et al., 2017). This group reported significant improvements in reactive stability, and hence a reduction in laboratory falls, 12 months after a single gait slip. Contradictions between findings requiring further investigation may be related to the different perturbation types (tripping vs. slipping), numbers of initially reported falls and ages of participating subjects (middle-aged vs. community-dwelling older).

We have to acknowledge that our current protocol might not fully replicate a real-life trip situation and that this may possibly restrict generalisability of the observed gait stability improvements. However, despite the fact that gait-trip mechanics are highly variable in nature, the common consequence of stumbling in real-life situations may require similar postural corrections to regain balance to those observed in our perturbation setup (i.e. effectively increasing base of support; Epro et al., 2018a; McCrum et al., 2014; Süptitz et al., 2013). Although the applied perturbation magnitude was equal among all analysed participants, the effect of the perturbation on MoS in absolute terms appeared to differ slightly between groups (on average by 4 cm; see figure 1), though this difference did not reach statistical significance (p = 0.78). Therefore, one might argue that the failure of retention for group SINGLE may be due to an initially lower effect on stability. However, on analysing the relationship between the MoS during the initial perturbation and its relative change after 14 weeks by including our previous data on older adults (Epro et al., 2018b; total n = 23), we found no significant correlation (r = 0.28; p = 0.21) and hence are confident that the observed group differences for retention are predominately related to perturbation dose rather than its initial effect on stability. Finally, the number of analysed subjects is relatively low (n = 14 for MULTIPLE; n = 9 for SINGLE), possibly reducing the potential for determining significant retention effects in MoS (this is

reflected in low effect sizes for group SINGLE: Cohen's d = 0.33 and 0.29 for TD Pert and Reco1L respectively). However, since the observed retention effects for group MULTIPLE were large (on average about 80% improvement in MoS) though the group was quite small in size, we are confident that the low sample size for group SINGLE is not the primary driver for the lack of functional retention effects for this group.

In conclusion, our results provide evidence for the existence of a threshold for perturbation dose if retainable adaptive changes are to be provoked in the human neuromotor system. We found that brief exposure to several unexpected trip-like gait perturbations, but not a single trip, can facilitate retention in reactive gait stability improvements over months, indicating that a finite number of perturbations may be required for retention of fall-resisting skills over several months.

4.6. Disclosure of Interest

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

4.7. Acknowledgements

We thank Thomas Förster and Jürgen Geiermann and their teams for technical assistance. MK was funded by a postgraduate scholarship from the German Social Accident Insurance (Deutsche Gesetzliche Unfallversicherung).

4.8. References

- Berg, W.P., Alessio, H.M., Mills, E.M., Tong, C., 1997. Circumstances and consequences of falls in independent community-dwelling older adults. Age and Ageing 26, 261-268.
- Bhatt, T., Wening, J.D., Pai, Y.C., 2006. Adaptive control of gait stability in reducing slip-related backward loss of balance. Experimental Brain Research 170, 61–73.
- Bhatt, T., Pai, Y.C., 2009. Prevention of slip-related backward balance loss: the effect of session intensity and frequency on long-term retention. Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation 90, 34-42.

- Bhatt, T., Yang, F., Pai, Y.C., 2012. Learning to resist gait-slip falls: long-term retention in community-dwelling older adults. Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation 93, 557-564.
- Bierbaum, S., Peper, A., Karamanidis, K., Arampatzis, A., 2010. Adaptational responses in dynamic stability during disturbed walking in the elderly. Journal of Biomechanics 43, 2362-2368.
- Bierbaum S., Peper A., Karamanidis K., Arampatzis A., 2011. Adaptive feedback potential in dynamic stability during disturbed walking in the elderly. Journal of Biomechanics 44, 1921–1926.
- Donaldson, L.J., Cook, A., Thomson, R.G., (1990). Incidence of fractures in a geographically defined population. Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health 44, 241-245.
- Epro, G., McCrum, C., Mierau, A., Leyendecker, M., Brüggemann, G.P., Karamanidis, K., 2018a. Effects of triceps surae muscle strength and tendon stiffness on the reactive dynamic stability and adaptability of older female adults during perturbed walking. Journal of Applied Physiology 124, 1541-1549.
- Epro, G., Mierau, A., McCrum, C., Leyendecker, M., Brüggemann, G.P., Karamanidis, K., 2018b. Retention of gait stability improvements over 1.5 years in older adults: effects of perturbation exposure and triceps surae neuromuscular exercise. Journal of Neurophysiology 119, 2229-2240.
- Gerards, M.H., McCrum, C., Mansfield, A., Meijer, K., 2017. Perturbation-based balance training for falls reduction among older adults: Current evidence and implications for clinical practice. Geriatrics & Gerontology International 17, 2294-2303.
- Hof, A.L., Gazendam, M.G.J., Sinke, W.E., 2005. The condition for dynamic stability. Journal of Biomechanics 38, 1–8.
- Jacobs, J.V., Horak, F.B., 2007. Cortical control of postural responses. Journal of Neural Transmission 114, 1339–1348.
- Lam, T., Wolstenholme, C., van der Linden, M., Pang, M.Y., Yang, J.F., 2003. Stumbling corrective responses during treadmill-elicited stepping in human infants. Journal of Physiology 553, 319-331.
- Lee, A., Bhatt, T., Liu, X., Wang, Y., Pai, Y.C., 2018. Can higher training practice dosage with treadmill slip-perturbation necessarily reduce risk of falls following overground slip?. Gait & Posture 61, 387-392.
- Liu, X., Bhatt, T., Wang, S., Yang, F., Pai, Y.C., 2017. Retention of the "first-trial effect" in gaitslip among community-living older adults. Geroscience 39, 93-102.
- MacLellan, M.J., Patla, A.E., 2006. Adaptations of walking pattern on a compliant surface to regulate dynamic stability. Experimental Brain Research 173, 521–530.
- Marigold, D.S., Patla, A.E., 2002. Strategies for dynamic stability during locomotion on a slippery surface: effects of prior experience and knowledge. Journal of Neurophysiology 88, 339-353.

- McCrum, C., Eysel-Gosepath, K., Epro, G., Meijer, K., Savelberg, H.H., Brüggemann, G.P., Karamanidis, K., 2014. Deficient recovery response and adaptive feedback potential in dynamic gait stability in unilateral peripheral vestibular disorder patients. Physiological Reports 2, e12222.
- McCrum, C., Epro, G., Meijer, K., Zijlstra, W., Brüggemann, G.P., Karamanidis, K., 2016. Locomotor stability and adaptation during perturbed walking across the adult female lifespan. Journal of Biomechanics 49, 1244-1247.
- McCrum, C., Gerards, M.H., Karamanidis, K., Zijlstra, W., Meijer, K., 2017. A systematic review of gait perturbation paradigms for improving reactive stepping responses and falls risk among healthy older adults. European Review of Aging and Physical Activity 14, 3.
- Pai, Y.C., Bhatt, T., Wang, E., Espy, D., Pavol, M.J., 2010. Inoculation against falls: rapid adaptation by young and older adults to slips during daily activities. Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation 91, 452-459.
- Pai, Y.C., Yang, F., Bhatt, T., Wang, E., 2014a. Learning from laboratory-induced falling: longterm motor retention among older adults. Age 36, 1367–1376.
- Pai, Y.C., Bhatt, T., Yang, F., Wang, E., Kritchevsky, S., 2014b. Perturbation training can reduce community-dwelling older adults' annual fall risk: a randomized controlled trial. Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biomedical Sciences and Medical Sciences 69, 1586-1594.
- Pang, M.Y., Lam, T., Yang, J.F., 2003. Infants adapt their stepping to repeated trip-inducing stimuli. Journal of Neurophysiology 90, 2731-2740.
- Süptitz, F., Karamanidis, K., Catalá, M.M., & Brüggemann, G.P., 2012. Symmetry and reproducibility of the components of dynamic stability in young adults at different walking velocities on the treadmill. Journal of Electromyography and Kinesiology 22, 301-307.
- Süptitz, F., Catalá, M.M., Brüggemann, G.P., Karamanidis, K., 2013. Dynamic stability control during perturbed walking can be assessed by a reduced kinematic model across the adult female lifespan. Human Movement Science 32, 1404-1414.
- Talbot, L.A., Musiol, R.J., Witham, E.K., Metter, E.J., 2005. Falls in young, middle-aged and older community dwelling adults: perceived cause, environmental factors and injury. BMC Public Health 5, 86.
- Terroso, M., Rosa, N., Marques, A.T., Simoes, R., 2014. Physical consequences of falls in the elderly: a literature review from 1995 to 2010. European Review of Aging and Physical Activity 11, 51-59.

4.9.Supplementary material 1: Appendix to Methods

In our current setup the perturbations were applied using a custom-built brake-and-release system described previously (Epro et al., 2018a,b). Participants walked at a standardised velocity of 1.4 m s⁻¹ on a treadmill (h/p/cosmos pulsar 4.0; Nussdorf-Traunstein, Germany) when a resistance (creating a constant force field of approximately 55 N) was applied to the lower right limb via an ankle strap and Teflon cable. The rise and fall time of the pulling force of the perturbation was under 20 ms. The pulling force was activated during the stance phase of the right leg, just before the start of the swing phase and the force was first perceivable at toe off of the perturbed leg. The pulling force was turned off during the next stance phase of the same foot. Accordingly, the duration of the perturbation was the entire swing phase of the right leg and thereby individually standardised for each participant. The pulling force was turned on manually and the onand offset of perturbation was assessed in post processing using a synchronized TTL signal, where each trial was checked (via visual expectation) to assure that the on- and offset was at the correct instant of time (for the onset during previous stance phase and offset during the following stance phase of the perturbed leg). Due to the fact that the gait velocity was relatively low with quite long ground contact and swing phases and the measurement operator was highly experienced in the timing of the onset/offset for this kind of perturbation, we did not generate any invalid trials due to erroneous perturbation switch timing.

During unperturbed walking the participants experienced negligible active resistance through the Teflon cable (resistance below 0.1 N). In a series of pilot studies prior to this investigation we also compared walking kinematics with and without the Velcro strap attached to the ankle joint and found no differences in sagittal plane joint kinematics at the instant of foot touchdown (unpublished data). Baseline measurement (25 stride cycles of unperturbed walking) was conducted after four minutes of walking (Karamanidis et al., 2003) from which twelve consecutive steps were used to determine baseline values of the analysed parameters (Epro et al., 2018a,b). Following these measurements, the resistance was applied for one step and immediately removed. Participants were not warned about the onset or removal of the perturbation, but were previously informed that at some point their gait would be perturbed. During all measurements participants wore a full-body safety harness connected to an overhead frame. In group MULTIPLE the trip-like gait perturbation was repeated eight times, separated by uneven two- to three-minute washout periods of unperturbed walking (Epro et al., 2018a,b; McCrum et al., 2014).

4.10. Supplementary Data References

- Epro G., McCrum C., Mierau A., Leyendecker M., Brüggemann G.P. and Karamanidis K., Effects of triceps surae muscle strength and tendon stiffness on the reactive dynamic stability and adaptability of older female adults during perturbed walking, *J. Appl. Physiol.* **124**, 2018a, 1541-1549.
- Epro G., Mierau A., McCrum C., Leyendecker M., Brüggemann G.P. and Karamanidis K., Retention of gait stability improvements over 1.5 years in older adults: effects of perturbation exposure and triceps surae neuromuscular exercise. J. Neurophysiol. 119, 2018b, 2229-2240.
- Karamanidis K., Arampatzis A. and Brüggemann G.P., Symmetry and reproducibility of kinematic parameters during various running techniques. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 35, 2003, 1009–1016.
- McCrum C., Eysel-Gosepath K., Epro G., Meijer K., Savelberg H.H., Brüggemann G.P. and Karamanidis K., Deficient recovery response and adaptive feedback potential in dynamic gait stability in unilateral peripheral vestibular disorder patients, *Physiol. Rep.* 2, 2014, e12222.

5. Third study | Retention and generalizability of balance recovery response adaptations from tripperturbations across the adult lifespan

Matthias König, Gaspar Epro, John Seeley, Wolfgang Potthast, Kiros Karamanidis

Key words: Aging, falls, perturbation training, dynamic stability, motor learning

Corresponding author: Matthias König (Sport and Exercise Science Research Centre, School of Applied Sciences, London South Bank University, 103 Borough Rd, London SE1 0AA, United Kingdom)

This is a post-peer-review, pre-copyedit version of an article published in *Journal of Neurophysiology* (2019) 122, 1884-1893 (Content used with permission). The final version is available online at: https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00380.2019

5.1. Abstract

For human locomotion, varying environments require adjustments of the motor system. We asked whether age affects gait balance recovery adaptation, its retention over months and the transfer of adaptation to an untrained reactive balance task. Healthy adults (26 young, 27 middle-aged and 25 older; average ages 24, 52 and 72 years respectively) completed two tasks. The primary task involved treadmill walking: either unperturbed (control; n=39) or subject to unexpected trip perturbations (training; n=39). A single trip perturbation was repeated after a 14-week retention period. The secondary transfer task, before and after treadmill walking, involved sudden loss of balance in a lean-and-release protocol. For both tasks the anteroposterior margin of stability (MoS) was calculated at foot touchdown. For the first (i.e. novel) trip, older adults required one more recovery step (P=0.03) to regain positive MoS compared to younger, but not middle-aged, adults. However, over several trip perturbations, all age groups increased their MoS for the first recovery step to a similar extent (up to 70%), and retained improvements over 14 weeks, though a decay over time was found for older adults (P=0.002; middle-aged showing a tendency for decay: P=0.076). Thus, although adaptability in reactive gait stability control remains effective across the adult lifespan, retention of adaptations over time appears diminished with aging. Despite these robust adaptations, the perturbation training group did not show superior improvements in the transfer task compared to aged-matched controls (no differences in MoS changes), suggesting that generalizability of acquired fallresisting skills from gait-perturbation training may be limited.

5.2. New & Noteworthy

The human neuromotor system preserves its adaptability across the adult lifespan. However, although adaptability in reactive gait stability control remains effective as age increases, retention of recovery response adaptations over time appears to be reduced with aging. Furthermore, acquired fall-resisting skills from single session perturbation training seem task-specific, which may limit the generalizability of such training to the variety of real-life falls.

5.3. Introduction

The aging human neuromotor system shows a gradual functional decline, which means a diminished ability to produce effective and safe gait patterns during daily life, resulting in higher fall risk. Falls in older adults can have severe functional consequences in the form of various clinical conditions, disability or even death (Burns and Kakara 2018; Terroso et al. 2014). Epidemiological studies indicate fall incidence increases by middle age, i.e. by about 50 years of age (Donaldson et al. 1990). Given the demographic transition to an expanded older population and higher life expectancy, the development of effective intervention strategies aimed at prevention of falls in populations at higher fall risk is vital for public health.

Most falls in older adults occur during walking and more than 30% of these result from a trip that causes sudden balance loss in the forward direction (Yang et al. 2018a). To ensure safe onward locomotion during such unexpected balance disturbances, rapid compensatory motor actions are required from the neuromotor system (Berger et al. 1984; Nashner 1980), but these become less effective with the onset of middle age (Süptitz et al. 2013). Hence older age groups are predisposed to higher fall risk. That being said, improvements in predictive and reactive balance control strategies can take place (Bhatt et al. 2006). It is promising that even in old age there is a capacity to enhance gait stability control following exposure to various laboratory-induced gait perturbations (e.g. sudden changes in the walking surface, slips or trips; Bierbaum et al. 2011; Epro et al. 2018a; Okubo et al. 2019; Pai et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2019a, 2019b; Yang and Pai 2013). Moreover, such experimental protocols have revealed retention of balance recovery response adaptations over prolonged time periods (i.e. several months to years), resulting from single-perturbation training sessions in middle-aged (König et al. 2019) and older adults (Bhatt et al. 2012; Epro et al. 2018b; Liu et al. 2017; Pai et al. 2014). These results provide evidence that even a very small number of external perturbations to gait can induce retainable task-specific balance control strategies in the aged neuromotor system.
Therefore older adults' fall risk in daily life may possibly be reduced, at least for the practiced perturbation type (Rosenblatt et al. 2013).

In a previous study (Epro et al. 2018b) we found that adaptations in older adults' reactive recovery responses to a sudden trip were retained over 14 weeks, though these responses were significantly smaller than the acute effects from a single perturbation training session (i.e. there was partial retention). It is unclear, however, whether the decay in the retention of recovery response adaptations over time is dependent on the participants' age. Regarding this issue, Pai et al. (2010) showed more rapid reduction of improvements in balance recovery behaviour due to repeated slips in older compared to younger adults after merely a short wash-out period of unperturbed walking. Combining these results with earlier studies demonstrating that locomotor adaptations in general may be smaller and/or occur at a lower rate for older groups (Bierbaum et al. 2011; Bohm et al. 2012; Bruijn et al. 2012; McCrum et al. 2016), one might suggest that, although the capacity for adaptation in the human balance control system is preserved with increasing age, various aspects of learning (i.e. adaptation rate, retention) may be diminished.

An additional and crucial aspect of neuromotor capacity, which is generally assessed in relation to learning effects, is the ability to transfer the acquired adaptations from one situation to various alternative contexts, in this case to transfer the improvement in balance recovery mechanisms from perturbation training to different postural challenges. There is evidence to support such generalization of adaptations, at least between different conditions of the same task (e.g. from training gait-slips on the treadmill to a 'novel' overground slip, or from simulated slips on a moveable platform to an untrained slip on an oily surface; Bhatt and Pai 2009; Lee et al. 2018; Parijat and Lockhart 2012; Wang et al. 2019c; Yang et al. 2013, 2018b). It remains largely unknown, however, whether such adaptations are limited to a specific task or can improve recovery performance for other reactive balance tasks (inter-task transfer) and whether this is affected by age. This is of particular importance for the development of targeted fall prevention strategies in aged populations since real-life falls can result from a variety of postural threats.

The present study aimed to examine acute adaptations in reactive gait stability control due to repeated trip-like perturbations, the retention of those adaptations over several months and their transfer to an untrained reactive balance task (the lean-and-release task) in young, middle-aged and older adults. We hypothesised that older adults are capable of inducing long-term adaptation in their reactive gait stability control but that (i) the adaptation occurs at a lower rate, (ii) decays at a faster rate and (iii) transfers less effectively to an untrained task than for the young and middle-aged. The results of this study have significance for our understanding of the dynamics of the human neuromotor system in relation to both acute external influences (perturbations) and to longer-term internal (aging) constraints.

5.4. Methods

5.4.1. Participants

Twenty-six young (15 of them men; 24.1 ± 3.5 yr; mean and standard deviation), twentyseven middle-aged (13 men; 52.4 ± 5.3 yr) and twenty-five older adults (11 men; 72.0 ± 4.4 yr) took part in this study. The height and body mass for each group were 176.8 ± 8.4 cm and 70.0 ± 11.0 kg for the young, 173.5 ± 11.0 cm and 78.3 ± 13.7 kg for the middle-aged, and 169.7 ± 7.9 cm and 75.3 ± 14.1 kg for the older adults respectively. People were excluded if they had any neurological or musculoskeletal impairments of the lower limbs (e.g. joint pain during locomotion). The participants were generally healthy and showed comparable self-reported physical activity levels (7.1 ± 3.4 , 7.3 ± 4.3 and 6.5 ± 3.3 h week⁻¹ for young, middle-aged and older adults respectively). The study was approved by the ethics committee of the German Sport University Cologne (ethical approval number 141/2017) and met all requirements for human experimentation in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. All participants provided written informed consent after initial briefing.

5.4.2. Reactive balance tasks

Our participants took part in two different tasks - a primary trip-perturbation task and a secondary lean-and-release transfer task. They were randomly assigned to one of two groups for treadmill walking (20-25 min each): to a control group (unperturbed walking only; 14 young, 13 middle-aged and 12 older adults) or to a perturbation training group (eight separate unexpected trip-like perturbations; 12 young, 14 middle-aged and 13 older adults). Before and after treadmill walking all participants were exposed to a secondary transfer lean-and-release task. In order to examine the extent of retention of recovery response adaptations from trip-perturbation and their variation across the adult lifespan, participants from the training group performed a single trip-perturbation trial after 14 weeks (see also Fig. 1). After the perturbation-training session and testing, participants experienced no other exposure to mechanically induced perturbations, but were allowed to continue with their normal physical activities.

5.4.3. Analysis of gait stability after unexpected trip perturbation

The gait-perturbation task and paradigm have been described in detail previously (Epro et al. 2018a, 2018b; König et al. 2019). Briefly, trip-like gait perturbations were applied during treadmill walking using a manually-controlled custom-built pneumatic brake-and-release system, which generates a constant restraining force of approximately 55 N (rise time about 20 ms) to the swing phase of the lower right limb via an ankle strap and Teflon cable. Treadmill-walking familiarization took place for all participants about seven days prior to the training session. After the lean-and-release task (please see *Analysis of inter-task transfer* below) the protocol began with the participants walking at a standardised velocity of 1.4 m s⁻¹ on a treadmill (pulsar 4.0, h/p/cosmos; Nussdorf-Traunstein, Germany) while wearing the ankle strap and a full-body safety harness connected to an overhead frame. The strap created a negligible resistance of about 0.1 N and this had no effect on sagittal plane joint kinematics at the instant of foot touchdown (TD; unpublished data). After four minutes of walking (Karamanidis et al. 2003), a baseline measurement (25 stride cycles of unperturbed walking) was recorded in each measurement session,

from which baseline values of the analyzed parameters were determined as the average over twelve consecutive steps (Epro et al. 2018b; König et al. 2019). Following this baseline measurement, the resistance was applied at an unexpected point in time for one step and immediately removed. In the present study this specific step is referred to as the *perturbed step.* The pulling force was activated during the stance phase of the right limb, just before the start of the swing phase and turned off during the next stance phase of the same foot. Resistance was first perceivable at toe-off of the perturbed step. By applying the external resistance over the entire swing phase the perturbation was standardised from participant to participant. The onset and removal of the resistance were unexpected, but participants were aware that their gait was going to be perturbed at some points during walking. The perturbation was repeated eight times in total (eight *trials*), separated by uneven two- to three-minute washout periods of unperturbed walking, and was delivered only when participants' step length returned to individual baseline levels (checked in realtime through visualization of the anteroposterior trajectories of toe markers; Epro et al. 2018a, 2018b; König et al. 2019; McCrum et al. 2014). The *trials 1* and 8 of the training session and the retention test trial post 14 weeks were used for statistical analysis. These specific trials were considered to represent the participants' initial and post-training performance, including its retention. However, as it was the aim of this study to assess adaptation rate also, the trial-to-trial changes within the training session were examined via *trials* 2, 4 and 6.



Figure 1: Experimental protocol of the two reactive balance tasks. Treadmill gait-perturbation training consisted of eight trials (T1-T8) of a trip-perturbation task, separated by uneven two- to three-minute washout periods of unperturbed walking. Before and after treadmill walking the participants were exposed to a transfer lean-and-release task. Retention of adaptations in reactive gait stability control was analyzed 14 weeks later by means of a single retention test trial (RET) of the trip-perturbation task.

To assess dynamic stability during treadmill walking a reduced kinematic model (Süptitz et al. 2013), consisting of five retro-reflective markers attached to anatomical landmarks (seventh cervical vertebra and the greater trochanter and forefoot of the left and right legs), was tracked using a 10-camera optical motion capture system (120 Hz; Nexus 2.6.1; Vicon Motion Systems, Oxford, UK). The 3D coordinates of the markers were smoothed using a fourth-order digital Butterworth filter (cut-off frequency 20 Hz). The anteroposterior margin of stability (MoS), as a valid measure for biomechanical stability of human walking (Bruijn et al. 2013), was calculated at each foot TD for baseline gait, the perturbed step and the first six recovery steps after each perturbation as the difference between the anterior boundary of the base of support (anteroposterior position of the toe projection to the ground) and the extrapolated center of mass (Hof et al. 2005). Furthermore, to account for inter-individual differences in gait stability, the change in MoS during the perturbed step and first two recovery steps relative to baseline walking during the same session was used to examine the recovery response during perturbed gait

 $(\Delta MoS_{Step} = MoS_{Step} - MoS_{Base}$, calculated for each individual; Epro et al. 2018a), with negative ΔMoS_{Step} values indicating a smaller MoS relative to baseline. Foot TD was detected using two 2D accelerometers (1080 Hz; ADXL250; Analog Devices, Norwood, MA, USA) placed over the tibia of each leg (Süptitz et al. 2012). The reduced kinematic model used here has been validated previously for the assessment of dynamic stability (i.e. MoS) during perturbed and unperturbed treadmill walking (Süptitz et al. 2013) with the same age groups, perturbation task and gait velocity as in the current study. There were significant correlations with a full-body kinematic model (on average r = 0.90, P < 0.01 across trials).

For evaluation of adaptations in dynamic stability control for *trial 2* and other evennumbered trials in the training session, we calculated the adaptation magnitude for MoS in a similar manner to Bierbaum et al. (2011) as follows:

Adaptation magnitude =
$$\left(1 - \frac{MoS_{AdaptPhase} - MoS_{Base}}{MoS_{T1} - MoS_{Base}}\right) \times 100$$

where $MoS_{AdaptPhase}$ is the MoS during the first recovery step in *trials 2, 4, 6* or 8, MoS_{T1} is the MoS during the first recovery step in *trial 1* of the training session and MoS_{Base} represents baseline MoS, with positive magnitude values indicating a higher MoS relative to the first (i.e. novel) trip perturbation trial.

5.4.4. Analysis of inter-task transfer

Within a 10-to-15-minute period before and after treadmill walking and perturbation training, participants' dynamic stability was assessed in a separate laboratory via a single trial of the lean-and-release protocol involving sudden anterior balance loss. The same marker set as described above for trip perturbations was tracked by a 6-camera optical motion capture system (120 Hz; Nexus 2.6.1; Vicon Motion Systems, Oxford, UK). This secondary transfer task was conducted as described previously (Karamanidis and Arampatzis 2007). Briefly, participants stood on a force plate (1080 Hz; 60 x 90 cm; Kistler, Winterthur, Switzerland) and, keeping their feet flat on the ground, were tilted

forward via a horizontal inextensible cable attached to a body harness until $23 \pm 3\%$ of their body weight (BW) was recorded on a load cell placed in series with the cable (see also Do et al. 1982; Thelen et al. 1997). After the given inclination was reached and any possible anticipatory behavior had subsided (i.e. antero-posterior and medio-lateral weight shift regulation, recorded via real-time cable force on the load cell and center of pressure on the force plate), the cable was suddenly released after a random time interval of 10 to 30 s using a custom-built pneumatic release system. Participants were instructed to attempt to restore stable stance within a single recovery step using the limb of their choice when released from the forward-leaning position (Madigan and Lloyd 2005). No practice trials were conducted to ensure novelty of the task. The exact forward lean was chosen according to the reduced ability of older individuals to regain stability with a single recovery step from greater cable loads than 23% BW (Karamanidis et al. 2008). The anteroposterior MoS was calculated at foot TD of the recovery limb after the sudden release as described above for gait perturbations. Foot TD was defined as the first instant when vertical ground reaction force exceeded a threshold level of 20 N determined by a second force plate (1080 Hz; 60 x 90 cm; Kistler, Winterthur, Switzerland) mounted in front of the first. Validity of our main outcome parameter MoS has been demonstrated in a previous study (Karamanidis et al. 2008), showing that MoS during the recovery step predicts the recovery behavior (i.e. single vs. multiple stepping) in about 96% of the cases for a large subject pool. In order to account for inter-individual differences in the recovery response to the untrained transfer task, the change in MoS during the first recovery step in the trial after the treadmill protocol relative to the first (i.e. novel) trial was used to examine inter-task transfer of training effects ($\Delta MoS_{Trial} = MoSP_{ostTrial}$ - $MoS_{PreTrial}$, calculated for each individual), with positive ΔMoS_{Trial} values indicating a higher MoS relative to the pre-trial. Participants were secured by a full-trunk safety harness connected to an overhead track that allowed for forward and lateral motion while preventing contact of the body with the ground (with exception of the feet). The safety harness suspension cable incorporated a second load cell to ensure that the measured MoS values were not affected by potential cable assistance (i.e. > 20% BW placed on the safety harness

suspension cable at TD of the recovery limb after the sudden release; Cyr and Smeesters 2009).

5.4.5. Statistics

To examine the recovery response adaptations to the trip-perturbation task amongst the three age groups (young, middle-aged and older), separate one-way ANOVAs were used to compare the number of recovery steps needed to regain positive MoS (in the present study defined as a criterion for a "stable" body configuration) in *trial 1* and 8 of the training session. For the analysis of the adaptation potential, the adaptation magnitude for MoS during the first recovery step was analyzed in *trials 2, 4, 6* and 8 of the training session. To assess the effect of age and perturbation trial on adaptation magnitude we used a two-way repeated-measures ANOVA with age group and trial as factors [hypothesis (i)]. The effect of age on the retention of recovery response adaptations was assessed by means of a two-way repeated measures ANOVA with age group and perturbation trial (trial 8 of the perturbation-training session, retention test trial) as factors applied separately for ΔMoS_{Step} (MoS referenced to baseline) during the perturbed step and first two recovery steps [hypothesis (ii)]. For baseline MoS (average of 12 consecutive steps of unperturbed walking with ankle strap attached, assessed prior to the first perturbation trial of each measurement session), a further two-way repeated measures ANOVA with factors age group and time point (perturbation-training session, retention test) was implemented. For the analysis of inter-task transfer we calculated ΔMoS_{Trial} as the absolute change in dynamic stability after a sudden forward fall from before to after treadmill walking, and for the control group. To assess the effect of age and treadmill perturbation training on ΔMoS_{Trial} we used a two-way ANOVA with age group and intervention group (training, control) as factors [hypothesis (iii)]. In a case of significant main effects or interactions Duncan *post-hoc* corrections were applied pairwise. The level of significance was set at $\alpha = 0.05$, with all results presented as mean and SD. All statistical analyses were conducted using Statistica software (Release 10.0; Statsoft Inc, Tulsa, OK, USA).

5.5. Results

5.5.1. Changes in gait stability control to repeated trip perturbations

Four participants (one middle-aged and three older adults) had to grasp the handrails of the treadmill to cope with the tripping task and were removed from the analysis (none of the younger adults failed to cope with the task). Accordingly, 26 young, 27 middle-aged and 22 older adults were considered for the statistical analyses.

Assessment of dynamic stability during treadmill walking revealed positive MoS during baseline walking (average value over twelve consecutive steps) for all analyzed participants with no statistically significant age group or time point effects (perturbation-training session vs. retention test; Fig. 2). The unexpected gait perturbation caused a considerable decrease in MoS (lower values compared to baseline) in all age groups (Fig. 2), indicating less stable body positions. For the recovery response to the first (i.e. novel) unexpected perturbation, we found a statistically significant age effect [F(2,32) = 2.99, P = 0.05] with the older adults requiring on average one more recovery step to regain positive MoS compared to younger adults (P = 0.03; Fig. 2). Although not significant (P = 0.085), there was a tendency to require a higher number of recovery steps also in middle-aged compared to younger adults. After experiencing eight trip perturbations, there were no statistically significant differences in the required number of recovery steps to attain positive MoS amongst the three age groups (Fig. 2).

We found a significant trial effect [F(3,96) = 4.35, P = 0.01] for the adaptation magnitude (*trial 2* vs. *trials 4*, 6 and 8; $0.01 \le P \le 0.02$), indicating smaller changes in MoS, and hence more complete recovery, during the first recovery step in *trials 2*, *4*, 6 and 8 relative to *trial 1* of the training session (Fig. 3). However, no significant trial by age group interaction was found, which refutes our first hypothesis.



Figure 2: Margin of stability (MoS) measurements for the trip-perturbation training session and the retention test. Data are given for baseline walking (Base), for touchdown at perturbation (Pert) and for the following six recovery steps after the perturbation (Reco1-Reco6) in young (n = 12), middle-aged (n = 13) and older adults (n = 10). Values represent the first (T1), second (T2) and subsequent alternate trials (T4, T6 and T8) of the trip-perturbation training session and the retention trip trial (RET), and are expressed as means with SD error bars.



Figure 3: Adaptation magnitudes for the initial trip-perturbation training session. Values represent the adaptation in the margin of stability at touchdown for the first recovery step for the second (T2) and subsequent alternate trials (T4, T6 and T8) referenced to the first trip-perturbation trial in young (YA; n = 12), middle-aged (MA; n = 13) and older adults (OA; n = 10). Values are expressed as means with SD error bars. * represents a statistically significant difference with respect to T2 (P < 0.05).

5.5.2. Retention of improvement in gait stability control over 14 weeks

The retention test trial was performed on average 98 (± 4) days after the perturbationtraining session and revealed an improved recovery response compared to the first (novel) trip-perturbation trial for all age groups (Fig. 2). The specific comparison of ΔMoS_{Step} (MoS referenced to baseline) during the perturbed step in *trial* 8 of the training session and the retention test trial revealed a statistically significant trial effect [F(1,32) = 18.01, P < 0.001], showing lower ΔMoS_{Step} values (more negative, P < 0.001) after 14-weeks and hence only partial retention of recovery response adaptations, independent of age group (Fig. 4). However, when considering the same comparison for the first two recovery steps after perturbation a statistically significant trial by age interaction for both analyzed steps was found [F(2,32) = 3.37, P = 0.05 and F(2,32) = 1.30, P = 0.05 for the first and the second recovery steps respectively]. This means that the effect of single session perturbation training on long-term retention in training effects was age specific. Specifically, a significant decrease ($0.002 \le P \le 0.01$) in ΔMoS_{Step} during the first two recovery steps after 14 weeks (retention test trial vs. *trial* 8 of the perturbation-training session) could be observed for the older but not for the young and middle-aged adults (Fig. 4), supporting our second hypothesis. Note that, although non-significant, there was a tendency (P = 0.076) for middle-aged adults also to have lower ΔMoS_{Step} values in the retention test trial compared to *trial* 8 of the perturbation-training session (Fig. 4). Consequently, older adults showed lower ($0.03 \le P \le 0.04$) ΔMoS_{Step} values during the second recovery step in the retention test trial compared to the two younger age groups (Fig. 4).

5.5.3. Dynamic stability changes for the lean-and-release task

All age groups improved their recovery response to the sudden forward fall in the second trial compared to the first (i.e. novel) trial as indicated by the positive ΔMoS_{Trial} values (Fig. 5). However, contrary to our third hypothesis, the analysis of inter-task transfer of recovery response adaptations from a single trip-perturbation training session revealed no statistically significant main effects or interaction (i.e. intervention vs. control group) for ΔMoS_{Trial} for the first recovery step in the transfer lean-and-release task (P = 0.98 for the age group by intervention group interaction; Fig. 5).



Figure 4: Margin of stability changes (ΔMoS_{Step}) for *trial 8* of the initial perturbation training session (T8) and the retention trial (RET). ΔMoS_{Step} values are referenced to baseline walking. Data are given for touchdown at perturbation (Pert) and for the following two recovery steps (Reco1 and Reco2) in young (YA; *n* = 12), middle-aged (MA; *n* = 13) and older adults (OA; *n* = 10). Values are expressed as means with SD error bars. Statistically significant differences at the level *P* < 0.05: ‡ = older compared to young and middle-aged adults; * = compared to *trial 8* of the initial perturbation training session. (t) = tendency to significance, *trial 8* of the perturbation-training session compared to the retention test trial (*P* = 0.076).



Figure 5: Margin of stability changes (ΔMoS_{Trial}) for touchdown of the recovery limb for the transfer lean-and-release task. ΔMoS_{Trial} values are referenced to the first lean-and-release trial (i.e. before treadmill walking). Data are given for young (YA), middle-aged (MA) and older adults (OA) of the control group [unperturbed treadmill walking; *n* = 39 (14 young, 13 middle-aged and 12 older)] and perturbation-training group [single trip-perturbation session; *n* = 35 (12 young, 13 middle-aged and 10 older)]. Values are expressed as means with SD error bars.

5.6. Discussion

We aimed to examine acute adaptations of reactive gait stability control due to repeated trip-like perturbations, the retention of those adaptations over several months and transfer to an untrained reactive balance (lean-and-release) task in young, middle-aged and older adults. Our first hypothesis that adaptation to repetitive perturbation exposure would occur at a lower rate in old age was rejected since all age groups rapidly, and to a similar extent, improved their reactive gait stability control to the perturbation task (i.e. no differences in the trial-to-trial adaptation were found). However, our second hypothesis was confirmed in that older adults demonstrated a significant decrease in retention of acquired recovery response adaptations after 14 weeks (lower recovery performance in the retention test trial vs. *trial 8* of the training session), which was not observed for

younger adults (though with a tendency for a decrease in the middle-aged group). Finally, despite robust gait adaptations, the perturbation training group did not show superior improvements in the untrained transfer task in comparison to aged-matched controls (no differences in ΔMoS_{Trial}). Hence, while the capacity for adaptation in reactive gait stability control remains high as people age and the acquired changes appear limited in their generalizability independent of age, retention of adapted stability improvements over a prolonged time seems reduced with aging.

5.6.1. Balance recovery response and its adaptability to trip perturbation

In *trial 1* of the perturbation-training session older adults needed more recovery steps (3 vs. 2) to regain positive MoS values compared to younger adults (Fig. 2), which is in line with previously reported deficiencies in the recovery response from sudden balance loss with aging (Karamanidis and Arampatzis 2007; Pai et al. 2010; Pavol et al. 2002; Süptitz et al. 2013). Note that for this study, and similar to previous work (Süptitz et al. 2013), we found a tendency for middle-aged adults to require one more recovery step to regain positive MoS compared to young adults (a difference that did not, however, reach statistical significance: P = 0.085), potentially indicating that the ability to cope with a sudden trip has already begun to deteriorate by middle age. The diminished recovery from tripping with increasing age has previously been associated with reduced ankle push-off for older adults (Pijnappels et al. 2005). Moreover, Epro et al. (2018a) recently found that in older adults higher triceps surae muscle strength and tendon stiffness contribute to enhanced recovery responses to an unexpected trip, highlighting a potential role in gait stability control for general age-related degeneration in leg-extensor muscle-tendon unit capacities (Karamanidis and Arampatzis 2006; Onambele et al. 2006).

After experiencing eight trip perturbations, all age groups improved their recovery response and needed fewer steps to regain positive MoS values following the tripperturbation task (Fig. 2). More interestingly, we found no age-related differences in adaptation magnitude with respect to dynamic stability irrespective of perturbation trial with a plateau in improvement after only four perturbation trials (Fig. 3). Our results align with previous findings that show remarkable improvements in stability control after merely a single perturbation exposure (König et al. 2019; Marigold and Patla 2002; Owings et al. 2001) and similarly rapid recovery response adaptations to repetitive gaitslip perturbations for young and older adults (Pai et al. 2010). These results together suggest that although aging may reduce one's ability to cope with sudden perturbations to gait, older adults remain capable of developing robust balance control strategies after merely a few gait perturbations, which seems promising for application of trip/slip training to frail, clinical populations or groups limited in their tolerance of higher perturbation doses.

One might argue, however, that our perturbation paradigm may not permit a general conclusion regarding the effect of age on the adaptability of the human balance control system since task demand may have differed between age groups. Supporting this, we found remarkably lower MoS values during the first recovery step for older compared to middle-aged and younger adults in *trial 1* of the training session ($-0.10 \pm 0.10 \text{ m}$, $-0.06 \pm 0.03 \text{ m}$ and $-0.03 \pm 0.05 \text{ m}$ respectively; see also Fig. 2). To deal with this issue a subgrouping of data was arranged with young and older adults equal in MoS during the first recovery step in the initial perturbation trial. These stability-matched subgroups consisted of eight young and eight older adults with respectively the lowest and highest MoS values for the first recovery step (young, $-0.06 \pm 0.03 \text{ m}$; old, $-0.06 \pm 0.04 \text{ m}$). The subgroups still showed no differences in adaptation magnitude for dynamic stability irrespective of adaptation phase (P = 0.75). Thus our current perturbation paradigm revealed no evidence for age in having a negative effect on the rate of adaptation in reactive gait stability control, though the issue of (initial) task demand and its possible effects on adaptability should be examined in more detail in future investigations.

Given such rapid recovery response adaptations after merely a single perturbation trial, it seems reasonable to suggest that the observed improvements may be driven foremost by the central nervous system. Our perturbation paradigm consisted of repeated trip-like perturbations at unexpected times, provoking involuntary prediction errors that may stimulate the central nervous system to reorganise the motor programs relevant for stability control and hence increase the system's robustness to similar future perturbations. Data from our previous study (Epro et al. 2018a) using the same setup does indeed indicate that the observed recovery response adaptations to the tripping task are accompanied by a refined neuromuscular control of the perturbed step. These may benefit performance during the subsequent recovery steps. That being said, it cannot be determined from the current findings whether the observed reactive adjustments to the external perturbation occur solely at a spinal level as in previous observations of motor output modulation, for example to repeated stumbling in complete low-thoracic spinal cats (Zhong et al. 2012) or in human infants prior to independent walking (Lam et al. 2003; Pang et al. 2003). Descending influence of supraspinal structures may also be involved (Dietz et al. 1985; Dimitrov et al. 1996; Jacobs and Horak 2007; Mochizuki et al. 2009; Wittenberg et al. 2017).

5.6.2. Retention of recovery response adaptations after single-session perturbation training

Aside from these short-term training effects, fall prevention strategies should target longterm retention of the acquired recovery-response adaptations. Previous studies demonstrated meaningful retention of improvements in reactive gait stability control over prolonged time periods (i.e. several months up to years) following exposure to a single session of gait perturbation in middle-aged (König et al. 2019) and older adults (Bhatt et al. 2012; Epro et al. 2018b; Pai et al. 2014). Nevertheless, after quite short periods of time (i.e. several minutes to days) gait adaptive changes have been shown to wane more rapidly in older compared to younger adults (Krishnan et al. 2018; Malone and Bastian 2016; Pai et al. 2010; Sombric et al. 2017). This provides evidence that, next to short-term adaptation, long-term retention of recovery response adaptations may be diminished, to some degree, by aging.

As expected, all age groups showed a retention in training effects from the single perturbation training session over 14 weeks as indicated by the improved recovery response in the retention test trial compared to the first novel trip perturbation trial (Fig.

2). However, whereas we found a minor but significant decrease in stability measures over time (trial 8 of the training session vs. the retention test trial; Fig. 4) for the perturbed step for all age groups, only older adults demonstrated a significant drop in dynamic stability after the 14-week retention period for the first two recovery steps. Together these results indicate that, independent of age, single-session perturbation training leads to a partial retention in recovery response adaptations over several months, with a more prominent decay over time with aging. This was supported by a trend for a reduction in ΔMoS_{Step} over 14 weeks during the first recovery step for middle-aged but not younger adults (P = 0.076). One might argue that our result of a diminished ability to retain acquired recovery response adaptations with aging may be of limited importance in view of its marginal significance level (P = 0.05). Additional support for our main finding was, however, achieved when considering only young and older adults in our analysis since we found a highly significant trial by age interaction at P = 0.01. In order to investigate this further we analyzed additionally the recovery stepping behavior in the retention test trial, finding that older adults on average required one more recovery step to regain positive MoS compared to younger and middle-aged adults ($0.01 \le P \le 0.05$; note that there were no age-related differences in the number of recovery steps in trial 8 of the training session). Therefore our results clearly suggest that although all age groups were able to adapt rapidly their reactive response to the trip-perturbation task to a similar extent (as indicated by the plateau in learning effects, Fig. 3), retention in those improvements over prolonged time seems diminished with aging. The ability to retain a learned motor skill has been shown previously to involve a distributed network within the central nervous system including the primary motor cortex (Cantarero et al. 2013; Centeno et al. 2018; Hadipour-Niktarash et al. 2007), and different to that engaged in motor task acquisition (Galea et al. 2011; Shadmehr and Holcomb 1997). Thus one possible explanation for the observed deterioration in the ability of older adults to retain perturbation training-induced adaptations may be inhomogeneous changes in brain function with aging (e.g. due to nonuniform regional brain changes; Raz et al. 2005), possibly affecting motor memory more than the ability to adapt motor behavior rapidly.

5.6.3. Transfer of recovery response adaptations to the untrained lean-and-release task

Although a vital aspect of neuromotor capacity is the ability to apply acquired adaptations from one situation to various contexts, the topic of inter-task transfer has rarely been investigated to date. In the present study we investigated potential transfer of balance recovery response adaptations after a single perturbation training session to the recovery from a sudden forward fall. The perturbation and lean-and-release tasks were chosen based on their shared stability control mechanisms (i.e. establishing a new base of support in the anterior direction and reducing the anterior velocity of the center of mass), possibly facilitating transfer of adaptations. However, despite such task similarities and the meaningful improvements (~70%) in reactive gait stability control following repeated exposure to unexpected gait-trip perturbations, participants from the perturbation-training group did not show superior adaptations to the untrained lean-and-release task compared to age-matched controls (no perturbation training, Fig. 5), meaning that inter-task transfer of acquired fall-resisting skills (at least from single-session treadmill-perturbation training) may be limited. We acknowledge that this might be achieved if the number of perturbation-training sessions were increased, though the dose-response relationship for generalizability of training effects from treadmill-perturbation training needs to be examined in future investigations. Further, given the slightly higher stability adaptations to the lean-and-release task in older adults compared to the two younger age groups (Fig. 5), one might argue that exposure to the novel transfer task required older adults to adapt more to the sudden balance loss due to possible age-related differences in task demand. Indeed we found negative MoS values during the recovery step only in the majority of older adults (whereas middle-aged and younger adults regained positive MoS already by the first step; data not shown). This is in line with our results for the trip-perturbation task. However, when excluding young and middle-aged adults from our transfer analysis we still found no differences in the stability improvements between the training and the control group (t(73) = 0.24; P = 0.82). Thus this single trial effect confirmed the above findings of a high adaptation potential of the human balance control system irrespective of age. One may conclude that the observed improvements for the perturbation training

group in the 'untrained lean-and-release task can be associated with rapid adaptability rather than transfer in recovery response adaptations from a single perturbation training session.

Transfer of acquired motor behavior across tasks has been associated previously with similarity in motor programs (i.e. the relative timings and weightings of muscle activity; Manoel et al. 2002). This is supported by the notion that generalizability of recovery response adaptations has been found for different conditions of the same task (e.g. from gait-slips on a moveable platform to an untrained slip on an oily surface; Bhatt and Pai 2009; Parijat and Lockhart 2012) assisted possibly by a more robust motor output (Santuz et al. 2018). Thus one might argue that despite certain task similarities, critical task parameters (e.g. muscle activity patterns, muscle-tendon unit lengths, body dynamics), and hence modular organization of motor output, still differ, thereby limiting inter-task transfer of training effects. A study of Rosenblatt et al. (2013) showed reductions in older adults' trip-related, but not all-cause, falls after four sessions of treadmill trip-perturbation training. Combining those results with ours points to the need for more-specific exercisebased fall prevention training if fall risk in aged populations is to be reduced (Grabiner et al. 2014). Therefore one potential avenue of research may be to explore the neuronal correlates determining generalizability of adaptations to the balance control system in order to provide more closely targeted fall-prevention strategies. In summary, we put forward the hypothesis that motor task acquisition is rapid, task-specific and independent of age, but retention of these learning effects is age-dependent (Fig. 6).



Adaptability of the balance control system

Figure 6: A schematic illustration of the adaptability of the human balance control system to trip perturbations. (a) While motor task acquisition may be independent of age as indicated by the observed similar rates and magnitudes of balance recovery response adaptations due to trip-perturbation training in young (YA), middle-aged (MA) and older adults (OA) (Training), retention of learning may diminish with increasing age (Detraining). (b) Although we observed meaningful reactive response adaptations to gait-trip perturbation training, we found no evidence for transfer of training effects to an untrained reactive balance task (the lean-and-release task), despite the similarity of the dynamic stability control mechanisms (i.e. establishing a new base of support in the anterior direction and reducing the anterior velocity of the center of mass). This suggests limited generalizability of acquired fall-resisting skills due to a single perturbation-training session.

5.6.4. Limitations

With regard to the applied perturbation paradigm, one might argue that the participants may have anticipated the perturbation onset after repeated practice of the task and thereby predictively modified their gait, favouring increased effectiveness of the recovery response (Pater et al. 2015). On account of this, trip perturbation was delivered only when participants' step length returned to individual baseline levels. Hence we observed no significant differences in MoS during the step prior to the perturbation (about 200 ms before perturbation) compared with baseline. That being said, while we argue that the perturbed step is primarily feedback-driven due to the short time window for possible predictive adjustments to gait after onset of the perturbation, adaptations in the subsequent recovery steps may be partially predictive. Thus we cannot fully exclude the possibility that laboratory settings involving perturbations may lead to a heightened state of awareness supporting (undetected) predictive adjustments of gait. Another potential limitation relates to a validity constraint of the MoS calculation (Hof et al. 2005), in that pendulum length (distance between axis of rotation and center of mass) may not always remain constant during perturbed walking due to possible knee joint angle changes during the ground contact phase. However, in our earlier trip perturbation studies (McCrum et al. 2014; Süptitz et al. 2013) we found no substantial changes in pendulum length during the trip perturbation trials, whereas intra and inter-individual variability in the recovery responses was large. Further, one might argue that generalizability of perturbation training effects cannot be disentangled from a 'single trial effect' to the transfer task which may vary between participants. However, the training and control groups were relatively large and homogeneous in their initial performances and therefore inter-subject variability is unlikely to have a significant effect on our main findings.

5.6.5. Conclusions

The present results indicate that although adaptability in reactive gait stability control remains effective across the adult lifespan, the retention of recovery response adaptations over time appears to diminish with aging, suggesting that initial adaptations to reactive

gait stability control may not necessarily predict their long-term retention for different age groups. Moreover, these robust adaptations to trip-perturbation training did not further improve the performance in an untrained reactive balance task compared to age-matched controls. Therefore the generalizability of acquired fall-resisting skills from gaitperturbation training may be limited.

5.7. Disclosure of Interest

The authors report no conflicts of interest.

5.8. Acknowledgements

We thank Thomas Förster and Jürgen Geiermann and their teams for technical assistance. MK was funded by a postgraduate scholarship from the German Social Accident Insurance (Deutsche Gesetzliche Unfallversicherung).

5.9. Author contributions

M.K. and K.K. conceived and designed the research; M.K. and G.E. performed the experiments; M.K., G.E. and K.K. analyzed data; M.K., G.E., J.S., W.P. and K.K. interpreted the results of experiments; M.K. and K.K. prepared figures; M.K. and K.K. drafted the manuscript; M.K., G.E., J.S., W.P. and K.K. edited and revised the manuscript; M.K., G.E., J.S., W.P. and K.K. approved the final text.

5.10. References

- Berger W, Dietz V, Quintern J. Corrective reactions to stumbling in man: neuronal coordination of bilateral leg muscle activity during gait. *J Physiol* 357: 109-125, 1984.
- **Bhatt T, Pai Y-C**. Generalization of gait adaptation for fall prevention: from moveable platform to slippery floor. *J Neurophysiol* 101: 948-957, 2009.
- Bhatt T, Wening JD, Pai Y-C. Adaptive control of gait stability in reducing slip-related backward loss of balance. *Exp Brain Res* 170: 61-73, 2006.
- Bhatt T, Yang F, Pai Y-C. Learning to resist gait-slip falls: long-term retention in communitydwelling older adults. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil* 93: 557-564, 2012.

- **Bierbaum S, Peper A, Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A**. Adaptive feedback potential in dynamic stability during disturbed walking in the elderly. *J Biomech* 44: 1921–1926, 2011.
- Bohm S, Mersmann F, Bierbaum S, Dietrich R, Arampatzis A. Cognitive demand and predictive adaptational responses in dynamic stability control. *J Biomech* 45: 2330-2336, 2012.
- Bruijn SM, Van Impe A, Duysens J, Swinnen SP. Split-belt walking: adaptation differences between young and older adults. *J Neurophysiol* 108: 1149-1157, 2012.
- Bruijn SM, Meijer OG, Beek PJ, Van Dieën JH. Assessing the stability of human locomotion: a review of current measures. *J R Soc Interface* 10: 20120999, 2013.
- **Burns E, Kakara R**. Deaths from Falls Among Persons Aged ≥ 65 Years United States, 2007–2016. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 67: 509-514, 2018.
- **Cantarero G, Lloyd A, Celnik P**. Reversal of long-term potentiation-like plasticity processes after motor learning disrupts skill retention. *J Neurosci* 33: 12862-12869, 2013.
- Carty CP, Cronin NJ, Nicholson D, Lichtwark GA, Mills PM, Kerr G, Cresswell AG, Barrett, RS. Reactive stepping behaviour in response to forward loss of balance predicts future falls in community-dwelling older adults. *Age Ageing* 44: 109-115, 2014.
- **Centeno C, Medeiros D, Beck MM, Lugassy L, Gonzalez DF, Nepveu JF, Roig M**. The effects of aging on cortico-spinal excitability and motor memory consolidation. *Neurobiol Aging* 70: 254-264, 2018.
- **Cyr MA, Smeesters C**. Maximum allowable force on a safety harness cable to discriminate a successful from a failed balance recovery. *J Biomech* 42: 1566-1569, 2009.
- **Dietz V, Quintern J, Berger W, Schenck E**. Cerebral potentials and leg muscle emg responses associated with stance perturbation. *Exp Brain Res* 57: 348-354, 1985.
- **Dimitrov B, Gavrilenko T, Gatev P**. Mechanically evoked cerebral potentials to sudden ankle dorsiflexion in human subjects during standing. *Neurosci Lett* 208: 199-202, 1996.
- **Do MC, Breniere Y, Brenguier P**. A biomechanical study of balance recovery during the fall forward. *J Biomech* 15: 933-939, 1982.
- **Donaldson LJ, Cook A, Thomson RG**. Incidence of fractures in a geographically defined population. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 44: 241-245, 1990.
- **Epro G, McCrum C, Mierau A, Leyendecker M, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K**. Effects of triceps surae muscle strength and tendon stiffness on the reactive dynamic stability and adaptability of older female adults during perturbed walking. *J Appl Physiol* 124: 1541-1549, 2018a.
- **Epro G, Mierau A, McCrum C, Leyendecker M, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K**. Retention of gait stability improvements over 1.5 years in older adults: effects of perturbation exposure and triceps surae neuromuscular exercise. *J Neurophysiol* 119: 2229-2240, 2018b.

- Galea J.M, Vazquez A, Pasricha N, de Xivry JJ, Celnik P. Dissociating the roles of the cerebellum and motor cortex during adaptive learning: the motor cortex retains what the cerebellum learns. *Cereb Cortex* 21: 1761-1770, 2011.
- Grabiner MD, Crenshaw JR, Hurt CP, Rosenblatt NJ, Troy KL. Exercise-based fall prevention: can you be a bit more specific?. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* 42: 161-168, 2014.
- Hadipour-Niktarash A, Lee CK, Desmond JE, Shadmehr R. Impairment of retention but not acquisition of a visuomotor skill through time-dependent disruption of primary motor cortex. J Neurosci 27: 13413-13419, 2007.
- Hof AL, Gazendam MGJ, Sinke WE. The condition for dynamic stability. *J Biomech* 38: 1–8, 2005.
- Jacobs JV, Horak FB. Cortical control of postural responses. *J Neural Transm* 114: 1339–1348, 2007.
- **Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A**. Mechanical and morphological properties of human quadriceps femoris and triceps surae muscle–tendon unit in relation to aging and running. *J Biomech* 39: 406-417, 2006.
- **Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A**. Age-related degeneration in leg-extensor muscle–tendon units decreases recovery performance after a forward fall: compensation with running experience. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 99: 73-85, 2007.
- Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A, Brüggemann G-P. Symmetry and reproducibility of kinematic parameters during various running techniques. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 35: 1009–1016, 2003.
- Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A, Mademli L. Age-related deficit in dynamic stability control after forward falls is affected by muscle strength and tendon stiffness. *J Electromyogr Kinesiol* 18: 980-989, 2008.
- König M, Epro G, Seeley J, Catalá-Lehnen P, Potthast W, Karamanidis K. Retention of improvement in gait stability over 14 weeks due to trip-perturbation training is dependent on perturbation dose. *J Biomech* 84: 243-246, 2019.
- Krishnan C, Washabaugh EP, Reid CE, Althoen MM, Ranganathan R. Learning new gait patterns: Age-related differences in skill acquisition and interlimb transfer. *Exp Gerontol* 111: 45-52, 2018.
- Lam T, Wolstenholme C, van der Linden M, Pang MY, Yang JF. Stumbling corrective responses during treadmill-elicited stepping in human infants. J Physiol 553: 319-331, 2003.
- Lee A, Bhatt T, Liu X, Wang Y, Pai Y-C. Can higher training practice dosage with treadmill slip-perturbation necessarily reduce risk of falls following overground slip?. *Gait Posture* 61: 387-392, 2018.
- Liu X, Bhatt T, Wang S, Yang F, Pai Y-C. Retention of the "first-trial effect" in gait-slip among community-living older adults. *Geroscience* 39: 93-102, 2017.
- Madigan ML, Lloyd EM. Age and stepping limb performance differences during a single-step recovery from a forward fall. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 60: 481-485, 2005.

- Malone LA, Bastian AJ. Age-related forgetting in locomotor adaptation. *Neurobiol Learn Mem* 128: 1-6, 2016.
- Manoel EJ, Basso L, Correa UC, Tani G. Modularity and hierarchical organization of action programs in human acquisition of graphic skills. *Neurosci Lett* 335: 83-86, 2002.
- Marigold DS, Patla AE. Strategies for dynamic stability during locomotion on a slippery surface: effects of prior experience and knowledge. *J Neurophysiol* 88: 339-353, 2002.
- McCrum C, Eysel-Gosepath K, Epro G, Meijer K, Savelberg HH, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K. Deficient recovery response and adaptive feedback potential in dynamic gait stability in unilateral peripheral vestibular disorder patients. *Physiol Rep* 2: e12222, 2014.
- McCrum C, Epro G, Meijer K, Zijlstra W, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K. Locomotor stability and adaptation during perturbed walking across the adult female lifespan. *J Biomech* 49: 1244-1247, 2016.
- Mochizuki G, Sibley KM, Cheung HJ, Camilleri JM, McIlroy WE. Generalizability of perturbation-evoked cortical potentials: independence from sensory, motor and overall postural state. *Neurosci Lett* 451: 40-44, 2009.
- Nashner LM. Balance adjustments of humans perturbed while walking. *J Neurophysiol* 44: 650-664, 1980.
- **Onambele GL, Narici MV, Maganaris CN**. Calf muscle-tendon properties and postural balance in old age. *J Appl Physiol* 100: 2048-2056, 2006.
- **Okubo Y, Sturnieks DL, Brodie MA, Duran L, Lord SR**. Effect of reactive balance training involving repeated slips and trips on balance recovery among older adults: A blinded randomized controlled trial. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* (in press): glz021, 2019.
- **Owings TM, Pavol MJ, Grabiner MD**. Mechanisms of failed recovery following postural perturbations on a motorized treadmill mimic those associated with an actual forward trip. *Clin Biomech* 16: 813-819, 2001.
- Pai Y-C, Bhatt T, Wang E, Espy D, Pavol MJ. Inoculation against falls: rapid adaptation by young and older adults to slips during daily activities. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil* 91: 452-459, 2010.
- Pai Y-C, Yang F, Bhatt T, Wang E. Learning from laboratory-induced falling: long-term motor retention among older adults. Age 36: 1367–1376, 2014a.
- Pang MY, Lam T, Yang JF. Infants adapt their stepping to repeated trip-inducing stimuli. J Neurophysiol 90: 2731-2740, 2003.
- **Parijat P, Lockhart TE**. Effects of moveable platform training in preventing slip-induced falls in older adults. *Ann Biomed Eng* 40: 1111-1121, 2012.
- **Pater ML, Rosenblatt NJ, Grabiner MD**. Expectation of an upcoming large postural perturbation influences the recovery stepping response and outcome. *Gait Posture* 41: 335-337, 2015.

- Pavol MJ, Runtz EF, Edwards BJ, Pai Y-C. Age influences the outcome of a slipping perturbation during initial but not repeated exposures. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 57: M496-M503, 2002.
- Pijnappels M, Bobbert MF, Van Dieën JH. Push-off reactions in recovery after tripping discriminate young subjects, older non-fallers and older fallers. *Gait Posture* 21: 388–394, 2005.
- Raz N, Lindenberger U, Rodrigue KM, Kennedy KM, Head D, Williamson A, Dahle C, Gerstorf D, Acker JD. Regional brain changes in aging healthy adults: general trends, individual differences and modifiers. *Cereb Cortex* 15: 1676-1689, 2005.
- Rosenblatt NJ, Marone J, Grabiner MD. Preventing trip-related falls by community-dwelling adults: A prospective study. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 61: 1629-1631, 2013.
- Santuz A, Ekizos A, Eckardt N, Kibele A, Arampatzis A. Challenging human locomotion: stability and modular organisation in unsteady conditions. *Sci Rep* 8: 2740, 2018.
- Shadmehr R, Holcomb HH. Neural correlates of motor memory consolidation. *Science* 277: 821-825, 1997.
- **Sombric CJ, Harker HM, Sparto PJ, Torres-Oviedo G**. Explicit action switching interferes with the context-specificity of motor memories in older adults. *Front Aging Neurosci* 9: 40, 2017.
- Süptitz F, Karamanidis K, Catalá MM, Brüggemann G-P. Symmetry and reproducibility of the components of dynamic stability in young adults at different walking velocities on the treadmill. J Electromyogr Kinesiol 22: 301-307, 2012.
- Süptitz F, Catalá MM, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K. Dynamic stability control during perturbed walking can be assessed by a reduced kinematic model across the adult female lifespan. *Hum Mov Sci* 32: 1404-1414, 2013.
- Terroso M, Rosa N, Marques AT, Simoes R. Physical consequences of falls in the elderly: a literature review from 1995 to 2010. *Eur Rev Aging Phys Act* 11: 51-59, 2014.
- Thelen DG, Wojcik LA, Schultz AB, Ashton-Miller JA, Alexander NB. Age differences in using a rapid step to regain balance during a forward fall. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 52: M8-M13, 1997.
- Wang Y, Wang S, Bolton R, Kaur T, Bhatt T. Effects of task-specific obstacle-induced tripperturbation training: proactive and reactive adaptation to reduce fall-risk in communitydwelling older adults. *Aging Clin Exp Res* (in press): 2019a.
- Wang Y, Wang S, Lee A, Pai Y-C, Bhatt T. Treadmill-gait slip training in community-dwelling older adults: mechanisms of immediate adaptation for a progressive ascending-mixedintensity protocol. *Exp Brain Res* (in press): 2019b.
- Wang Y, Bhatt T, Liu X, Wang S, Lee A, Wang E, Pai Y-C. Can treadmill-slip perturbation training reduce immediate risk of over-ground-slip induced fall among communitydwelling older adults? J Biomech 84: 58-66, 2019c.

- Wittenberg E, Thompson J, Nam CS, Franz JR. Neuroimaging of human balance control: a systematic review. *Front Hum Neurosci* 11: 170, 2017.
- Yang F, Pai Y-C. Alteration in community-dwelling older adults' level walking following perturbation training. *J Biomech* 46: 2463-2468, 2013.
- Yang F, Bhatt T, Pai Y-C. Generalization of treadmill-slip training to prevent a fall following a sudden (novel) slip in over-ground walking. *J Biomech* 46: 63-69, 2013.
- Yang Y, van Schooten KS, Sims-Gould J, McKay HA, Feldman F, Robinovitch SN. Sex differences in the circumstances leading to falls: Evidence from real-life falls captured on video in long-term care. J Am Med Dir Assoc 19: 130-135, 2018a.
- Yang F, Cereceres P, Qiao M. Treadmill-based gait-slip training with reduced training volume could still prevent slip-related falls. *Gait Posture* 66: 160-165, 2018b.
- Zhong H, Roy R, Nakada K, Zdunowski S, Khalili N, de Leon R, Edgerton R. 2012. Accommodation of the spinal cat to a tripping perturbation. *Front Physiol* 3: 112, 2012.

6. Fourth study | The inter-task generalisation of stability performance depends on the common synergies among different responses

Matthias König, Alessandro Santuz, Gaspar Epro, Julian Werth, Adamantios Arampatzis, Kiros Karamanidis

Key words: Locomotion, muscle synergy, perturbation training, dynamic stability, motor control

Corresponding author: Matthias König (Sport and Exercise Science Research Centre, School of Applied Sciences, London South Bank University, 103 Borough Rd, London SE1 0AA, United Kingdom)

Version submitted to journal

6.1. Abstract

Generalisation of learning is key to effective stability control facing variety of postural threats in nature. We examined the dynamic stability and consistency in modular organisation of motor responses to different perturbations (i.e. unexpected gait-trip perturbations and subsequent loss of anterior balance in a lean-and-release protocol) in a group of young and middle-aged (n=57; age range 19-53yrs) to detect specific neuromotor factors regulating transfer of learning within the balance control system. We hypothesised that the motor system uses different modular organisation in recovery responses to tripping and lean-and-release, preventing positive transfer of adaptations in stability control. After eight trip-perturbations participants increased their dynamic stability during the first recovery step (p<0.001), yet they showed no superior improvement to the untrained lean-and-release transfer task compared to controls who did not undergo the perturbation exposure (p=0.44). Regarding the neuromuscular control of responses, only one synergy was shared for the gait-trip perturbation and lean-and-release tasks, revealing profound differences in both the timing and function of the recruited muscles to match the biomechanical specificity of different perturbations. Our results confirmed the hypothesis that the motor system uses different modular organisation in diverse perturbation responses, what possibly prevents inter-task generalisation of adaptations in stability control.

6.2. Introduction

Daily life locomotion is a challenging task facing countless situations that can interrupt movement consistency and stability. Thus to maintain its integrity when confronted by unpredictable perturbations the central nervous system is constantly required to modulate its motor output and hence increase the system's robustness to similar future perturbations^{1–3}. Since postural threats are highly variable in nature, transfer of learned recovery mechanisms to new challenges thereby appears as particularly important for effective stability control⁴. This study aimed at unraveling neuromotor correlates of responses to sudden balance loss to broaden our understanding of factors regulating learning within the human balance control system.

Positive transfer of adaptations between different conditions of the same perturbation has been reported previously, i.e. from treadmill gait-slips to a 'novel' overground slip, or from training gait-slips on a moveable platform to an untrained slip on an oily surface^{5–10}. In a recent study¹¹, however, we could demonstrate that this does not seem to necessarily be the case with *different* motor tasks. We found remarkable improvements in stability control from a single bout of trip-like gait perturbations. Despite this and similar required balance control mechanisms (i.e. establishing a new base of support in the anterior direction and reducing the anterior velocity of the center of mass), no benefit could be identified for the recovery performance after sudden balance loss in a lean-and-release protocol. Thus, while generalisation of learning is principally possible within the human balance control system, it may be limited if critical factors discriminate perturbation responses.

Muscle synergies have been increasingly employed over the last years for providing indirect evidence of a simplified, modular control of motor output^{12–16}. By using few common activation patterns of functionally-related muscle groups or synergies, rather than muscle-specific commands, the neuromotor system may overcome the overwhelming amount of degrees of freedom available for accomplishing targeted movement¹⁷. An even larger simplification in motor control is reflected by the common

sets of muscle synergies across different motor tasks^{18,19}, though 'task-specific' motor modules may occur when challenged with diverse biomechanical demands or perturbations^{20,21}. Mixture of shared and specific synergies has been reported previously across different postural responses and tasks^{22,23} or walking and standing perturbation responses²⁰. In combination to previous findings of a rapid adaptability in basic activation patterns of the same synergies for robustness, as seen for the transition from unperturbed walking to walking on uneven or slippery ground^{2,3,24}, generalisation of learning may be driven by certain number of shared muscle synergies between tasks. In turn, transfer of adaptations to new challenges may be limited for tasks comprising mostly different spatiotemporal motor entities.

This study used the muscle synergy concept to examine the consistency in motor responses to different types of perturbation, i.e. trip-like gait perturbations and sudden loss of balance in a lean-and-release protocol, in order to provide answers to the question which factors are limiting inter-task generalisability of response adaptations. We hypothesised that the motor system uses different modular organisation in recovery responses to tripping and the lean-and-release task, preventing positive transfer of adaptations to stability control. This would indicate for the first time that the consistency of fundamental synergies between different motor tasks may determine the degree of learning generalisation.

6.3. Methods

6.3.1. Participants and experimental design

Fifty-seven young and middle-aged adults (36 men; age range: 19-53 years) took part in this study. Exclusion criteria were any neurological or musculoskeletal impairments of the lower limbs (e.g. joint pain during locomotion). The participants were healthy and regularly active (with an average self-reported physical activity level of 6.5 ± 5.7 h·week⁻¹). The study was approved by the ethics committee of the London South Bank University (approval code SAS1826b) and met all requirements for human experimentation in

accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. All participants provided written informed consent after being informed about the procedures and possible risks of the study.

The participants took part in two different tasks – firstly a treadmill walking task and secondly a lean-and-release task. Thirty-nine participants were randomly assigned to a single session treadmill perturbation group (eight separate unexpected trip-like perturbations; PERT), and the remaining eighteen participants formed a control group (unperturbed walking only; CTRL). The two groups underwent equivalent periods of treadmill walking (20–25 min). After treadmill walking all participants were exposed to a lean-and-release task. Kinematics of the two tasks were recorded using an eight-camera optical motion capture system (120 Hz; QTM v2019.3; Qualisys, Gothenburg, Sweden). In order to examine the modular organisation of the balance recovery responses, the electromyographic (EMG) activity of 13 ipsilateral muscles was recorded for group PERT.

6.3.2. Gait perturbation task

Trip-like gait perturbations were applied during treadmill walking using a manuallycontrolled custom-built pneumatic brake-and-release system, similar to the one described in our previous studies^{11,25–27}. To generate a trip, a constant restraining force of approximately 100 N (rise time about 20 ms) was applied to and removed from the lower left limb during swing phase via an ankle strap and Teflon cable. Treadmill-walking familiarization took place for all participants about seven days prior to the training session. The protocol began with the participants walking at a standardized velocity of 1.4 m·s⁻¹ on a treadmill (Valiant 2 sport XL; Lode B.V., Groningen, The Netherlands) while wearing an ankle strap at each leg and a full-body safety harness connected to an overhead frame. After four minutes of walking²⁸, a baseline measurement (25 stride cycles of unperturbed walking) was recorded, from which twelve consecutive steps were used to determine the baseline for all analysed parameters²⁶. Subsequently, the resistance was applied for one step (i.e. the perturbed step) and immediately removed during the following stance phase. The subsequent step with the contralateral right leg was defined as the first recovery step. The participants were not informed about the onset or removal of the resistance but were aware that walking was going to be perturbed at some points during walking. The perturbation was repeated eight times in total (eight *Trials*), separated by uneven two- to three-minute washout periods of unperturbed walking^{11,25,26,29}, with the *Trial 1* and 8 being considered for further analysis. These specific trials were considered as they represent the participants' initial and post-training performance. Note that the trial-to-trial changes within training have been reported previously in detail^{11,29}.

To assess dynamic stability during unperturbed and perturbed walking we used a reduced kinematic model³⁰, with five markers being placed to the following anatomical landmarks: seventh cervical vertebra and the greater trochanter and forefoot of the left and right legs. A fourth-order digital Butterworth filter with cut-off frequency of 20 Hz was applied to the 3D coordinates of the five markers. The anteroposterior margin of stability (MoS³¹, a valid measure for biomechanical stability of human gait³², was calculated at each foot touchdown for baseline walking, and the perturbed step and first six recovery steps after each perturbation as the difference between the extrapolated center of mass and the anterior boundary of the base of support (anteroposterior position of the toe projection to the ground). The reduced kinematic model used here has been demonstrated previously to be valid for dynamic stability assessment during trip-like perturbation to gait with the same age group and walking velocity as in the current study (with significant correlations with a full-body kinematic model of on average r = 0.90, p < 0.01 across steps)³⁰.

6.3.3. Lean-and-release transfer task

Directly after treadmill walking (within 10-15 minutes), participants were exposed to a single trial of the lean-and-release protocol involving sudden anterior balance loss in a separate laboratory setup. The same marker set as described above for trip perturbations was used. Arrangements to assess dynamic stability during a simulated forward fall has been described previously in detail^{11,33}. Briefly, participants stood on a force plate (1080 Hz; 40 x 60 cm; Kistler, Winterthur, Switzerland) and, keeping their feet flat on the ground, were tilted forward via a horizontal inextensible cable attached at one end to a

body harness and at the other end to a custom-built pneumatic release system^{34,35}. Once the targeted inclination was reached (i.e. $33 \pm 3\%$ of the individual body weight, recorded via a load cell placed in series with the cable) and any possible anticipatory behavior had subsided (i.e. antero-posterior and medio-lateral weight shift regulation, recorded via center of pressure under the feet), the cable was suddenly released after a random time interval of 10 to 30 s. The instructions given to the participants were as follows: "Aim to regain balance within a single large recovery step with your right leg when released from the forward-leaning position". The foot thereby always landed on a second force plate (1080 Hz; 40 x 60 cm; Kistler, Winterthur, Switzerland) mounted in front of the first. The right limb was pre-selected as recovery limb for every participant to allow for comparability of data to the gait perturbation task (note that resistance was applied to the left limb and hence the first recovery step was performed with the right limb for the gait perturbation task). The exact forward lean was chosen based on previous data using the same experimental setup³⁶, providing a balance challenging condition for the younger adults. The anteroposterior MoS at foot touchdown of the recovery limb was calculated as described above for gait perturbations. No practice trials were conducted to avoid learning effects in dynamic stability parameters and ensure novelty of the task^{11,37}. Participants were secured by a full-trunk safety harness connected to an overhead track, allowing for forward and lateral motion while preventing contact of the body with the ground (with exception of the feet). The safety harness suspension cable incorporated a second load cell to ensure that measured MoS values were not affected by potential cable assistance (i.e. > 20% body weight placed on the safety device at touchdown of the recovery limb after the sudden release) 38 .

6.3.4. Step cycle assessment

In order to compare the different motor tasks in group PERT, the first recovery step cycle was broken down into swing and early stance (i.e. energy absorption) by obtaining the foot toe-off, foot touch-down and minimum knee joint angle using kinematic, kinetic and accelerometer data. Foot toe-off during each task was estimated using the local maximum in the vertical acceleration of toe marker in relation to its minimum vertical position³⁹.

Foot touchdown was obtained via two different approaches: (1) in treadmill walking task by using the impact peaks of two 2D accelerometers (1080 Hz; ADXL250; Analog Devices, Norwood, MA, USA) placed over the tibia of each leg⁴⁰ and (2) for the leanand-release task by determining the first instant when the vertical ground reaction force exceeded a threshold value of 20 N using force plate data. To define the termination of energy absorption, the minimum knee joint angle was determined for the right limb as the first local minima after foot touchdown of the sagittal plane angle between the greater trochanter, lateral femoral epicondyle and lateral malleolus markers³³. The swing phase was then defined as the time period between foot toe-off and touchdown, and the early stance phase as the time period between the foot touchdown and the following minimum knee joint angle (Fig. 1).

Individual recovery step cycles were manually analysed by two independent examiners and trials were excluded from further analysis in at least one of the following cases to allow comparability of the data (either within the gait perturbation task or between different perturbation tasks): (i) the participant fell in one of the tasks or had to grasp the handrails of the treadmill in perturbed walking, (ii) elevating of the perturbed limb which itself counted as first recovery step in perturbed walking or use of the left leg as a recovery limb in the lean-and-release (iii) artefacts in the EMG signal. Then, for each of the three conditions, the remaining valid trials (28 for unperturbed walking, 27 for perturbed walking and 39 for lean-and-release) were considered for further analysis.


Figure 1. Step cycle assessment. In both tasks (TRIP, treadmill gait perturbation; LRT, lean-and-release) the first recovery step cycle was broken down into swing and early stance phase (i.e. energy absorption) based on the foot toe-off (TO), foot touch-down (TD) and minimum knee joint angle (KJA_{min}). The swing phase was defined as the time period between TO and TD, and the early stance phase as the time period between TD and the following KJA_{min}.

6.3.5. Modular organisation assessment

For each task, the EMG activity of the following 13 ipsilateral (right side) muscles was recorded at a sampling rate of 1080 Hz using bipolar surface electrodes with two synchronized 8-channel EMG systems (BagnoliTM; Delsys, Natick, MA, USA): *gluteus maximus* (MA), gluteus medius (ME), tensor fasciæ latæ (FL), rectus femoris (RF), *vastus medialis* (VM), *vastus lateralis* (VL), *semitendinosus* (ST), *biceps femoris* (long head, BF), *tibialis anterior* (TA), *peroneus longus* (PL), *gastrocnemius medialis* (GL) and *soleus* (SO). The electrodes were placed over the

midpoint of the muscle belly and further secured to the skin using an elastic tape to minimize motion artifacts. Before electrode placement, the skin over the muscle belly was carefully shaved and cleaned with ethanol to reduce skin impedance. Muscle synergies data were extracted from each participant for unperturbed walking, eighth perturbed walking and lean-and-release through a custom script (R v3.6.3, R Core Team, 2020, R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria) using the classical Gaussian nonnegative matrix factorization (NMF) algorithm^{41,42}. The raw EMG signals were band-pass filtered within the acquisition device (cut-off frequencies 20 and 450 Hz). The signals were high-pass filtered, full-wave rectified and lastly low-pass filtered using a 4th order IIR Butterworth zero-phase filter with cut-off frequencies 50 Hz (high-pass) and 20 Hz (low-pass for creating the linear envelope of the signal) as previously described². One randomly chosen unperturbed step cycle and the first recovery step cycle from the eighth perturbation trial and the lean-and-release trial were then selected for each participant. Note that only *Trial* 8 of perturbed walking was considered for modular organisation analyses because this is the most relevant in terms of transfer, as it represents the 'adapted' post-training state. After subtracting the minimum, the amplitude of the EMG recordings obtained from the single trials was normalized to the maximum activation recorded for every individual muscle (i.e. every EMG channel was normalized to its maximum in every trial)^{2,3}. Then, for each of the three conditions, every available cycle (28 for unperturbed walking, 27 for perturbed walking and 39 for lean-and-release; see Step cycle assessment) was concatenated (i.e. joined) to the others in a single EMG matrix. Each step cycle, one for every participant, was then time-normalized to 200 points, assigning 100 points to the swing (i.e. from lift-off of the right foot and until touchdown) and 100 points to the early stance phase (i.e. from touchdown and until the minimum of the knee joint angle)^{2,3,43,44}. The reason for this choice is twofold⁴⁴. First, dividing the step cycle into two macrophases helps the reader to understand the temporal contribution of the different synergies, diversifying between swing and stance. Second, normalizing the duration of swing and stance to the same number of points for all participants makes the interpretation of the results independent from the absolute duration of the gait events. Synergies were then extracted through NMF as previously described^{2,3,44}. For the analysis, we considered the

13 muscles described above (ME, MA, FL, RF, VM, VL, ST, BF, TA, PL, GM, GL and SO). The m = 13 time-dependent muscle activity vectors of all participants were grouped in a matrix V with dimensions $m \times n$ (m rows and n columns). The dimension n represented the number of normalized time points (i.e. 200*number of participants). The matrix V was factorized using NMF so that $V \approx V_R = WH$. The new matrix V_R , reconstructed multiplying the two matrices W and H, approximates the original matrix V. The motor primitives^{42,45} matrix H contained the time-dependent coefficients of the factorization with dimensions $r \times n$, where the number of rows r represents the minimum number of synergies necessary to satisfactorily reconstruct the original set of signals V. The motor modules^{42,46} matrix W, with dimensions $m \times r$, contained the time-invariant muscle weightings, which describe the relative contribution of single muscles within a specific synergy (a weight was assigned to each muscle for every synergy). H and W described the synergies necessary to accomplish the required task (i.e. treadmill walking or lean-and-release). The quality of reconstruction was assessed by measuring the coefficient of determination R² between the original and the reconstructed data (V and V_R, respectively). The limit of convergence for each synergy was reached when a change in the calculated R^2 was smaller than the 0.01% in the last 20 iterations⁴², meaning that with this amount of synergies, the signal could not be reconstructed any better. This operation was first completed by setting the number of synergies to 1. Then, it was repeated by increasing the number of synergies each time, until a maximum of 10 synergies. The number 10 was chosen to be lower than the number of muscles, since extracting a number of synergies equal to the number of measured EMG activities would not reduce the dimensionality of the data. Specifically, 10 is the rounded 75% of 13, which is the number of considered muscles^{3,47}. For each synergy, the factorization was repeated 10 times, each time creating new randomized initial matrices W and H, in order to avoid local minima¹⁹. The solution with the highest R^2 was then selected for each of the 10 synergies. To choose the minimum number of synergies required to represent the original signals, the curve of R^2 values versus synergies was fitted using a simple linear regression model, using all 10 synergies. The mean squared error48 between the curve and the linear interpolation was then calculated. Afterwards, the first point in the R²-vs.-synergies curve

was removed and the error between this new curve and its new linear interpolation was calculated. The operation was repeated until only two points were left on the curve or until the mean squared error fell below 10^{-4} . This was done to search for the most linear part of the R²-versus-synergies curve, assuming that in this section the reconstruction quality could not increase considerably when adding more synergies to the model.

The EMG dataset was created by joining together (i.e. concatenating) trials from different participants. The concatenation process suffers from a major drawback: the order of the concatenated trials can influence the extracted synergies. To account for this potential issue, we used a bootstrapping approach to create 1000 concatenations, each with randomly chosen individual trials, picked from those available and resampled with replacement (meaning that the trial from the same participant could be sampled more than once)⁴⁷.

We compared motor primitives by evaluating the full width at half maximum (FWHM) and the center of activity (CoA), two metrics useful to describe the timing of activation patterns^{2,3,47,49–51}. The FWHM was calculated cycle-by-cycle as the number of points exceeding each cycle's half maximum, after subtracting the cycle's minimum and then averaged⁵¹. The CoA was also calculated cycle-by-cycle as the angle of the vector in polar coordinates that points to the center of mass of that circular distribution⁵⁰. The polar direction represented the cycle's phase, with angle $0 \le \theta \le 2\pi$. The FWHM and CoA were calculated only for the motor primitives relative to fundamental synergies. A fundamental synergy can be defined as an activation pattern whose motor primitive shows a single main peak of activation². In a case of two or more fundamental synergies are blended into one (or when one synergy is split into one or more synergies), a combined synergy appears. Combined synergies usually constitute, in locomotion data, 10 to 30% of the total extracted synergies. While fundamental synergies can be compared given their similar function (i.e. motor primitives and motor modules are comparable since they serve a specific task within the step cycle), combined synergies often differ from one another making their classification impossible. Due to the lack of consent in the literature on how to interpret them, we excluded the combined synergies from the FWHM analysis. The

recognition of fundamental synergies was carried out by clustering similar motor primitives through NMF, using the same algorithm employed for synergy extraction with the maximum number of synergies set to the maximum factorization rank plus one. The obtained "principal shapes" (four for unperturbed and perturbed walking and three for lean-and-release) were then compared to the motor primitives in order to cluster similar shapes. A primitive was considered similar to one of the principal shapes if the NMF weight was equal at least to the average of all weights. Of all the primitives that satisfied this condition, we then calculated the R² with the relevant principal shape. If the R² was at least the 25% (or four times if the R² was negative) of the average R² obtained by comparing all the remaining primitives with their own principal shape, we confirmed the synergy as fundamental and classified it based on function. Primitives that were not clustered, were labeled as combined.

6.3.6. Statistical analysis

To assess the recovery response to gait perturbation for both analysed trials (*Trial 1* and Trial 8), separate one-way ANOVAs were performed to compare the MoS during baseline walking to the perturbed and following six recovery steps. To assess adaptations in the recovery response to repeated gait perturbation exposure, a two-way repeated measures ANOVA, with gait event (perturbed step and recovery steps 1-6) and perturbation trial (Trial 1 and Trial 8) was applied for MoS at foot touchdown. In a case of significant main effects or interactions Bonferroni *post-hoc* corrections were implemented. The effect of repeated gait perturbations on balance recovery performance for the lean-and-release task was assessed by comparing MoS at touchdown of the recovery limb after sudden forward fall for groups PERT and CTRL using a t-test for independent samples. Further independent-samples t-tests were implemented to identify possible group-differences in age, body mass, body height and self-reported physical activity level. To evaluate differences in modular organisation of recovery responses for the two perturbations, we estimated the 95% confidence interval of the bootstrapped relevant parameters (i.e. factorization rank, reconstruction quality, FWHM and CoA) using the 2.5% sample quantile as the lower bound and the 97.5% sample quantile as the upper bound. Ten thousand resamples with replacement for each parameter were used to estimate the confidence intervals⁴⁷. Moreover, we calculated the effect size Hedges' g. The approximate distribution of the effect size g was calculated from the bootstrapped sample pairs and confidence intervals (CI) were taken from this distribution as described above. Differences were considered significant when the zero was lying outside each CI. The level of significance was set at $\alpha = 0.05$, with all results presented as mean and SD. All statistical analyses were conducted using custom R scripts or SPSS software (26.0; IBM, Armonk, NY, USA).

6.4. **Results**

6.4.1. Dynamic stability changes to different types of perturbation

Four young participants fell after gait perturbation was applied (none of the participants failed to cope with the lean-and-release). Further eight gait perturbation trials did not meet the criteria to assure comparability of the data (see *Step cycle assessment*). Hence, the participants were removed from the dynamic stability analysis (both tasks). Accordingly, twenty-seven participants of group PERT and eighteen CTRL remained for adaptation and generalisation analyses. No significant differences were detected in participants' age $(31 \pm 9 \text{ vs}. 30 \pm 10 \text{ years})$, body height $(177 \pm 12 \text{ vs}. 178 \pm 9 \text{ cm})$, body weight $(78 \pm 15 \text{ vs}. 79 \pm 14 \text{ kg})$ or physical activity level $(5.7 \pm 4.7 \text{ vs}. 5.4 \pm 3.9 \text{ h} \cdot \text{week}^{-1})$ between PERT and CTRL groups.

For both analysed gait perturbation trials, the unexpected trip caused significantly lower (i.e. more negative; p < 0.01) MoS during the perturbed step compared to baseline (average value over twelve consecutive steps; Fig. 2), indicating less stable body configuration. In *Trial 1* the participants slowly increased their MoS (still different to baseline; p < 0.05) within the following three recovery steps and regained their baseline MoS at touchdown of the fourth recovery step (Reco4; Fig. 2). In *Trial 8* the participants regained baseline MoS already during the second recovery step (Reco2; Fig. 2). Assessment of adaptations in the recovery response to repeated gait perturbation exposure

revealed a statistically significant trial x gait event interaction [F(6,21) = 7.72, p < 0.001]. When comparing *Trial 8* with the first (i.e. novel) unexpected perturbation, we found a significantly higher (0.001 \le p < 0.01) MoS during the perturbed step and the following two recovery steps for all analysed participants (Pert and Reco1-2 respectively; Fig. 2), indicating smaller changes in MoS, and hence more complete recovery following repeated exposure to gait perturbations. The analysis of inter-task transfer of recovery response adaptations from repeated gait perturbation exposure revealed no statistically significant differences in MoS at touchdown of the recovery limb in the untrained lean-and-release transfer task between PERT and CTRL (p = 0.44; Fig. 2). Note that there was no difference in task demand (i.e. MoS at the instant of release) between groups.



Figure 2. Margin of stability (MoS) during repeated gait perturbations (TRIP) and leanand-release (LRT). Data for the TRIP task are presented for unperturbed baseline walking (Base), for foot touchdown (TD) at perturbation (Pert), and the following 6 recovery steps after the perturbation (Reco1-Reco6) in Trial 1 and Trial 8 for the PERT group. Data for the LRT task are given for the time points of release and TD of the recovery limb for the control (CTRL) and PERT groups. Values are displayed as mean with SD as error bars. [†] statistically significant (P < 0.05) difference between Trial 1 and Base; ^{*} statistically significant (P < 0.05) difference between Trial 8 and Base. [#] statistically significant (P < 0.05) difference between Trial 8.

6.4.2. Modular organisation of recovery responses to different types of perturbation

The minimum number of synergies necessary to reconstruct the resampled concatenated EMG data (i.e. the NMF factorization rank) was 4.1 ± 0.4 for unperturbed walking, 3.8 ± 0.4 for perturbed walking and 3.9 ± 0.6 for lean-and-release, with a significant difference only between unperturbed and perturbed walking (-6.7%, CI [-0.50%, -0.07%], g=-3.6). The average reconstruction quality (i.e. the R² or the EMG variability accounted for by the factorization) was 0.648 ± 0.031 , 0.615 ± 0.03 and 0.510 ± 0.057 for the three tasks, respectively, with significant differences between all three (-4.9%, CI [-0.02%, -0.00%], g=-5.7 between the two walking tasks; -20.7%, CI [-0.20%, -0.11%], g=-15.9 between unperturbed walking and lean-and-release -16.6%, CI [-0.10%, -0.08%], g=-11.9 between perturbed walking and lean-and-release). The percentage of combined synergies was 15.2%, 8.9% and 26.6% for the three tasks, respectively.

Four fundamental synergies were clustered in both walking conditions, while three were clustered for the lean-and-release (Fig. 3). In walking, the first synergy functionally referred to the late swing, highlighting the relevant influence of knee flexors in unperturbed walking and of the hip abductors and flexors and the foot dorsiflexors in perturbed walking. The second synergy was associated with the touchdown, with a major involvement of the foot dorsiflexors to counteract the plantarflexion at heel strike and the mediolateral foot stabilizers. The third synergy identified the weight acceptance and showed the involvement of knee and hip extensors. The fourth and last synergy reflected the propulsion phase, highlighting the relevant influence of the foot plantarflexors. In the lean-and-release task, the first two synergies covered the early and late swing phase, respectively. The early swing was predominantly characterized by the contribution of foot dorsiflexors and hip abductors and flexors, similarly to what we found in the late swing phase of perturbed walking. The late swing saw the contribution of almost all recorded muscles. Note that the spatiotemporal characteristics of this specific synergy do not reflect the typical patterns of a late swing synergy (i.e. the primitive expands over the analysed stance phase, negligible contribution of foot dorsiflexors and hip flexors, and comparably high contribution of plantarflexor muscles), and hence has to be considered as different

to unperturbed or perturbed walking). The third and last synergy, that of weight acceptance, included the contribution of knee and hip extensors, similarly to the weight acceptance synergy of the walking tasks. The synergy-by-synergy variability of individual bootstrapped motor modules is reported in Table 1. FWHM and CoA results are reported in Table 2 and Table 3. When comparing unperturbed and perturbed walking, primitives were narrower (i.e. lower FWHM) in the latter. The CoA shifted later in time in the late swing primitive and earlier in the weight acceptance and propulsion in perturbed walking (Tab. 2). The only comparable primitive of perturbed walking and lean-and-release (i.e. the one related to the weight acceptance) was wider in the latter.

6.5. Discussion

This study used the muscle synergy concept to examine the consistency in motor responses to different perturbations in order detect potential neuromotor factors limiting inter-task generalisability of fall-resisting skills. We found no benefit of improved stability control from repeated gait perturbations for the recovery performance in an untrained lean-and-release task. Profound differences in the spatiotemporal organisation of muscle activation patterns indicated a diverging modular control to the different perturbations (i.e. only one synergy was shared). These results confirm our hypothesis in that the consistency in modular organisation, i.e. the number of common synergies, in different perturbation responses may determine the degree of learning generalisation.



Figure 3. Bootstrapped motor modules and motor primitives of the fundamental synergies for unperturbed walking (Baseline), gait perturbation (TRIP) and lean-and-release (LRT). The motor modules are presented on a normalized y-axis base. Each muscle contribution within one synergy can range from 0 to 1 and each point represents 10 of the 1000 bootstrapped trials. For the motor primitives, the x-axis full scale represents the averaged step cycle (with swing and stance until the minimum of the knee angle normalized to the same amount of points and divided by a vertical line) and the y-axis the normalized amplitude. Muscle abbreviations: MA = gluteus maximus, FL = tensor fasciae latae, RF = rectus femoris, VM = vastus medialis, VL = vastus lateralis, ST = semitendinosus, BF = biceps femoris, TA = tibialis anterior, PL = peroneus longus, GM = gastrocnemius medialis, GL = gastrocnemius lateralis, SO = soleus.

Table 1. Estimating the variability of the motor modules for unperturbed (Baseline) and perturbed walking (TRIP) and the lean-and-release (LRT). Data are reported as the average of the standard deviation of all 13 muscles over the 1000 bootstrapped trials.

	Average variability			
Motor module	Baseline	TRIP	LRT	
Early swing	Not present	Not present	0.084	
Late swing	0.089	0.088	0.149	
Touchdown	0.088	0.055	Not present	
Weight acceptance	0.071	0.085	0.157	
Propulsion	0.071	0.061	Not present	

Table 2. Comparing bootstrapped full width at half maximum (FWHM) and center of activity (CoA) of motor primitives for unperturbed and perturbed walking. Data are reported as percentage differences between unperturbed and perturbed walking ($\Delta_{U,P} \pm$ standard deviation). Positive differences ($\Delta_{U,P} > 0$) denote bigger values in perturbed walking, whereas negative differences imply the contrary. The Hedges' g effect size shows the bias-corrected standardized differences between unperturbed and perturbed walking means. Asterisks highlight the 95% confidence intervals (CI) which do not contain the zero.

	FWHM		СоА	
Motor primitive	$\Delta_{\mathrm{U,P}}$	95% CI	$\Delta_{\mathrm{U,P}}$	95% CI
Late swing	-34.7 ± 3.9%	[-20.9%, -13.4%]* (g = -12.7)	+26.6% ± 3.6%	[+30.7%, +53.4%]* (g = 10.3)
Touchdown	-41.3% ± 2.2%	[-27.2%, -22.1%]* (g = -26.9)	+1.5% ± 1.8%	[-2.2%, +5.3%] (g = 1.2)
Weight acceptance	-37.8% ± 2.1%	[-31.2%, -25.1%]* (g = -25.7)	-8.3% ± 0.6%	[-13.1%, -9.6%]* (g = -18.1)
Propulsion	-37.3% ± 2%	[-22.7%, -18.5%]* (g = -27.2)	-10.8% ± 0.7%	[-21.0%, -16.2%]* (g = -21.5)

Table 3. Comparing bootstrapped full width at half maximum (FWHM) and center of activity (CoA) of motor primitives for perturbed walking and lean-and-release. Data are reported as percentage differences between perturbed walking and lean-and-release ($\Delta_{P,L} \pm$ standard deviation). Positive differences ($\Delta_{P,L} > 0$) denote bigger values in lean-and-release, whereas negative differences imply the contrary. The Hedges' g effect size shows the bias-corrected standardized differences between perturbed walking and lean-and-release means. Asterisks highlight the 95% confidence intervals (CI) which do not contain the zero.

	FWHM		СоА			
Motor primitive	$\Delta_{\rm P,L}$	95% CI	$\Delta_{\mathrm{P,L}}$	95% CI		
Early swing	Not present in walking					
Late swing	+56.9% ± 3.2%	[+42.9%, +53.3%]* (g = 25.3)	-18.7% ± 3.7%	[-40.9%, -18.0%]* (g = -7.1)		
Touchdown	Not present in lean-and-release					
Weight acceptance	+31.2% ± 2.8%	[+18.9%, +26.8%]* (g = 15.9)	-1.6% ± 1.5%	[-5.8%, +1.8%] (g = -1.5)		
Propulsion	Not present in lean-and-release					

Repeated exposure to sudden gait perturbations led to a significant improvement of reactive balance control mechanisms, providing evidence to the hypothesis that changes in the natural environment stimulate our neuromotor system to rapidly adapt its motor output relevant for stability control, and hence increase the system's robustness to similar future perturbations^{2,3}. While generalisation of adaptations in stability control between different conditions of the same perturbation (e.g. from treadmill gait-slips to a 'novel' overground slip) have been reported quite frequently in the past⁷⁻¹⁰, this does not seem to be the case with all kinds of daily life postural threats. In line with our previous study¹¹, no benefit from repeated gait perturbation exposure could be observed for the recovery performance in an untrained reactive balance task, though similarity in required balance recovery mechanisms (i.e. establishing a new base of support in the anterior direction and reducing the anterior velocity of the center of mass) and demands for stability (Fig. 2). However, critical components in neuromotor control (e.g., module composition and timecoordinated recruitment of motor modules) may still discriminate perturbation types, possibly explaining the discrepancy between findings for learning generalisation from repeated gait perturbation exposure. Thus, although generalisation of learning is principally possible within the human balance control system, it requires a certain degree of similarity, if not consistency, between tasks which may be determined by factors other than shared limb mechanics seen at the macro level.

Here, we demonstrate that, while the two walking conditions showed a comparable modular organisation, as evidenced by similar amounts and characteristics of fundamental synergies, the lean-and-release task had only one common synergy with unperturbed or perturbed walking (i.e. the weight acceptance). In addition to limited similarity in modular control between walking and lean-and-release, for the latter we found a doubled variability in the motor module of the weight acceptance synergy. Thus, while the ability to choose from abundant 'motor-equivalent' solutions reflects adaptability, i.e. robustness, of biological systems^{1,52}, it may further aid to adapt different modular control to different perturbations.

Muscle synergies represent coordinated muscle activation patterns for functional movement $^{12-16}$. While it is reasonable to suggest that the neuromotor system uses common sets of synergies to effectively and flexibly construct movement^{18,19}, also task-specific motor modules may occur when challenged with diverse biomechanical demands or perturbations^{20–23}. The most important phase for balance recovery performance during the lean-and-release is the one from release until foot touchdown, because the MoS at touchdown determines the stability during stance^{36,53}. Therefore, the ability to generate a hip joint moment in an appropriate temporal framework in the beginning of the swing phase is very important⁵⁴. This biomechanical requirement is visible in the early swing synergy of the lean-and-release, showing a dominant contribution hip- and ankle flexor muscles. Therefore, we argue that from a neuromechanical point of view, this synergy is most important for successful balance recovery in the lean-and-release. However, it is absent in unperturbed and perturbed walking. Further, it is worth pointing out that the late swing synergy of perturbed walking shows a similar spatial (i.e. time-independent) profile to the early swing synergy of the lean-and-release, indicating different temporal recruitment of common motor modules for the two perturbations, and hence distinct modular control via modifications in activation timing. The observed discrepancies in the spatiotemporal organisation of the motor system reflected the neuromechanical specificity of perturbed walking and lean-and-release and may, therefore, explain the absent performance transfer between tasks. Hence, failure in learning generalisation may be driven by the limited similarity (i.e. number of common muscle synergies and temporally coordinated recruitment of motor modules) between perturbation responses. Though proof-of-concept via the assessment of generalisation between tasks sharing their modular organisation is yet to be performed.

Perturbation to gait was applied to unexpected time points, affecting the normal locomotor pattern. We found that, while both locomotion conditions, i.e. unperturbed and perturbed walking, showed a similar modular organisation, there was a substantial shift in time-dependent activation signals evoked by the perturbation. Specifically, we found a delay in the CoA of the first synergy (i.e. late swing) and earlier CoA in the weight acceptance

and propulsion synergies when comparing perturbed with unperturbed walking, indicating that perturbation is unpredictable in its timing facilitating reactive stability control mechanisms for quicker step execution. This might explain also the lower FWHM in perturbed as compared to unperturbed walking possibly due to a bigger signal-to-baseline ratio in perturbed walking. These results align with the changes in activation signals but preserved motor modules during the unperturbed recovery step in unexpected slipping⁵⁵, providing evidence to the hypothesis that the central nervous system flexibly modulates the temporal activation pattern of a retained set of motor modules via descending commands^{2,3,56,57}, to respond to altered conditions of the same motor task.

A potential limitation of the present design may be the concatenation of trials from different participants because the order of the concatenated trials may influence the extracted synergies. One possibility to overcome this issue is to resample many times the order of concatenation. A solution that, for the present data set, led to an average number of extracted synergies lower than that obtained by concatenating the trials following the order given by the recording date (4 vs. 5 extracted synergies per condition; unpublished data). This clearly indicates that the order of concatenated cycles plays a role in the factorization process. Finally, the relatively low number of controls (n = 18) may foster inter-subject variability in recovery responses to the novel transfer perturbation task, and thereby reduce the potential for determining statistically significant generalisation. However, we found similar variability levels in MoS for group PERT (Fig. 2) though the group was quite large in size, and hence the size of the investigated sample may not be the primary driver for failure of generalisation from repeated gait perturbation exposure.

In conclusion, with this study using the muscle synergies concept, we shed new light onto potential factors regulating learning within the balance control system. Profound differences in the spatiotemporal organisation of muscle activation patterns, i.e. muscle synergies, indicate a diverging modular control to different perturbations, possibly preventing inter-task generalisation of adaptations in stability control.

6.6. Data Availability Statement

The datasets generated and analysed during the current study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

6.7. References

- 1. Kitano, H. Biological robustness. Nat. Rev. Genet. 5, 826–837 (2004).
- 2. Santuz, A., Ekizos, A., Eckardt, N. & Kibele, A. Challenging human locomotion: stability and modular organisation in unsteady conditions. *Sci. Rep.* **8**, 2740 (2018).
- 3. Santuz, A. *et al.* Neuromotor Dynamics of Human Locomotion in Challenging Settings. *iScience* **23**, 100796 (2020).
- 4. Poggio, T. & Bizzi, E. Generalization in vision and motor control. *Nature* **431**, 768–774 (2004).
- 5. Bhatt, T. & Pai, Y.-C. Generalization of gait adaptation for fall prevention: from moveable platform to slippery floor. *J. Neurophysiol.* **101**, 948–957 (2009).
- 6. Parijat, P. & Lockhart, T. E. Effects of moveable platform training in preventing slipinduced falls in older adults. *Ann. Biomed. Eng.* **40**, 1111–1121 (2012).
- 7. Yang, F., Bhatt, T. & Pai, Y.-C. Generalization of treadmill-slip training to prevent a fall following a sudden (novel) slip in over-ground walking. *J. Biomech.* **46**, 63–69 (2013).
- 8. Yang, F., Cereceres, P. & Qiao, M. Treadmill-based gait-slip training with reduced training volume could still prevent slip-related falls. *Gait Posture* **66**, 160–165 (2018).
- 9. Lee, A., Bhatt, T., Liu, X., Wang, Y. & Pai, Y.-C. Can higher training practice dosage with treadmill slip-perturbation necessarily reduce risk of falls following overground slip? *Gait Posture* **61**, 387–392 (2018).
- Wang, Y. *et al.* Can treadmill-slip perturbation training reduce immediate risk of overground-slip induced fall among community-dwelling older adults? *J. Biomech.* 84, 58–66 (2019).
- 11. König, M., Epro, G., Seeley, J., Potthast, W. & Karamanidis, K. Retention and generalizability of balance recovery response adaptations from trip perturbations across the adult life span. *J. Neurophysiol.* **122**, 1884–1893 (2019).
- 12. Lee, W. A. Neuromotor synergies as a basis for coordinated intentional action. J. Mot. Behav. 16, 135–170 (1984).
- 13. Bizzi, E., Mussa-Ivaldi, F. A. & Giszter, S. Computations underlying the execution of movement: a biological perspective. *Science* **253**, 287–291 (1991).
- 14. Mussa-Ivaldi, F. A., Giszter, S. F. & Bizzi, E. Linear combinations of primitives in vertebrate motor control. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **91**, 7534–7538 (1994).

- 15. Tresch, M. C., Saltiel, P. & Bizzi, E. The construction of movement by the spinal cord. *Nat. Neurosci.* **2**, 162–167 (1999).
- Bizzi, E., Cheung, V. C. K., d'Avella, A., Saltiel, P. & Tresch, M. Combining modules for movement. *Brain Res. Rev.* 57, 125–133 (2008).
- 17. Bernstein, N. The Coordination and Regulation of Movements (Pergamon Press, 1967).
- 18. d'Avella, A., Saltiel, P. & Bizzi, E. Combinations of muscle synergies in the construction of a natural motor behavior. *Nat. Neurosci.* **6**, 300–308 (2003).
- 19. d'Avella, A. & Bizzi, E. Shared and specific muscle synergies in natural motor behaviors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **102**, 3076–3081 (2005).
- 20. Chvatal, S. A. & Ting, L. H. Common muscle synergies for balance and walking. *Front. Comput. Neurosci.* **7**, 48 (2013).
- 21. Munoz-Martel, V., Santuz, A., Ekizos, A. & Arampatzis, A. Neuromuscular organisation and robustness of postural control in the presence of perturbations. *Sci. Rep.* **9**, 12273 (2019).
- Torres-Oviedo, G. & Ting, L. H. Subject-specific muscle synergies in human balance control are consistent across different biomechanical contexts. *J. Neurophysiol.* 103, 3084– 3098 (2010).
- 23. Chvatal, S. A., Torres-Oviedo, G., Safavynia, S. A. & Ting, L. H. Common muscle synergies for control of center of mass and force in nonstepping and stepping postural behaviors. *J. Neurophysiol.* **106**, 999–1015 (2011).
- 24. Martino, G. *et al.* Neuromuscular adjustments of gait associated with unstable conditions. *J. Neurophysiol.* **114**, 2867–2882 (2015).
- 25. Epro, G. *et al.* Effects of triceps surae muscle strength and tendon stiffness on the reactive dynamic stability and adaptability of older female adults during perturbed walking. *J. Appl. Physiol.* **124**, 1541–1549 (2018).
- 26. Epro, G. *et al.* Retention of gait stability improvements over 1.5 years in older adults: effects of perturbation exposure and triceps surae neuromuscular exercise. *J. Neurophysiol.* **119**, 2229–2240 (2018).
- 27. König, M. *et al.* Retention of improvement in gait stability over 14 weeks due to tripperturbation training is dependent on perturbation dose. *J. Biomech.* **84**, 243-246 (2019).
- Karamanidis, K., Arampatzis, A. & Bruggemann, G.-P. Symmetry and reproducibility of kinematic parameters during various running techniques. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 35, 1009– 1016 (2003).
- 29. McCrum, C. *et al.* Deficient recovery response and adaptive feedback potential in dynamic gait stability in unilateral peripheral vestibular disorder patients. *Physiol. Rep.* **2**, e12222 (2014).
- Süptitz, F., Catalá, M. M., Brüggemann, G.-P. & Karamanidis, K. Dynamic stability control during perturbed walking can be assessed by a reduced kinematic model across the adult female lifespan. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 32, 1404–1414 (2013).

- Hof, A. L., Gazendam, M. G. J. & Sinke, W. E. The condition for dynamic stability. J. Biomech. 38, 1–8 (2005).
- 32. Bruijn, S. M., Meijer, O. G., Beek, P. J. & van Dieën, J. H. Assessing the stability of human locomotion: a review of current measures. *J. R. Soc. Interface* **10**, 20120999 (2013).
- Karamanidis, K. & Arampatzis, A. Age-related degeneration in leg-extensor muscle-tendon units decreases recovery performance after a forward fall: compensation with running experience. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* **99**, 73–85 (2007).
- Do, M. C., Breniere, Y. & Brenguier, P. A biomechanical study of balance recovery during the fall forward. *J. Biomech.* 15, 933–939 (1982).
- Thelen, D. G., Wojcik, L. A., Schultz, A. B., Ashton-Miller, J. A. & Alexander, N. B. Age differences in using a rapid step to regain balance during a forward fall. *J. Gerontol. A. Biol. Sci. Med. Sci.* 52, M8–M13 (1997).
- 36. Karamanidis, K., Arampatzis, A. & Mademli, L. Age-related deficit in dynamic stability control after forward falls is affected by muscle strength and tendon stiffness. *J. Electromyogr. Kinesiol.* **18**, 980–9 (2008).
- Ringhof, S., Arensmann, A. & Stein, T. Reliability of measures of dynamic stability for the assessment of balance recovery after a forward loss of balance. *Gait Posture* **71**, 261–266 (2019).
- Cyr, M.-A. & Smeesters, C. Maximum allowable force on a safety harness cable to discriminate a successful from a failed balance recovery. J. Biomech. 42, 1566–1569 (2009).
- 39. Maiwald, C., Sterzing, T., Mayer, T. & Milani, T. Detecting foot-to-ground contact from kinematic data in running. *Footwear Sci* **1**, 111–118 (2009).
- 40. Süptitz, F., Karamanidis, K., Moreno Catalá, M. & Brüggemann, G.-P. Symmetry and reproducibility of the components of dynamic stability in young adults at different walking velocities on the treadmill. *J. Electromyogr. Kinesiol.* **22**, 301–7 (2012).
- 41. Lee, D. D. & Seung, H. S. Learning the parts of objects by non-negative matrix factorization. *Nature* **401**, 788–791 (1999).
- 42. Santuz, A., Ekizos, A., Janshen, L., Baltzopoulos, V. & Arampatzis, A. On the Methodological Implications of Extracting Muscle Synergies from Human Locomotion. *Int. J. Neural Syst.* **27**, 1750007 (2017).
- 43. Santuz, A., Ekizos, A., Janshen, L., Baltzopoulos, V. & Arampatzis, A. The Influence of Footwear on the Modular Organization of Running. *Front. Physiol.* **8**, 958 (2017).
- 44. Santuz, A. *et al.* Modular Control of Human Movement During Running: An Open Access Data Set. *Front. Physiol.* **9**, 1509 (2018).
- 45. Dominici, N. *et al.* Locomotor primitives in newborn babies and their development. *Science* **334**, 997–999 (2011).

- Gizzi, L., Nielsen, J. F., Felici, F., Ivanenko, Y. P. & Farina, D. Impulses of activation but not motor modules are preserved in the locomotion of subacute stroke patients. J. *Neurophysiol.* 106, 202–210 (2011).
- 47. Santuz, A. *et al.* Modular organization of murine locomotor pattern in the presence and absence of sensory feedback from muscle spindles. *J. Physiol.* **597**, 3147–3165 (2019).
- Cheung, V. C. K., d'Avella, A., Tresch, M. C. & Bizzi, E. Central and sensory contributions to the activation and organization of muscle synergies during natural motor behaviors. *J. Neurosci.* 25, 6419–6434 (2005).
- 49. Cappellini, G., Ivanenko, Y. P., Poppele, R. E. & Lacquaniti, F. Motor patterns in human walking and running. *J. Neurophysiol.* **95**, 3426–3437 (2006).
- 50. Cappellini, G. *et al.* Immature Spinal Locomotor Output in Children with Cerebral Palsy. *Front. Physiol.* **7**, 478 (2016).
- 51. Martino, G. *et al.* Locomotor patterns in cerebellar ataxia. *J. Neurophysiol.* **112**, 2810–2821 (2014).
- 52. Ting, L. H. *et al.* Neuromechanical principles underlying movement modularity and their implications for rehabilitation. *Neuron* **86**, 38–54 (2015).
- Arampatzis, A., Karamanidis, K. & Mademli, L. Deficits in the way to achieve balance related to mechanisms of dynamic stability control in the elderly. *J. Biomech.* 41, 1754– 1761 (2008).
- 54. Arampatzis, A., Peper, A. & Bierbaum, S. Exercise of mechanisms for dynamic stability control increases stability performance in the elderly. *J. Biomech.* **44**, 52–58 (2011).
- 55. Oliveira, A. S. C., Gizzi, L., Kersting, U. G. & Farina, D. Modular organization of balance control following perturbations during walking. *J. Neurophysiol.* **108**, 1895–1906 (2012).
- 56. Yokoyama, H. *et al.* Cortical Correlates of Locomotor Muscle Synergy Activation in Humans: An Electroencephalographic Decoding Study. *iScience* **15**, 623–639 (2019).
- Zandvoort, C. S., van Dieen, J. H., Dominici, N. & Daffertshofer, A. The human sensorimotor cortex fosters muscle synergies through cortico-synergy coherence. *Neuroimage* 199, 30–37 (2019).

6.8. Acknowledgements

MK was funded by a postgraduate scholarship from the German Social Accident Insurance (Deutsche Gesetzliche Unfallversicherung).

6.9. Author contributions

M.K., A.A. and K.K. conceived and designed the research; M.K. and J.W. performed the experiments; M.K., A.S., G.E., A.A. and K.K. analyzed data; M.K., A.S., G.E., J.W., A.A.

and K.K. interpreted the results of experiments; M.K., A.S., G.E. and K.K. prepared figures; M.K., A.S., A.A. and K.K. drafted the manuscript; M.K., A.S., G.E., J.W., A.A. and K.K. edited and revised the manuscript; M.K., A.S., G.E., J.W., A.A. and K.K. approved the final text.

6.10. Additional Information

Competing Interests Statement

•

The authors declare no competing interests.

7. Main findings and discussion

This dissertation examined the adaptability and specificity of fall-resisting skills across the adult lifespan, with the perspective that the insight gained could improve both the effectiveness and efficiency of the assessment and training of fall-resisting skills. Taking the results of the individual studies together, a number of conclusions related to this overall aim will now be drawn. Subsequently, the limitations, practical relevance and perspectives for future research will be discussed.

7.1. Comparison of volitional and balance recovery stepping tasks for fall-resisting skills assessment

Prevention of falls will require sensitive, yet clinically applicable measures to identify those with limited capacity to recover from balance perturbations and to apply tailored interventions. The first part of this dissertation addressed the extent to which tasks assessing fall-resisting skills are tailored to resemble daily life challenges to balance. The results of the first study showed a gradual decline in the ability to perform a rapid, effective step in the anterior direction across the adult lifespan, independent of task complexity (i.e. volitional step execution vs. balance recovery stepping). These results are in line with diminished reactive stepping responses of middle-aged and/or older adults to a non-destabilising cue (Kurz et al. 2013; Luchies et al. 2002; Melzer and Oddsson 2004), sudden anterior balance loss (Karamanidis and Arampatzis 2007; Karamanidis et al. 2008; Thelen et al. 1997; Wojcik et al. 1999), slipping (Lockhart et al. 2005; Pai et al. 2010; Pavol and Pai 2007; Pavol et al. 2002; Tang and Woollacott 1998) and tripping (Joshi et al. 2018; Pijnappels et al. 2005; Schillings et al. 2005; Süptitz et al. 2013). However, although the two stepping tasks appear to share distinct motor control subtasks aimed at appropriate modification of the BoS in the anterior direction, volitional step execution outcomes could only partly explain differences in the balance recovery performance after sudden forward fall. When combining the present results with an earlier finding that volitional step characteristics fail to estimate older adults' ability to respond quickly to

sudden balance loss (Luchies et al. 1999), it appears that volitional stepping tasks have only limited potential for discriminating between individuals with quite different reactive balance capabilities. Therefore, such volitional tasks may not be sensitive enough for application in clinical practice. This was further supported with the poor to moderate detected correlations between the results of the two tasks (only 13% to 27% of the variance in volitional step characteristics were related to the variance in balance recovery stepping performance), suggesting that the two types of task require different capabilities of the human neuromotor system. For example, faster motor output during compensatory limb movements may be explained by reliance principally on lower brainstem and spinal circuits, as suggested by the retained capacity for righting actions in decerebrate and complete-spinalized cats (Honeycutt and Nichols 2010; Zhong et al. 2012) and the occurrence of corrective stumbling responses in human infants before independent walking (Lam et al. 2003). However, there is emerging evidence for at least some involvement of the cerebral cortex in reactive balance control (Dietz et al. 1985; Dimitrov et al. 1996; Mochizuki et al. 2009; see Bolton 2015 and Jacobs and Horak 2007 for reviews) and therefore the issue should be examined in future investigations. This would also imply that when improvement of reactive balance control strategies are the goal, one might benefit more from specific, exercise-based approaches resembling unpredictable daily life challenges to balance (e.g. sudden trips or slips during walking) than from the general improvement of task-related volitional motor control strategies.

7.2. Retention and generalisability of recovery response adaptations to repeated trip-perturbation

The second part of this dissertation aimed to expand our knowledge about the adaptability of the human balance control system to both acute external influences (perturbations) and to longer-term internal neuromotor constraints (ageing), which may allow tailored recommendations for fall prevention. A gait-trip perturbation paradigm was used (Epro et al. 2018a, 2018b) in line with trips being one of the most common causes of falls in older adults (Luukinen et al. 2000). As expected based on the results of **Study 1**, older adults

showed an initially reduced ability to cope with the tripping task, with a trend that this deterioration had already started by middle age. Diminished recovery from tripping with increasing age has previously been associated with a reduced ankle push-off function for older adults (Pijnappels et al. 2005) and hence with reduced triceps surae muscle-tendon unit capacities (Epro et al. 2018a). However, there is evidence that diminished neuromuscular control with aging may be the primary driver for the diminished dynamic stability control in older adults rather than a general decline in leg extensor muscle capacities (Arampatzis et al. 2008; Karamanidis et al. 2020).

Over the course of eight gait-trip perturbation trials, all age groups rapidly improved their recovery responses to a similar extent (up to 70%), with markedly improved MoS values already after single trip exposure and a plateau in training effects after four perturbation trials. Moreover, there was a significant retention of recovery response adaptations over 14 weeks, though there was a decay over time found for older adults which was not observed in younger adults (middle-aged showing a tendency for decay). These results suggest that, while the adaptability in reactive gait stability control remains highly effective as age increases, retention of recovery response adaptations over time seems to be diminished with ageing. This novel and important finding requires some elaboration it has previously been pointed out that the ability to retain a learned motor skill involves a distributed network within the central nervous system (e.g. the primary motor cortex; Cantarero et al. 2013; Centeno et al. 2018; Hadipour-Niktarash et al. 2007), different to that engaged in motor task acquisition (Galea et al. 2011; Shadmehr and Holcomb 1997). Thus, one possible explanation for the observation that older adults can learn fall-resisting skills as well as young adults but retain less, may be inhomogeneous changes in brain function with ageing (e.g. due to non-uniform regional brain changes; Raz et al. 2005), possibly affecting motor memory more than the ability to adapt motor behaviour rapidly. Note that, next to ageing, perturbation practice dose seems to affect various aspects of learning. Specifically, the present results provide evidence for the hypothesis that to achieve such long-lasting adaptations in stability control, a certain amount of practice is required. Significant improvements in the recovery response to the trip perturbation task

after 14 weeks could only be observed in a group of middle-aged that completed eight perturbation trials, but not after single trip exposure. This supports previous findings seen in slipping, where a single slip exposure without additional sessions was not sufficient to yield retention effects in gait stability over four months in younger adults (as compared to a higher perturbation dose comprising 24 slips; Bhatt and Pai 2009b). Although such retention of the "single trial effect" after slipping could be demonstrated for a group of community-dwelling older adults, these effects were significantly lower (~50%) than after training sessions with higher perturbation practice doses (i.e. 24 slips; Liu et al. 2017). In addition to that, ancillary "booster" sessions appear to further aid to these superior retention effects (Bhatt et al. 2012). Taken together, these results indicate that, whereas brief perturbation exposure may be sufficient to yield acute improvements to stability control, there seems to be a threshold for perturbation practice dose for provocation of adaptive changes in the human neuromotor system over several months.

Since postural threats are highly variable in nature, transfer of learned recovery mechanisms to new challenges is particularly important for effective stability control. While generalisation of adaptations in stability control between different conditions of the same perturbation task (i.e. from training gait-slips on the treadmill to a 'novel' overground slip, or from simulated slips on a moveable platform to an untrained slip on an oily surface (Bhatt and Pai 2009a; Lee et al. 2018; Parijat and Lockhart 2012; Wang et al. 2019c; Yang et al. 2013, 2018) have been reported quite frequently in the past, this does not seem to be the case with all kinds of daily life postural threats. Here, we found no benefit of improved stability control from single session gait-trip perturbation training for the recovery performance in an untrained lean-and-release task, independent of the investigated age group or study design. In **Study 3** of this dissertation young, middle-aged and older adults were exposed to the lean-and-release transfer task before and after the treadmill protocol, whereby one may not disentangle potential transfer of recovery response adaptations from a "single trial effect" for the lean-and-release task (Ringhof et al. 2019). Therefore, in Study 4 the very same transfer task was carried out only after the treadmill trip-perturbation protocol. Yet no inter-task generalisation could be confirmed,

though the similarity in required balance recovery mechanisms (i.e. establishing a new BoS in the anterior direction and reducing the anterior velocity of the CoM) and task demand. However, critical factors in neuromotor control (e.g. spatiotemporal organisation of muscle activation patterns or muscle synergies) may still discriminate perturbation types, possibly explaining the discrepancy between findings for learning generalisation from perturbation training. This would suggest that, although generalisation of learning is possible within the balance control system, a certain degree of similarity, if not consistency, is required between perturbation tasks, which may be determined by factors other than shared limb mechanics seen at the macro level. Together, this provides evidence for the hypothesis that more-specific exercise-based fall prevention interventions are required if fall risk in aged populations is to be reduced (Grabiner et al. 2014).

In this dissertation, the muscle synergy concept was used to examine the consistency in motor responses to different perturbation tasks in order detect potential neuromotor factors limiting inter-task generalisability of fall-resisting skills. Muscle synergies have been increasingly employed over the last years for providing indirect evidence of a simplified, modular control of motor output (Bizzi and Cheung 2013; Bizzi et al. 1991, 2008; Dominici et al. 2011; Lee 1984; Ivanenko et al. 2004; Janshen et al. 2017; Martino et al. 2015; Mussa-Ivaldi et al. 1994; Oliveira et al. 2012; Santuz et al. 2017a, 2018, 2019, 2020; Singh et al. 2018; Tresch et al. 1999, 2002). While it is reasonable to suggest that the neuromotor system uses common sets of muscle synergies to effectively and flexibly construct targeted movement (d'Avella et al., 2003; d'Avella and Bizzi, 2005), also motor modules may occur specific to the biomechanical demands of a given motor or perturbation task (Chvatal and Ting 2013; Chvatal et al. 2011; Munoz-Martel et al. 2019; Torres-Oviedo and Ting 2010). When investigating the consistency in modular organisation of the motor system during the recovery responses to tripping and sudden loss of balance from a forward-inclined position, we found that the different perturbation tasks had only one synergy in common (i.e. that of weight acceptance). However, since it has been pointed out previously that the MoS at touchdown of the recovery limb

determines the stability performance in the lean-and-release task (i.e. single vs. multiple stepping behaviour; Arampatzis et al. 2008; Karamanidis et al. 2008), the ability to effectively generate appropriate hip joint moment during the phase from release until touchdown appears to be most important for this task (Arampatzis et al. 2011). While this biomechanical requirement was reflected in the early swing synergy of the lean-andrelease task, it was absent in the recovery from tripping. Moreover, there was a shift in the temporal recruitment of similar motor modules (i.e. time-independent muscle activation profiles) for the different perturbation tasks, indicating distinct modular control via modifications in activation timing. From these results one may suggest that the discrepancies in the spatiotemporal organisation of the motor system stemmed from the neuromechanical specificity of investigated perturbation tasks and may therefore explain absence in performance transfer. Hence, learning generalisation within the balance control system may be driven by the similarity (i.e. number of common muscle synergies and temporally coordinated recruitment of motor modules) between perturbation responses. Though proof-of-concept via the assessment of generalisation between tasks sharing their modular organisation is yet to be performed.

7.3. Main conclusions

In conclusion, the results of this dissertation provide strong evidence that the adaptability of reactive gait stability control to single perturbation training session remains highly effective across the adult lifespan, counteracting the initially reduced abilities to cope with sudden perturbation to balance in older age. Further, it was found that these adaptations can be retained over prolonged time periods, though the degree of retention seems to be dependent on perturbation practice dose and age. We found that brief exposure to several unexpected trip-like gait perturbations, but not a single trip, can facilitate retention of improvements in reactive gait stability control over months, indicating that a finite number of perturbations may be required if long-term adaptive changes are to be provoked in the human neuromotor system. Following a training stimulus above this 'threshold', retention of recovery response adaptations over time was found to be diminished for adults older

than 40 years, suggesting that initial adaptations to reactive gait stability control may not necessarily predict their long-term retention for different age groups. Finally, the robust adaptations in stability control could not benefit recovery performance in an untrained reactive balance task, suggesting task specificity of learning. Profound differences in the spatiotemporal organisation of muscle activation patterns, i.e. muscle synergies, indicate a diverging modular control to different perturbations, possibly preventing inter-task generalisation of adaptations in stability control.

7.4. Limitations

With regard to the applied perturbation paradigm, one might argue that it does not replicate a real-life trip situation and that this may possibly restrict generalisability of the observed improvements to gait stability control. Given the fact that gait-trip mechanics are highly variable in nature (i.e. depending on the obstacle and how and at which time point of the swing phase the foot hits the obstacle), makes it quite challenging to cover all different trip or stumbling events encountered during daily life with any single perturbation set-up. However, although the present results point to the fact that acquired adaptations in stability control from single session perturbation training appear to be limited in their generalisability, it cannot be inferred that such an intervention is not valuable for fall prevention in daily life. Several previous studies were able to demonstrate at least partial transfer of recovery response adaptations from single session treadmill slipor trip-perturbation training to an actual (untrained) slip or trip during overground walking (Bieryla et al. 2007; Grabiner et al. 2012; Wang et al. 2019c; Yang et al. 2013). Combining these results with the ones of Rosenblatt et al. (2013), showing a reduction in trip-related falls after four sessions of treadmill trip-perturbation training over two weeks, one can assume transfer of learning from our treadmill-delivered trip-surrogate to (at least) trip situations in daily life. Nevertheless, this issue requires further investigation.

Concerning our analysis of gait stability control, there is reason to suggest that the participants may have anticipated the perturbation onset after repeated practice of the task and thereby predictively modified their gait (Bhatt et al. 2006; Marigold and Patla 2002;

Pavol et al. 2004; Wang et al. 2012; Wang et al. 2019a, 2019b), perhaps increasing the effectiveness of the recovery response (Oludare et al. 2018; Pater et al. 2015). In an attempt to account for this, trip-perturbations were separated by unequal two- to threeminute washout periods of unperturbed walking, delivered only when participants' step lengths returned to baseline levels on an individual basis (monitored in real-time with the anteroposterior movement trajectories of the toe markers). Hence, we observed no significant differences in MoS during the step prior to the perturbation (touchdown of the left leg; about 200 ms before perturbation) compared with baseline for any subject group or perturbation trial. Note that a relatively short window for potential predictive gait adjustments was used, since a functionally relevant effect of any anticipatory changes to the recovery performance from a sudden gait-trip would be expected during the step prior to the perturbation rather than two or three steps beforehand (normally > 1 s before perturbation). Unpublished data from previous experiments of our research group (Epro et al. 2018a) also indicate no significant differences in EMG activity of the main leg extensors (m. soleus, m. gastrocnemius medialis and m. vastus lateralis) between baseline walking and the two steps prior to the unexpected gait-trip perturbation. Notably, when comparing the modular organisation of step cycles from baseline walking and the recovery response in the *eighth* perturbation trial, we found a substantial shift in timedependent activation signals evoked by the perturbation (i.e. centre of activation delayed in the late swing synergy and earlier in the weight acceptance and propulsion synergies), indicating that the perturbation is unpredictable in its timing facilitating reactive balance control mechanisms for quicker step execution. That being said, while the perturbed step appears to be primarily feedback-driven due to the short time window for possible predictive adjustments to gait after onset of the perturbation, it cannot fully be excluded that adaptations in the subsequent recovery steps due to repeated practice may be partially predictive. Moreover, it is worth noting that laboratory settings involving perturbations may lead to a heightened state of awareness and concentration supporting (undetected) predictive adjustments of gait.

Another potential limitation relates to a validity constraint of the MoS calculation (for a description see the *Introduction and outline* section and Figure 1 of this dissertation; Hof et al. 2005), in that pendulum length (distance between axis of rotation and CoM) may not always remain constant in the applied gait perturbation task (as for unperturbed walking) due to possible knee joint angle changes during the ground contact phase of the perturbed step and subsequent recovery steps. This may result in an alteration of pendulum length and hence pendulum mechanics. However, in previous experiments of our research group (McCrum et al. 2014; Süptitz et al. 2013) no substantial pendulum length changes could be observed during the trip-perturbation trials, whereas intra- and inter-individual variability in the recovery responses was large. Thus, this constraint does not present a substantial limitation. Further, it is mandatory to address the fact that in the present set of studies, an adapted simplified kinematic model was used, firstly introduced by Süptitz et al. (2013), where the anteroposterior position and velocity of the CoM is calculated by the trochanter markers and by accounting for the velocity of the trochanter markers and the trunk (defined by a marker placed on the seventh cervical vertebra) respectively. This previous study of our research group (Süptitz et al. 2013) demonstrated that a reduced kinematic model is able to assess the differences in recovery performance (changes in MoS at foot touchdown) during perturbed treadmill walking for the same three age groups, perturbation task and gait velocity as in the present setup in a similar manner to a twelve-segment, full body kinematic model (26 markers). No differences in the analysed dynamic stability parameters (extrapolated CoM and MoS) were found between the simplified reduced kinematic model and the full body kinematic model. The relative agreement between the full body kinematic model and the reduced kinematic model was supported by significant and relatively high correlations between these two methods to assess the extrapolated CoM at touchdown of unperturbed walking, of the perturbed step and the following six recovery steps (across steps and conditions in all age groups on average r = 0.90, p < 0.01).

Finally, one might argue that predefined rather than individualised maximal lean angles were used to determine stability performance in the lean-and-release task, possibly

affecting our transfer analysis (Study 3 and 4). However, the specific study design was chosen to assess the benefit of adaptations from repeated gait-trip perturbations for a *novel* (i.e. untrained) challenge to balance. In contrast, in order to identify maximal lean angle (i.e. the threshold at which the recovery behaviour shifts from single- to multiple-stepping behaviour) large amounts of practice trials are required for every individual. Note that the participants were strongly encouraged to perform a single large recovery step after the sudden release and the same lean angles were used in both training and control group. It is worth pointing out that we found significant improvement in stability performance for lean angles of approximately 23% of the individual body weight (Study 3), indicating that the use of maximal forward-leaning angles would not have significantly affected our main findings. Further, when analysing performance-related parameters other than MoS (e.g. rate of increase in BoS) in Study 4, still no difference between perturbation training and control group could be observed (4.48 ± 0.57 vs. 4.21 ± 0.49 m s⁻¹; p = 0.10). Moreover, in a current multi-centre reliability study of our research group and others (manuscript in *preparation*), inter-day reliability of dynamic stability parameters was found to be low for the maximal lean angle protocol in older adults. The MoS values at touchdown of the recovery limb were 0.17 ± 0.01 m (average across trials; range -0.14 to 0.85 m; n = 13) during maximally obtained lean angles, suggesting that the protocol may be highly susceptible to both instructions given to the participants and intra-subject variability in motivation.

7.5. Practical relevance and perspectives for future research

The results of this dissertation shed new light on the specificity and adaptability (i.e. adaptation, retention and generalisability) of fall-resisting skills across the adult lifespan, which may have a major impact on the conceptualisation and implementation of future fall risk assessment and prevention measures. In the following sections, practical implications and possible avenues for future research are outlined.

7.5.1 Implications for assessing fall-resisting skills

The basis for tailored and effective prevention of falls are sensitive, yet clinically applicable measures to identify those with limited capacity to recover from balance perturbations. In that regard, different approaches to test a key strategy for balance recovery, namely rapid stepping, were considered in this dissertation. The present results appear to indicate that common volitional step execution tasks are of restricted use to predict one's balance recovery capability, i.e. task-specificity in assessing fall-resisting skills. Valid assessments therefore should include tasks involving sudden loss of balance and hence provoke reactive balance control mechanisms and/or low levels of task certainty, as is the case for many daily-life postural threats. In their prospective study on community-dwelling older adults, Carty et al. (2014) indeed could demonstrate good predictability for future fall risk of recovery stepping performance after a sudden loss of balance in the anterior direction. However, it is worth noting that volitional step tasks may be a helpful addition to tasks tailored to resemble daily-life challenges to balance for application to frail, clinical populations or within more holistic approaches to fall risk assessment.

7.5.2 Gaining knowledge on fall-resisting skills learning

The present dissertation expands our current knowledge on the adaptability of the human balance control system during perturbation training. When combined with the data from Epro et al. (2018a, 2018b), it can be concluded that single session treadmill tripperturbation training comprising several repetitions can facilitate rapid adjustments in gait stability control in adults of different ages, which can be retained well over one year. A major finding of the present investigation was that this retention of improvements in stability control seems to be dependent on a person's age and perturbation dose, with a greater decay in adaptations over time with older ages and lower amounts of practice. Accordingly, from a practical point of view, ancillary "booster" sessions of only a few perturbation trials may be essential for both middle-aged and older adults, to counteract the greater decay in training effects or even cause superior enhancement (Bhatt et al.

2012). In this context, previous results in slip-resisting skills training (Bhatt and Pai 2009b) indicate that frequent ancillary sessions may be unnecessary for retention of recovery response adaptations up to four months, if the perturbation practice dose in the initial training session is sufficient (i.e. > 20 slips). On the other hand, this previous study could demonstrate preservation of training effects from single slip exposure over months, but only when regular ancillary sessions were completed by the participants. This seems promising for application of trip-/slip-resisting skills training to frail, clinical populations or groups limited in their tolerance of higher perturbation doses. However, more precise information about the dose-response relationship for various type perturbation training (e.g. amount, duration and magnitude of perturbation) is still required today (Karamanidis et al. 2020), which may help provide more effective and efficient perturbation paradigms for fall prevention.

Also, it is important to define whether and to what degree adaptations in stability control can transfer beyond the trained condition or task or can actually benefit recovery from daily-life trips or slips. Although many studies have investigated and confirmed generalisation of adaptations to the same perturbation task (i.e. *intra*-task-transfer) in the last years (Bhatt and Pai 2009a; Bieryla et al. 2007; Grabiner et al. 2012; Lee et al. 2018; Parijat and Lockhart 2012; Wang et al. 2019c; Yang et al. 2013, 2018), the topic of *inter*-task transfer has rarely been investigated to date. Hence, in two different studies of this dissertation we elaborated on this issue, demonstrating failure of transfer between different reactive balance tasks, independent of age and experimental design. Contradictions between findings requiring further investigation may be related to the diverging modular control to different perturbations, possibly preventing inter-task generalisation of adaptations in stability control. An issue that should be addressed in future research is the proof-of-concept via the assessment of generalisation between perturbation tasks sharing their modular organisation.

7.5.3 Implementing fall-resisting skills assessment and training

Successful application of task-specific slip- or trip-resisting skills training already has been frequently reported for older and older old adults living in the community (Grabiner et al. 2012; Liu et al. 2017; Okubo et al. 2019; Pai et al. 2010, 2014a; Wang et al. 2019a, 2019b), revealing remarkable reduction of daily-life falls risk of up to 50% (Pai et al. 2014b; Rosenblatt et al. 2013). Furthermore, such perturbation-based training approaches seem promising for application in frail or clinical populations at higher fall risk (e.g. Parkinson's disease, stroke, cerebellar or vestibular patients; Bhatt et al. 2019; McCrum et al. 2014; Nevisipour et al. 2019; Rand et al. 1998; van Duijnhoven et al. 2018; see Gerards et al. 2017 for a review), though the dose-response relationship in these individuals or groups may differ to those of healthy adults (Karamanidis et al. 2020). Given these positive examples of both effectiveness and efficiency of perturbation-based balance training aimed at the reduction of fall risk in specific population groups, considerations for application in society more broadly can be made.

With regards to the results of the present dissertation, showing that the deterioration in fall-resisting skills starts already with onset of middle age, one might argue that this population group specifically will not be covered by the above described fall prevention measures. However, middle-aged adults constitute the major age group of our evergrowing older populations (European Commission 2015). Considering that they form increasingly higher proportions of workforces among different countries (European Commission 2010), this may become a central socioeconomic aspect in two ways – falls in the workforce may considerably increase in the future, leading to (i) a reduced work output and (ii) an increased number of working days lost, challenging the occupational health care sector. In 2025, the EU's workforce is proposed to reach its oldest age, with twice as many workers at the age of \geq 50 years as those aged \leq 25 years (Ilmarinen 2001). As a possible consequence of this age shift, trip- or slip-related falls were already recognised in the literature as a common health risk to working populations worldwide (Chang et al. 2016). Specifically, such "falls on the same level" have been identified as the most common cause (14.4%) of all non-fatal accidents in the EU (European Commission 2009), with higher frequency and/or severity (i.e. the number of working days lost) of work-related falls with increasing age (Bentley 1998; Buck and Coleman 1985; Kemmlert and Lundholm 1998; Yeoh et al. 2013). To prevent this major incidence of accidents at work, common occupational fall-prevention measures have focussed on a comprehensive environmental risk assessment and management, i.e. the elimination or mitigation of specific hazards associated with tripping or slipping (Bell et al. 2008; Haslam and Stubbs 2005; Verma et al. 2011). However, it is noteworthy that, despite a general reduction of non-fatal work-related injuries in the EU over the last decade (inbetween 2008 and 2017 by about 13%; European Statistical Office 2019a), the relative proportion of fall-related accidents (including falls to a lower level) remained relatively stable (European Statistical Office 2016, 2019b). Similar observations can be made for the U.S. (Bureau of Labor Statistics 2017), pointing towards a pressing need for new, i.e. individual-based, approaches in future occupational health care.

The results of this dissertation clearly indicate that merely a single 25-min-session of repeated trip practice could be an effective and time-efficient add-on to existing fall prevention measures in occupational health care, strengthening one's capacities against unavoidable or overseen external risk factors over several months. Further, such interventions appear to benefit different age groups, representing the whole working lifespan from career entrant to early retirement stage and, hence, young and middle-aged adults more broadly, which may not have been directly addressed by current fall prevention interventions. Therefore, it may be worth implementing single session trip- or slip-perturbation training within future occupational health care strategies. In this regard, definite recommendations can be made based on the present findings:

- (i) regular fall-resisting skills assessment should provoke dynamic stability control mechanisms through balance loss and be conducted on a regular basis to identify individuals with limited capacity to recover from perturbations;
- (ii) workers or occupations at higher fall risk may benefit from single session gait perturbation training on a yearly basis (e.g. in the context of a regular occupational health check);

- (iii) middle-aged and older workers should be exposed to single ancillary sessions every four months to overcome the slightly greater decay in training effects;
- (iv) single gait perturbation training should comprise different perturbation types(i.e. trips, slips) to match the multiple nature of daily-life falls.

In this context, it is mandatory to address the fact that an investigation of potential impact of the applied trip-perturbation setup in the sense of a proof-of-concept is still outstanding, though beneficial effects can be assumed here based on the observations derived from community-dwelling older adults (Rosenblatt et al. 2013). In that regard, future investigations should inform the utilisation of such long-term training effects not only within the context of standardised laboratory settings but also in daily life situations. These trials will require large sample sizes to have enough statistical power to detect the effects of training on daily life falls, in particular when evaluating the effects of training on specific types of falls (e.g. falls due to trips or slips).
8. References

- Aagaard P, Suetta C, Caserotti P, Magnusson SP, Kjær M. Role of the nervous system in sarcopenia and muscle atrophy with aging: strength training as a countermeasure. *Scand J Med Sci Sports* 20: 49-64, 2010.
- Alcazar J, Aagaard P, Haddock B, Kamper RS, Hansen SK, Prescott E, Alegre LM, Frandsen U, Suetta C. Age-and sex-specific changes in lower-limb muscle power throughout the lifespan. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci (in press): 2020.
- Allen JS, Bruss J, Brown CK, Damasio H. Normal neuroanatomical variation due to age: the major lobes and a parcellation of the temporal region. *Neurobiol Aging* 26: 1245-1260, 2005.
- Arampatzis A, Karamanidis K, Mademli L. Deficits in the way to achieve balance related to mechanisms of dynamic stability control in the elderly. *J Biomech* 41: 1754-1761, 2008.
- Arampatzis A, Peper A, Bierbaum S. Exercise of mechanisms for dynamic stability control increases stability performance in the elderly. *J Biomech* 44: 52-58, 2011.
- Asmussen E, Heebøll-Nielsen K. Isometric muscle strength in relation to age in men and women. *Ergonomics* 5: 167-169, 1962.
- Bean JF, Kiely DK, Herman S, Leveille SG, Mizer K, Frontera WR, Fielding RA. The relationship between leg power and physical performance in mobility-limited older people. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 50: 461-467, 2002.
- Bell JL, Collins JW, Wolf L, Grönqvist R, Chiou S, Chang WR, Sorock GS, Courtney TK, Lombardi DA, Evanoff B. Evaluation of a comprehensive slip, trip and fall prevention programme for hospital employees. *Ergonomics* 51: 1906-1925, 2008.
- **Bentley TA**. Slip, trip and fall accidents occurring during the delivery of mail. *Ergonomics* 41: 1859-1872, 1998.
- Bergen G, Stevens MR, Burns ER. Falls and fall injuries among adults aged≥ 65 years—United States, 2014. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 65: 993-998, 2016.
- Berger W, Dietz V, Quintern J. Corrective reactions to stumbling in man: neuronal coordination of bilateral leg muscle activity during gait. *J Physiol* 357: 109-125, 1984.
- **Bernstein NA**. *The co-ordination and regulation of movements*. Oxford, New York: Pergamon Press, 1967.
- Bhatt T, Pai Y-C. Generalization of gait adaptation for fall prevention: from moveable platform to slippery floor. *J Neurophysiol* 101: 948-957, 2009a.
- Bhatt T, Pai Y-C. Prevention of slip-related backward balance loss: the effect of session intensity and frequency on long-term retention. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil* 90: 34-42, 2009b.
- Bhatt T, Wening JD, Pai Y-C. Adaptive control of gait stability in reducing slip-related backward loss of balance. *Exp Brain Res* 170: 61-73, 2006.

- Bhatt T, Yang F, Pai Y-C. Learning to resist gait-slip falls: long-term retention in communitydwelling older adults. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil* 93: 557-564, 2012.
- Bhatt T, Dusane S, Patel P. Does severity of motor impairment affect reactive adaptation and fall-risk in chronic stroke survivors?. *J Neuroeng Rehabil* 16: 43, 2019.
- **Bierbaum S, Peper A, Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A**. Adaptational responses in dynamic stability during disturbed walking in the elderly. *J Biomech* 43: 2362-2368, 2010.
- **Bierbaum S, Peper A, Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A**. Adaptive feedback potential in dynamic stability during disturbed walking in the elderly. *J Biomech* 44: 1921–1926, 2011.
- Bieryla KA, Madigan ML, Nussbaum MA. Practicing recovery from a simulated trip improves recovery kinematics after an actual trip. *Gait Posture* 26: 208-213, 2007.
- **Bizzi E, Cheung VCK**. The neural origin of muscle synergies. *Front Comput Neurosci* 7: 51, 2013.
- **Bizzi E, Mussa-Ivaldi FA, Giszter S**. Computations underlying the execution of movement: a biological perspective. *Science* 253: 287-291, 1991.
- Bizzi E, Cheung VCK, d'Avella A, Saltiel P, Tresch M. Combining modules for movement. *Brain Res Rev* 57: 125-133, 2008.
- Bohm S, Mersmann F, Bierbaum S, Dietrich R, Arampatzis A. Cognitive demand and predictive adaptational responses in dynamic stability control. *J Biomech* 45: 2330-2336, 2012.
- **Bolton DA**. The role of the cerebral cortex in postural responses to externally induced perturbations. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* 57: 142-155, 2015.
- Bruijn SM, van Dieën JH. Control of human gait stability through foot placement. J R Soc Interface 15: 20170816, 2018.
- Bruijn SM, Van Impe A, Duysens J, Swinnen SP. Split-belt walking: adaptation differences between young and older adults. *J Neurophysiol* 108: 1149-1157, 2012.
- Bruijn SM, Meijer OG, Beek PJ, Van Dieën JH. Assessing the stability of human locomotion: a review of current measures. *J R Soc Interface* 10: 20120999, 2013.
- **Buck PC, Coleman VP**. Slipping, tripping and falling accidents at work: a national picture. *Ergonomics* 28: 949-958, 1985.
- **Bureau of Labor Statistics**. 2016 survey of occupational injuries & illnesses [Online]. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2017. https://www.bls.gov/iif/soii-chart-data-2016.htm [28 Nov. 2019].
- **Burns E, Kakara R**. Deaths from Falls Among Persons Aged ≥ 65 Years United States, 2007–2016. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 67: 509-514, 2018.
- **Burns ER, Stevens JA, Lee R**. The direct costs of fatal and non-fatal falls among older adults— United States. *J Safety Res* 58: 99-103, 2016.
- Campbell AJ, Robertson MC, Gardner MM, Norton RN, Buchner DM. Falls prevention over 2 years: a randomized controlled trial in women 80 years and older. *Age Ageing* 28: 513-518, 1999.

- **Cantarero G, Lloyd A, Celnik P**. Reversal of long-term potentiation-like plasticity processes after motor learning disrupts skill retention. *J Neurosci* 33: 12862-12869, 2013.
- **Carel RS, Korczyn AD, Hochberg Y**. Age and sex dependency of the Achilles tendon reflex. Am J Med Sci 278: 57-63, 1979.
- Carty CP, Cronin NJ, Nicholson D, Lichtwark GA, Mills PM, Kerr G, Cresswell AG, Barrett, RS. Reactive stepping behaviour in response to forward loss of balance predicts future falls in community-dwelling older adults. *Age Ageing* 44: 109-115, 2014.
- **Centeno C, Medeiros D, Beck MM, Lugassy L, Gonzalez DF, Nepveu JF, Roig M**. The effects of aging on cortico-spinal excitability and motor memory consolidation. *Neurobiol Aging* 70: 254-264, 2018.
- Chang JT, Morton SC, Rubenstein LZ, Mojica WA, Maglione M, Suttorp MJ, Roth EA, Shekelle PG. Interventions for the prevention of falls in older adults: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised clinical trials. *BMJ* 328: 680, 2004.
- Chang WR, Leclercq S, Lockhart TE, Haslam R. State of science: occupational slips, trips and falls on the same level. *Ergonomics* 59: 861-883, 2016.
- **Cheung VC, d'Avella A, Tresch MC, Bizzi E**. Central and sensory contributions to the activation and organization of muscle synergies during natural motor behaviors. *J Neurosci* 25: 6419-6434, 2005.
- Chvatal SA, Ting LH. Common muscle synergies for balance and walking. *Front Comput Neurosci* 7: 48, 2013.
- Chvatal SA, Torres-Oviedo G, Safavynia SA, Ting LH. Common muscle synergies for control of center of mass and force in nonstepping and stepping postural behaviors. *J Neurophysiol* 106: 999-1015, 2011.
- d'Avella A, Bizzi E. Shared and specific muscle synergies in natural motor behaviors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 102: 3076-3081, 2005.
- d'Avella A, Saltiel P, Bizzi E. Combinations of muscle synergies in the construction of a natural motor behavior. *Nat Neurosci* 6: 300-308, 2003.
- deVries HA, Wiswell RA, Romero GT, Heckathorne E. Changes with age in monosynaptic reflexes elicited by mechanical and electrical stimulation. *Am J Phys Med* 64: 71-81, 1985.
- **Dietz V, Quintern J, Berger W, Schenck E**. Cerebral potentials and leg muscle e.m.g. responses associated with stance perturbation. *Exp Brain Res* 57: 348-354, 1985.
- **Dimitrov B, Gavrilenko T, Gatev P**. Mechanically evoked cerebral potentials to sudden ankle dorsiflexion in human subjects during standing. *Neurosci Lett* 208: 199-202, 1996.
- **Dishman RK, Sallis JF, Orenstein DR**. The determinants of physical activity and exercise. *Public Health Rep* 100: 158-171, 1985.
- **Do MT, Chang VC, Kuran N, Thompson W**. Fall-related injuries among Canadian seniors, 2005–2013: an analysis of the Canadian Community Health Survey. *Health Promot Chronic Dis Prev Can* 35: 99-108, 2015.

- Dominici N, Ivanenko YP, Cappellini G, d'Avella A, Mondì V, Cicchese M, Fabiano A, Silei T, Di Paolo A, Giannini C, Poppele, RE, Lacquaniti F. Locomotor primitives in newborn babies and their development. *Science* 334: 997-999, 2011.
- **Donaldson LJ, Cook A, Thomson RG**. Incidence of fractures in a geographically defined population. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 44: 241-245, 1990.
- **El-Khoury F, Cassou B, Charles MA, Dargent-Molina P**. The effect of fall prevention exercise programmes on fall induced injuries in community dwelling older adults: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *BMJ* 347: f6234, 2013.
- **Eng JJ, Winter DA, Patla AE**. Strategies for recovery from a trip in early and late swing during human walking. *Exp Brain Res* 102: 339-349, 1994.
- **Epro G, McCrum C, Mierau A, Leyendecker M, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K**. Effects of triceps surae muscle strength and tendon stiffness on the reactive dynamic stability and adaptability of older female adults during perturbed walking. *J Appl Physiol* 124: 1541-1549, 2018a.
- **Epro G, Mierau A, McCrum C, Leyendecker M, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K**. Retention of gait stability improvements over 1.5 years in older adults: effects of perturbation exposure and triceps surae neuromuscular exercise. *J Neurophysiol* 119: 2229-2240, 2018b.
- **European Commission**. *Causes and circumstances of accidents at work in the EU*. Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, 2009.
- **European Commission**. *Health and safety at work in Europe (1999–2007) A statistical portrait*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2010.
- **European Commission**. *Demography Report*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2015.
- **European Statistical Office**. Percentage distribution of accidents at work by deviation, NACE Rev. 1.1 activity, sex, age and severity [Online]. Statistical Office of the EU, 2016. https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=hsw_aw_de3&lang=en [28 Nov. 2019].
- **European Statistical Office**. Non-fatal accidents at work by NACE Rev. 2 activity and age [Online]. Statistical Office of the EU, 2019a.

https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=hsw_n2_03&lang=en [28 Nov. 2019].

- European Statistical Office. Accidents at work by sex, age, severity, NACE Rev. 2 activity and deviation [Online]. Statistical Office of the EU, 2019b. https://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=hsw_ph3_06&lang=en [28 Nov. 2019].
- Florence CS, Bergen G, Atherly A, Burns E, Stevens J, Drake C. Medical costs of fatal and nonfatal falls in older adults. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 66: 693-698, 2018.
- Frontera WR, Hughes VA, Lutz KJ, Evans WJ. A cross-sectional study of muscle strength and mass in 45-to 78-yr-old men and women. *J Appl Physiol* 71: 644-650, 1991.

- Galea J.M, Vazquez A, Pasricha N, de Xivry JJ, Celnik P. Dissociating the roles of the cerebellum and motor cortex during adaptive learning: the motor cortex retains what the cerebellum learns. *Cereb Cortex* 21: 1761-1770, 2011.
- Ge Y, Grossman RI, Babb JS, Rabin ML, Mannon LJ, Kolson DL. Age-related total gray matter and white matter changes in normal adult brain. Part I: volumetric MR imaging analysis. *Am J Neuroradiol* 23: 1327-1333, 2002.
- Geertsen SS, Willerslev-Olsen M, Lorentzen J, Nielsen JB. Development and aging of human spinal cord circuitries. *J Neurophysiol* 118: 1133-1140, 2017.
- Gerards MH, McCrum C, Mansfield A, Meijer K. Perturbation-based balance training for falls reduction among older adults: Current evidence and implications for clinical practice. *Geriatr Gerontol Int* 17: 2294-2303, 2017.
- Gizzi L, Nielsen JF, Felici F, Ivanenko YP, Farina D. Impulses of activation but not motor modules are preserved in the locomotion of subacute stroke patients. *J Neurophysiol* 106: 202-210, 2011.
- Grabiner MD, Bareither ML, Gatts S, Marone J, Troy KL. Task-specific training reduces trip-related fall risk in women. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 44: 2410-2414, 2012.
- Grabiner MD, Crenshaw JR, Hurt CP, Rosenblatt NJ, Troy KL. Exercise-based fall prevention: can you be a bit more specific?. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* 42: 161-168, 2014.
- **Guirguis-Blake JM, Michael YL, Perdue LA, Coppola EL, Beil TL**. Interventions to prevent falls in older adults: updated evidence report and systematic review for the US Preventive Services Task Force. *JAMA* 319: 1705-1716, 2018.
- Hadipour-Niktarash A, Lee CK, Desmond JE, Shadmehr R. Impairment of retention but not acquisition of a visuomotor skill through time-dependent disruption of primary motor cortex. J Neurosci 27: 13413-13419, 2007.
- Häkkinen K, Häkkinen A. Muscle cross-sectional area, force production and relaxation characteristics in women at different ages. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol* 62: 410-414, 1991.
- Halvarsson A, Franzén E, Olsson E, Ståhle A. Relative and absolute reliability of the new "Step-Ex" step-execution test in elderly people with and without balance problems. *Disabil Rehabil* 34: 1986-1992, 2012.
- Hamed A, Bohm S, Mersmann F, Arampatzis A. Follow-up efficacy of physical exercise interventions on fall incidence and fall risk in healthy older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Med Open* 4: 56, 2018.
- Hartholt KA, van der Velde N, Looman CW, van Lieshout EM, Panneman MJ, Van Beeck EF, Patka P, van der Cammen TJM. Trends in fall-related hospital admissions in older persons in the Netherlands. Arch Intern Med 170: 905-911, 2010.
- Haslam R, Stubbs D. Preventing falls. In: *Understanding and Preventing Falls: An Ergonomics Approach*, edited by Haslam R, Stubbs D. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press, 2005.

- Heijnen MJH, Rietdyk S. Falls in young adults: Perceived causes and environmental factors assessed with a daily online survey. *Hum Mov Sci* 46: 86-95, 2016.
- Hof AL. The equations of motion for a standing human reveal three mechanisms for balance. J Biomech 40: 451-457, 2007.
- Hof AL. The 'extrapolated center of mass' concept suggests a simple control of balance in walking. *Hum Mov Sci* 27: 112-125, 2008.
- Hof AL, Gazendam MGJ, Sinke WE. The condition for dynamic stability. *J Biomech* 38: 1–8, 2005.
- Honeycutt CF, Nichols TR. The decerebrate cat generates the essential features of the force constraint strategy. *J Neurophysiol* 103: 3266-3273, 2010.
- Hong I, Simpson AN, Logan S, Woo HS. Longitudinal trends in fall accidents in community dwelling Korean adults: The 2008–2013 Korean community health survey. Ann Rehabil Med 40: 657-665, 2016.
- Hui EK-H, Rubenstein LZ. Promoting physical activity and exercise in older adults. *J Am Med Dir Assoc* 7: 310-314, 2006.
- Ilmarinen JE. Aging workers. Occup Environ Med 58: 546-546, 2001.
- **Ivanenko YP, Poppele RE, Lacquaniti F**. Five basic muscle activation patterns account for muscle activity during human locomotion. *J Physiol* 556: 267-282, 2004.
- Izquierdo M, Gorostiaga E, Garrues M, Anton A, Larrion JL, Häkkinen K. Maximal strength and power characteristics in isometric and dynamic actions of the upper and lower extremities in middle-aged and older men. *Acta Physiol Scand* 167: 57-68, 1999.
- Jacobs JV, Horak FB. Cortical control of postural responses. *J Neural Transm* 114: 1339–1348, 2007.
- Janshen L, Santuz A, Ekizos A, Arampatzis A. Modular control during incline and level walking in humans. *J Exp Biol* 220: 807-813, 2017.
- Joshi M, Patel P, Bhatt T. Reactive balance to unanticipated trip-like perturbations: a treadmillbased study examining effect of aging and stroke on fall risk. *Int Biomech* 5: 75-87, 2018.
- Kannus P, Niemi S, Palvanen M, Parkkari J. Continuously increasing number and incidence of fall-induced, fracture-associated, spinal cord injuries in elderly persons. Arch Intern Med 160: 2145-2149, 2000.
- **Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A**. Mechanical and morphological properties of human quadriceps femoris and triceps surae muscle–tendon unit in relation to aging and running. *J Biomech* 39: 406-417, 2006.
- **Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A**. Age-related degeneration in leg-extensor muscle–tendon units decreases recovery performance after a forward fall: compensation with running experience. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 99: 73-85, 2007.
- Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A, Brüggemann G-P. Adaptational phenomena and mechanical responses during running: effect of surface, aging and task experience. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 98: 284-298, 2006.

- Karamanidis K, Arampatzis A, Mademli L. Age-related deficit in dynamic stability control after forward falls is affected by muscle strength and tendon stiffness. J Electromyogr Kinesiol 18: 980-989, 2008.
- Karamanidis K, Epro G, McCrum C, König M. Improving Trip-and Slip-Resisting Skills in Older People: Perturbation Dose Matters. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* 48: 40-47, 2020.
- Kawamura Y, O'Brien P, Okazaki H, Dyck PJ. Lumbar motoneurons of man II: the number and diameter distribution of large-and intermediate-diameter cytons in "motoneuron columns" of spinal cord of man. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 36: 861-870, 1977.
- Kemmlert K, Lundholm L. Slips, trips and falls in different work groups with reference to age. *Saf Sci* 28: 59-75, 1998.
- Kerr MS, Sacré P, Kahn K, Park HJ, Johnson M, Lee J, Thompson S, Bulacio J, Jones J, González-Martínez J, Liégeois-Chauvel C, Sarma SV, Gale JT. The role of associative cortices and hippocampus during movement perturbations. *Front Neural Circuits* 11: 26, 2017.
- Kido A, Tanaka N, Stein RB. Spinal excitation and inhibition decrease as humans age. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 82: 238-248, 2004.
- Kitano H. Biological robustness. Nat Rev Genet 5: 826-837, 2004.
- Koceja DM. Influence of quadriceps conditioning on soleus motoneuron excitability in young and old adults. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 25: 245-250, 1993.
- König M, Hemmers S, Epro G, McCrum C, Ackermans TMA, Hartmann U, Karamanidis
 K. Matching participants for triceps surae muscle strength and tendon stiffness does not eliminate age-related differences in mechanical power output during jumping. *Front Physiol* 9: 1345, 2018.
- Krishnamoorthy V, Goodman S, Zatsiorsky V, Latash ML. Muscle synergies during shifts of the center of pressure by standing persons: identification of muscle modes. *Biol Cybern* 89: 152-161, 2003.
- Kulmala JP, Korhonen MT, Kuitunen S, Suominen H, Heinonen A, Mikkola A, Avela J. Which muscles compromise human locomotor performance with age?. *J R Soc Interface* 11: 20140858, 2014.
- Kurz I, Berezowski E, Melzer I. Frontal plane instability following rapid voluntary stepping: effects of age and a concurrent cognitive task. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 68: 1402-1408, 2013.
- Lam T, Wolstenholme C, van der Linden M, Pang MY, Yang JF. Stumbling corrective responses during treadmill-elicited stepping in human infants. *J Physiol* 553: 319-331, 2003.
- Lam T, Anderschitz M, Dietz V. Contribution of feedback and feedforward strategies to locomotor adaptations. J Neurophysiol 95: 766-773, 2006.
- Lee WA. Neuromotor synergies as a basis for coordinated intentional action. *J Mot Behav* 16: 135-170, 1984.

- Lee DD, Seung HS. Learning the parts of objects by non-negative matrix factorization. *Nature* 401: 788-791, 1999.
- Lee A, Bhatt T, Liu X, Wang Y, Pai Y-C. Can higher training practice dosage with treadmill slip-perturbation necessarily reduce risk of falls following overground slip?. *Gait Posture* 61: 387-392, 2018.
- Lindle RS, Metter EJ, Lynch NA, Fleg JL, Fozard JL, Tobin J, .Roy TA, Hurley BF. Age and gender comparisons of muscle strength in 654 women and men aged 20–93 yr. *J Appl Physiol* 83: 1581-1587, 1997.
- Liu X, Bhatt T, Wang S, Yang F, Pai Y-C. Retention of the "first-trial effect" in gait-slip among community-living older adults. *Geroscience* 39: 93-102, 2017.
- Lockhart SN, DeCarli C. Structural imaging measures of brain aging. *Neuropsychol Rev* 24: 271-289, 2014.
- Lockhart TE, Smith JL, Woldstad JC. Effects of aging on the biomechanics of slips and falls. *Hum Factors* 47: 708-729, 2005.
- Lord SR, Fitzpatrick RC. Choice stepping reaction time: a composite measure of falls risk in older people. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 56: M627-M632, 2001.
- Luchies CW, Wallace D, Pazdur R, Young S, DeYoung AJ. Effects of age on balance assessment using voluntary and involuntary step tasks. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 54: M140-M144, 1999.
- Luchies CW, Schiffman J, Richards LG, Thompson MR, Bazuin D, DeYoung AJ. Effects of age, step direction, and reaction condition on the ability to step quickly. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 57: M246-M249, 2002.
- Luukinen H, Herala M, Koski K, Honkanen R, Laippala P, Kivelä SL. Fracture risk associated with a fall according to type of fall among the elderly. *Osteoporos Int* 11: 631-634, 2000.
- MacLellan MJ, Patla AE. Adaptations of walking pattern on a compliant surface to regulate dynamic stability. *Exp Brain Res* 173: 521-530, 2006.
- Maki BE, McIlroy WE. The role of limb movements in maintaining upright stance: the "changein-support" strategy. *Phys Ther* 77: 488-507, 1997.
- Maki BE, McIlroy WE. Control of rapid limb movements for balance recovery: age-related changes and implications for fall prevention. *Age Ageing* 35 Suppl 2: ii12-ii18, 2006.
- Marigold DS, Patla AE. Strategies for dynamic stability during locomotion on a slippery surface: effects of prior experience and knowledge. *J Neurophysiol* 88: 339-353, 2002.
- Martino G, Ivanenko YP, d'Avella A, Serrao M, Ranavolo A, Draicchio F, Cappellini G, Casali C, Lacquaniti F. Neuromuscular adjustments of gait associated with unstable conditions. J Neurophysiol 114: 2867-2882, 2015.

- McCrum C, Eysel-Gosepath K, Epro G, Meijer K, Savelberg HH, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K. Deficient recovery response and adaptive feedback potential in dynamic gait stability in unilateral peripheral vestibular disorder patients. *Physiol Rep* 2: e12222, 2014.
- McCrum C, Epro G, Meijer K, Zijlstra W, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K. Locomotor stability and adaptation during perturbed walking across the adult female lifespan. J Biomech 49: 1244-1247, 2016.
- McCrum C, Karamanidis K, Willems P, Zijlstra W, Meijer K. Retention, savings and interlimb transfer of reactive gait adaptations in humans following unexpected perturbations. *Commun Biol* 1: 1-10, 2018.
- Melzer I, Oddsson LI. The effect of a cognitive task on voluntary step execution in healthy elderly and young individuals. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 52: 1255-1262, 2004.
- Melzer I, Shtilman I, Rosenblatt N, Oddsson LI. Reliability of voluntary step execution behavior under single and dual task conditions. *J Neuroeng Rehabil* 4: 16, 2007.
- Mochizuki G, Sibley KM, Cheung HJ, Camilleri JM, McIlroy WE. Generalizability of perturbation-evoked cortical potentials: independence from sensory, motor and overall postural state. *Neurosci Lett* 451: 40-44, 2009.
- Munoz-Martel V, Santuz A, Ekizos A, Arampatzis A. Neuromuscular organisation and robustness of postural control in the presence of perturbations. *Sci Rep* 9: 1-10, 2019.
- Mussa-Ivaldi FA, Giszter SF, Bizzi E. Linear combinations of primitives in vertebrate motor control. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 91: 7534-7538, 1994.
- Nashner LM. Balance adjustments of humans perturbed while walking. *J Neurophysiol* 44: 650-664, 1980.
- Nashner LM, Woollacott M, Tuma G. Organization of rapid responses to postural and locomotor-like perturbations of standing man. *Exp Brain Res* 36: 463-476, 1979.
- Nevisipour M, Grabiner MD, Honeycutt CF. A single session of trip-specific training modifies trunk control following treadmill induced balance perturbations in stroke survivors. *Gait Posture* 70: 222-228, 2019.
- Nielsen JB, Sinkjær T. Afferent feedback in the control of human gait. J Electromyogr Kinesiol 12: 213-217, 2002.
- Nutt JG, Marsden CD, Thompson PD. Human walking and higher-level gait disorders, particularly in the elderly. *Neurology* 43: 268-268, 1993.
- **Okubo Y, Schoene D, Lord SR**. Step training improves reaction time, gait and balance and reduces falls in older people: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Br J Sports Med* 51: 586-593, 2017.
- **Okubo Y, Brodie MA, Sturnieks DL, Hicks C, Carter H, Toson B, Lord SR**. Exposure to trips and slips with increasing unpredictability while walking can improve balance recovery responses with minimum predictive gait alterations. *PLoS One* 13: e0202913, 2018.

- **Okubo Y, Sturnieks DL, Brodie MA, Duran L, Lord SR**. Effect of reactive balance training involving repeated slips and trips on balance recovery among older adults: A blinded randomized controlled trial. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 74: 1489-1496, 2019.
- Olij BF, Panneman MJ, Van Beeck EF, Haagsma JA, Hartholt KA, Polinder S. Fall-related healthcare use and mortality among older adults in the Netherlands, 1997–2016. *Exp Gerontol* 120: 95-100, 2019.
- **Oliveira ASC, Gizzi L, Kersting UG, Farina D**. Modular organization of balance control following perturbations during walking. *J Neurophysiol* 108: 1895-1906, 2012.
- **Oludare SO, Pater ML, Rosenblatt NJ, Grabiner MD**. Trip-specific training enhances recovery after large postural disturbances for which there is NO expectation. *Gait Posture* 61: 382-386, 2018.
- Orces CH, Alamgir H. Trends in fall-related injuries among older adults treated in emergency departments in the USA. *Inj Prev* 20: 421-423, 2014.
- Pai Y-C, Patton J. Center of mass velocity-position predictions for balance control. J Biomech 30: 347-354, 1997.
- Pai Y-C, Wening JD, Runtz EF, Iqbal K, Pavol MJ. Role of feedforward control of movement stability in reducing slip-related balance loss and falls among older adults. *J Neurophysiol* 90: 755-762, 2003.
- Pai Y-C, Bhatt T, Wang E, Espy D, Pavol MJ. Inoculation against falls: rapid adaptation by young and older adults to slips during daily activities. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil* 91: 452-459, 2010.
- Pai Y-C, Yang F, Bhatt T, Wang E. Learning from laboratory-induced falling: long-term motor retention among older adults. Age 36: 1367–1376, 2014a.
- Pai Y-C, Bhatt T, Yang F, Wang E, Kritchevsky S. Perturbation training can reduce community-dwelling older adults' annual fall risk: a randomized controlled trial. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 69: 1586-1594, 2014b.
- Palumbo P, Klenk J, Cattelani L, Bandinelli S, Ferrucci L, Rapp K, Chiari L, Rothenbacher
 D. Predictive performance of a fall risk assessment tool for community-dwelling older people (FRAT-up) in 4 European cohorts. *J Am Med Dir Assoc* 17: 1106-1113, 2016.
- Pang MY, Lam T, Yang JF. Infants adapt their stepping to repeated trip-inducing stimuli. J Neurophysiol 90: 2731-2740, 2003.
- Paraskevoudi N, Balcı F, Vatakis A. "Walking" through the sensory, cognitive, and temporal degradations of healthy aging. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1426: 72-92, 2018.
- **Parijat P, Lockhart TE**. Effects of moveable platform training in preventing slip-induced falls in older adults. *Ann Biomed Eng* 40: 1111-1121, 2012.
- **Pater ML, Rosenblatt NJ, Grabiner MD**. Expectation of an upcoming large postural perturbation influences the recovery stepping response and outcome. *Gait Posture* 41: 335-337, 2015.

- Pavol MJ, Pai Y-C. Deficient limb support is a major contributor to age differences in falling. J Biomech 40: 1318-1325, 2007.
- Pavol MJ, Runtz EF, Edwards BJ, Pai Y-C. Age influences the outcome of a slipping perturbation during initial but not repeated exposures. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 57: M496-M503, 2002.
- Pavol MJ, Runtz EF, Pai Y-C. Young and older adults exhibit proactive and reactive adaptations to repeated slip exposure. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 59: M494-M502, 2004.
- Peel NM, Kassulke DJ, McClure RJ. Population based study of hospitalised fall related injuries in older people. *Inj Prev* 8: 280-283, 2002.
- Pijnappels M, Bobbert MF, Van Dieën JH. Push-off reactions in recovery after tripping discriminate young subjects, older non-fallers and older fallers. *Gait Posture* 21: 388–394, 2005.
- Quintern J, Berger W, Dietz V. Compensatory reactions to gait perturbations in man: short-and long-term effects of neuronal adaptation. *Neurosci Lett* 62: 371-375, 1985.
- Raffalt PC, Alkjær T, Simonsen EB. Changes in soleus H-reflex during walking in middle-aged, healthy subjects. *Muscle Nerve* 51: 419-425, 2015.
- Rand MK, Wunderlich DA, Martin PE, Stelmach GE, Bloedel JR. Adaptive changes in responses to repeated locomotor perturbations in cerebellar patients. *Exp Brain Res* 122: 31-43, 1998.
- Rantanen T, Avela J. Leg extension power and walking speed in very old people living independently. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 52: M225-M231, 1997.
- Rapp K, Freiberger E, Todd C, Klenk J, Becker C, Denkinger M, Scheidt-Nave C, Fuchs J. Fall incidence in Germany: results of two population-based studies, and comparison of retrospective and prospective falls data collection methods. *BMC Geriatr* 14: 105, 2014.
- Raz N, Lindenberger U, Rodrigue KM, Kennedy KM, Head D, Williamson A, Dahle C, Gerstorf D, Acker JD. Regional brain changes in aging healthy adults: general trends, individual differences and modifiers. *Cereb Cortex* 15: 1676-1689, 2005.
- **Ringhof S, Arensmann A, Stein T**. Reliability of measures of dynamic stability for the assessment of balance recovery after a forward loss of balance. *Gait Posture* 71: 261-266, 2019.
- **Rogers MW, Hain TC, Hanke TA, Janssen I**. Stimulus parameters and inertial load: effects on the incidence of protective stepping responses in healthy human subjects. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil* 77: 363-368, 1996.
- Rosano C, Aizenstein H, Brach J, Longenberger A, Studenski S, Newman AB. Gait measures indicate underlying focal gray matter atrophy in the brain of older adults. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 63: 1380-1388, 2008.
- Rosenblatt NJ, Marone J, Grabiner MD. Preventing trip-related falls by community-dwelling adults: A prospective study. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 61: 1629-1631, 2013.

- Santuz A, Ekizos A, Janshen L, Baltzopoulos V, Arampatzis A. The influence of footwear on the modular organization of running. *Front Physiol* 8: 958, 2017a.
- Santuz A, Ekizos A, Janshen L, Baltzopoulos V, Arampatzis A. On the methodological implications of extracting muscle synergies from human locomotion. *Int J Neural Syst* 27: 1750007, 2017b.
- Santuz A, Ekizos A, Eckardt N, Kibele A, Arampatzis A. Challenging human locomotion: stability and modular organisation in unsteady conditions. *Sci Rep* 8: 2740, 2018.
- Santuz A, Akay T, Mayer WP, Wells TL, Schroll A, Arampatzis A. Modular organization of murine locomotor pattern in the presence and absence of sensory feedback from muscle spindles. J Physiol 597: 3147-3165, 2019.
- Santuz A, Brüll L, Ekizos A, Schroll A, Eckardt N, Kibele A, Schwenk M, Arampatzis A. Neuromotor dynamics of human locomotion in challenging settings. *iScience* 23: 100796, 2020.
- Schillings AM, Mulder T, Duysens J. Stumbling over obstacles in older adults compared to young adults. J Neurophysiol 94: 1158-1168, 2005.
- Schmidt JA, Gruman C, King MB, Wolfson LI. Attrition in an exercise intervention: a comparison of early and later dropouts. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 48: 952-960, 2000.
- Schumacher J, Pientka L, Trampisch U, Moschny A, Hinrichs T, Thiem U. The prevalence of falls in adults aged 40 years or older in an urban, German population. *Z Gerontol Geriatr* 47: 141-146, 2014.
- Scott SH. Optimal feedback control and the neural basis of volitional motor control. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 5: 532-545, 2004.
- Shadmehr R, Holcomb HH. Neural correlates of motor memory consolidation. *Science* 277: 821-825, 1997.
- Sherrington C, Whitney JC, Lord SR, Herbert RD, Cumming RG, Close JC. Effective exercise for the prevention of falls: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 56: 2234-2243, 2008.
- Sherrington C, Michaleff ZA, Fairhall N, Paul SS, Tiedemann A, Whitney J, Cumming RG, Herbert RD, Close JT, Lord SR. Exercise to prevent falls in older adults: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis. *Br J Sports Med* 51: 1750-1758, 2017.
- Sherrington C, Fairhall NJ, Wallbank GK, Tiedemann A, Michaleff ZA, Howard K, Clemson L, Hopewell S, Lamb SE. Exercise for preventing falls in older people living in the community. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 1: CD012424, 2019.
- **Shubert TE**. Evidence-based exercise prescription for balance and falls prevention: a current review of the literature. *J Geriatr Phys Ther* 34: 100-108, 2011.
- Singh RE, Iqbal K, White G, Hutchinson TE. A systematic review on muscle synergies: from building blocks of motor behavior to a neurorehabilitation tool. *Appl Bionics Biomech* 2018: 3615368, 2018.

- Skelton DA, Greig CA, Davies JM, Young A. Strength, power and related functional ability of healthy people aged 65–89 years. *Age Ageing* 23: 371-377, 1994.
- **Sousa AS, Silva A, Tavares JMRS**. Biomechanical and neurophysiological mechanisms related to postural control and efficiency of movement: a review. *Somatosens Mot Res* 29: 131-143, 2012.
- Stenhagen M, Ekström H, Nordell E, Elmståhl S. Accidental falls, health-related quality of life and life satisfaction: a prospective study of the general elderly population. Arch Gerontol Geriatr 58: 95-100, 2014.
- Stevens JA, Corso PS, Finkelstein EA, Miller TR. The costs of fatal and non-fatal falls among older adults. *Inj Prev* 12: 290-295, 2006.
- Süptitz F, Catalá MM, Brüggemann G-P, Karamanidis K. Dynamic stability control during perturbed walking can be assessed by a reduced kinematic model across the adult female lifespan. *Hum Mov Sci* 32: 1404-1414, 2013.
- Suzuki T, Bean JF, Fielding RA. Muscle power of the ankle flexors predicts functional performance in community-dwelling older women. J Am Geriatr Soc 49: 1161-1167, 2001.
- Talbot LA, Musiol RJ, Witham EK, Metter EJ. Falls in young, middle-aged and older community dwelling adults: perceived cause, environmental factors and injury. BMC Public Health 5: 86, 2005.
- Tang PF, Woollacott MH. Inefficient postural responses to unexpected slips during walking in older adults. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 53: M471-M480, 1998.
- Terroso M, Rosa N, Marques AT, Simoes R. Physical consequences of falls in the elderly: a literature review from 1995 to 2010. *Eur Rev Aging Phys Act* 11: 51-59, 2014.
- Thelen DG, Wojcik LA, Schultz AB, Ashton-Miller JA, Alexander NB. Age differences in using a rapid step to regain balance during a forward fall. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 52: M8-M13, 1997.
- Thom JM, Morse CI, Birch KM, Narici MV. Triceps surae muscle power, volume, and quality in older versus younger healthy men. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 60: 1111-1117, 2005.
- Ting LH, Chiel HJ, Trumbower RD, Allen JL, McKay JL, Hackney ME, Kesar TM. Neuromechanical principles underlying movement modularity and their implications for rehabilitation. *Neuron* 86: 38-54, 2015.
- Tisserand R, Robert T, Chabaud P, Livet P, Bonnefoy M, Chèze L. Comparison between investigations of induced stepping postural responses and voluntary steps to better detect community-dwelling elderly fallers. *Neurophysiol Clin* 45: 269-284, 2015.
- **Tomlinson BE, Irving D**. The numbers of limb motor neurons in the human lumbosacral cord throughout life. *J Neurol Sci* 34: 213-219, 1977.
- **Torres-Oviedo G, Ting LH**. Muscle synergies characterizing human postural responses. J Neurophysiol 98: 2144-2156, 2007.
- **Torres-Oviedo G, Ting LH**. Subject-specific muscle synergies in human balance control are consistent across different biomechanical contexts. *J Neurophysiol* 103: 3084-3098, 2010.

- **Torres-Oviedo G, Macpherson JM, Ting LH**. Muscle synergy organization is robust across a variety of postural perturbations. *J Neurophysiol* 96: 1530-1546, 2006.
- Townsend MA. Biped gait stabilization via foot placement. J Biomech 18: 21-38, 1985.
- **Tresch MC, Saltiel P, Bizzi E**. The construction of movement by the spinal cord. *Nat Neurosci* 2: 162-167, 1999.
- Tresch MC, Saltiel P, d'Avella A, Bizzi E. Coordination and localization in spinal motor systems. *Brain Res Rev* 40: 66-79, 2002.
- Tresch MC, Cheung VC, d'Avella A. Matrix factorization algorithms for the identification of muscle synergies: evaluation on simulated and experimental data sets. J Neurophysiol 95: 2199-2212, 2006.
- Tricco AC, Thomas SM, Veroniki AA, Hamid JS, Cogo E, Strifler L, Khan PA, Robson R, Sibley KM, MacDonald H, Riva JJ, Thavorn K, Wilson C, Holroyd-Leduc J, Kerr GD, Feldman F, Majumdar SR. Jaglal SB, Hui W, Straus SE. Comparisons of interventions for preventing falls in older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA 318: 1687-1699, 2017.
- United Nations. World Population Ageing 2017. New York: United Nations, 2017.
- van Duijnhoven HJ, Roelofs J, den Boer JJ, Lem FC, Hofman R, van Bon GEA, Geurts ACH, Weerdesteyn V. Perturbation-based balance training to improve step quality in the chronic phase after stroke: a proof-of-concept study. *Front Neurol* 9: 980, 2018.
- Verma SK, Chang WR, Courtney TK, Lombardi DA, Huang YH, Brennan MJ, .Mittleman MA, Ware JH, Perry MJ. A prospective study of floor surface, shoes, floor cleaning and slipping in US limited-service restaurant workers. *Occup Environ Med* 68: 279-285, 2011.
- Wang TY, Bhatt T, Yang F, Pai Y-C. Adaptive control reduces trip-induced forward gait instability among young adults. J Biomech 45: 1169-1175, 2012.
- Wang S, Liu X, Lee A, Pai Y-C. Can recovery foot placement affect older adults' slip-fall severity?. Ann Biomed Eng 45: 1941-1948, 2017.
- Wang Y, Wang S, Bolton R, Kaur T, Bhatt T. Effects of task-specific obstacle-induced tripperturbation training: proactive and reactive adaptation to reduce fall-risk in communitydwelling older adults. *Aging Clin Exp Res* (in press): 2019a.
- Wang Y, Wang S, Lee A, Pai Y-C, Bhatt T. Treadmill-gait slip training in community-dwelling older adults: mechanisms of immediate adaptation for a progressive ascending-mixedintensity protocol. *Exp Brain Res* 237: 2305-2317, 2019b.
- Wang Y, Bhatt T, Liu X, Wang S, Lee A, Wang E, Pai Y-C. Can treadmill-slip perturbation training reduce immediate risk of over-ground-slip induced fall among communitydwelling older adults? J Biomech 84: 58-66, 2019c.
- Wang S, Pai Y-C, Bhatt T. Is There an Optimal Recovery Step Landing Zone Against Slip-Induced Backward Falls During Walking?. Ann Biomed Eng (in press): 2020.
- Winegard KJ, Hicks AL, Sale DG, Vandervoort AA. A 12-year follow-up study of ankle muscle function in older adults. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 51: B202-B207, 1996.

- Winter DA. Human balance and posture control during standing and walking. *Gait Posture* 3: 193-214, 1995.
- Wojcik LA, Thelen DG, Schultz AB, Ashton-Miller JA, Alexander NB. Age and gender differences in single-step recovery from a forward fall. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 54: M44-M50, 1999.
- Woollacott MH, Shumway-Cook A. Concepts and methods for assessing postural instability. J Aging Phys Act 4: 214-233, 1996.
- Yang F, Bhatt T, Pai Y-C. Generalization of treadmill-slip training to prevent a fall following a sudden (novel) slip in over-ground walking. J Biomech 46: 63-69, 2013.
- Yang F, Cereceres P, Qiao M. Treadmill-based gait-slip training with reduced training volume could still prevent slip-related falls. *Gait Posture* 66: 160-165, 2018.
- Yardley L, Smith H. A prospective study of the relationship between feared consequences of falling and avoidance of activity in community-living older people. *Gerontologist* 42: 17-23, 2002.
- Yeoh HT, Lockhart TE, Wu X. Non-fatal occupational falls on the same level. *Ergonomics* 56: 153-165, 2013.
- **Zhao R, Feng F, Wang X**. Exercise interventions and prevention of fall-related fractures in older people: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Int J Epidemiol* 46: 149-161, 2017.
- Zhong H, Roy R, Nakada K, Zdunowski S, Khalili N, de Leon R, Edgerton R. Accommodation of the spinal cat to a tripping perturbation. *Front Physiol* 3: 112, 2012.